HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS INC Form S-4/A May 24, 2011

Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 24, 2011

Registration No. 333-174042

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 1 to Form S-4

REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

DELAWARE

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

7514 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number) 20-3530539

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

225 Brae Boulevard Park Ridge, New Jersey 07656-0713 (201) 307-2000

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

J. Jeffrey Zimmerman, Esq. Senior Vice President, General Counsel and Corporate Secretary Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. 225 Brae Boulevard Park Ridge, New Jersey 07656-0713 (201) 307-2000

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Scott A. Barshay, Esq.

John M. Allen, Jr., Esq.

Minh Van Ngo, Esq.

Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP 825 Eighth Avenue New York, New York 10019 (212) 474-1000 Debevoise & Plimpton LLP 919 Third Avenue New York, New York 10022 (212) 909-6000

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale of securities to the public: Pursuant to Rule 162 under the Securities Act, the offer described herein will commence as soon as practicable after the date of this Registration Statement. The offer cannot, however, be completed prior to the time this Registration Statement becomes effective. Accordingly, any actual sale or purchase of securities pursuant to the offer will occur only after this Registration Statement is effective, subject to the conditions set forth in this Registration Statement.

If the securities being registered on this Form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box o

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering o

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering o

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer ý

Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company) Smaller reporting company o

If applicable, place an X in the box to designate the appropriate rule provision relied upon in conducting this transaction:

Exchange Act Rule 13e-4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer) o

Exchange Act Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Third-Party Tender Offer) o

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

Table of Contents

The information contained in this prospectus/offer to exchange may be changed. Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. and HDTMS, Inc. may not complete the exchange offer and issue these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus/offer to exchange is not an offer to sell these securities and HDTMS, Inc. are not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any state where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PRELIMINARY DATED MAY 24, 2011

Offer to Exchange

Each Outstanding Share of Common Stock (Including the Associated Preferred Stock Purchase Rights)

of

DOLLAR THRIFTY AUTOMOTIVE GROUP, INC.

for

\$57.60 in Cash and 0.8546 Shares of Common Stock of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.

by

HDTMS, INC.,

a wholly owned subsidiary of

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC.

HDTMS, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Purchaser") and a wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Hertz"), is offering, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus/offer to exchange and in the accompanying letter of transmittal, to exchange each of the issued and outstanding shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share (together with the associated preferred stock purchase rights, "Dollar Thrifty common stock"), of Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("Dollar Thrifty"), for (i) \$57.60 in cash, without interest and less any required withholding taxes, and (ii) 0.8546 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of Hertz ("Hertz common stock"). In addition, you will receive cash in lieu of any fractional shares of Hertz common stock to which you may otherwise be entitled.

Hertz's and Purchaser's obligation to accept for exchange, and to exchange, shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock for shares of Hertz common stock is subject to conditions which are described in the section of this prospectus/offer to exchange entitled "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer" beginning on page 62.

THE OFFER AND THE WITHDRAWAL RIGHTS WILL EXPIRE AT 12:00 MIDNIGHT, NEW YORK CITY TIME, ON JULY 8, 2011, OR THE "EXPIRATION DATE," UNLESS EXTENDED. SHARES TENDERED PURSUANT TO THE OFFER MAY BE WITHDRAWN AT ANY TIME PRIOR TO THE EXPIRATION OF THE OFFER TO EXCHANGE, BUT NOT DURING ANY SUBSEQUENT OFFERING PERIOD.

Hertz common stock trades on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE") under the symbol "HTZ." Dollar Thrifty common stock trades on the NYSE under the symbol "DTG."

FOR A DISCUSSION OF RISKS AND OTHER FACTORS THAT YOU SHOULD CONSIDER IN CONNECTION WITH THE OFFER, PLEASE CAREFULLY READ THE SECTION OF THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE ENTITLED "RISK FACTORS" BEGINNING ON PAGE 19.

Neither Hertz nor Purchaser has authorized any person to provide any information or to make any representation in connection with the offer other than the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange, and if any person provides any of

this information or makes any representation of this kind, that information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorized by Hertz or Purchaser.

HERTZ IS NOT ASKING YOU FOR A PROXY AND YOU ARE REQUESTED NOT TO SEND A PROXY TO HERTZ.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus/offer to exchange. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The dealer manager for the offer is:

Barclays Capital Inc. 745 Seventh Avenue New York, New York 10019 Toll Free: (888) 610-5877

The date of this prospectus/offer to exchange is May 24, 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE EXCHANGE OFFER	iv
SUMMARY OF THE OFFER	<u>1</u>
The Companies	<u>1</u>
The Exchange Offer	<u>1</u>
Reasons for the Offer	<u>2</u>
Financing of the Offer; Source and Amount of Funds	$\frac{2}{3}$
Ownership of Hertz After the Offer	<u>3</u>
Comparative Market Price and Dividend Information	<u>3</u>
Certain Relationships with Dollar Thrifty and Interests of Hertz and Purchaser in the Offer	<u>4</u>
Appraisal/Dissenters' Rights	<u>4</u>
Material Federal Income Tax Consequences	<u>5</u> 5
Accounting Treatment	<u>5</u>
Regulatory Approvals; Certain Other Legal Matters	<u>5</u>
Effect of the Offer on the Market for Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock; NYSE Listing; Registration Under the Exchange Act;	
Margin Regulations	<u>6</u>
Conditions of the Offer	<u>7</u>
Comparison of Stockholders' Rights	7 7 7 7
Expiration Date of the Offer	
Extension, Termination and Amendment	<u>8</u>
Procedure for Tendering	8 8 8 8
Withdrawal Rights	<u>8</u>
Acceptance for Exchange, and Exchange, of Dollar Thrifty Shares; Delivery of Hertz Common Stock	<u>8</u>
Risk Factors	8
SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION FOR HERTZ	
	$ \begin{array}{r} 9 \\ $
SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION FOR DOLLAR THRIFTY	<u>12</u>
SUMMARY SELECTED UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION	<u>14</u>
HISTORICAL AND PRO FORMA PER SHARE INFORMATION	<u>17</u>
COMPARATIVE MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND INFORMATION	<u>18</u>
RISK FACTORS	<u>19</u>
<u>THE COMPANIES</u>	<u>28</u>
Hertz	<u>28</u>
Purchaser	<u>28</u>
Dollar Thrifty	<u>28</u>
BACKGROUND AND REASONS FOR THE OFFER	•
	<u>29</u>
Background of the Offer	<u>29</u>
Reasons for the Offer	<u>45</u>
THE EXCHANGE OFFER	
	<u>47</u>
Expiration Date of the Offer	$\frac{48}{48}$
Extension, Termination and Amendment	<u>48</u>
Acceptance for Exchange, and Exchange, of Dollar Thrifty Shares; Delivery of Hertz Common Stock	$\frac{49}{51}$
Cash Instead of Fractional Shares of Hertz Common Stock	<u>51</u>
Procedure for Tendering i	<u>51</u>
1	

Matters Concerning Validity and Eligibility: Appointment as Proxy Withdrawal Rights Announcement of Results of the Offer Ownership of Hertz After the Offer Material Federal Income Tax Consequences Purpose and Structure of the Offer Statutory Requirements; Approval of the Second-Step Merger; Short-Form Merger Appraisal/Dissenters' Rights Plans for Dollar Thrifty Effect of the Offer on the Market for Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock; NYSE Listing; Registration Under the Exchange Act;	Page 52 54 54 55 55 58 58 59 59 59
Margin Regulations <u>Conditions of the Offer</u> <u>Dividends and Distributions</u> <u>Financing of the Offer; Source and Amount of Funds</u> <u>Regulatory Approvals; Certain Other Legal Matters</u> <u>Certain Relationships with Dollar Thrifty and Interests of Hertz and Purchaser in the Offer</u> <u>Fees and Expenses</u> <u>Accounting Treatment</u> DESCRIPTION OF HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. CAPITAL STOCK	61 62 64 65 65 70 70 71
Authorized Capital Stock Description of Common Stock Preferred Stock Corporate Opportunities Change of Control Related Provisions in Hertz's Certificate of Incorporation and Hertz's By-laws and under Delaware Law Stockholders' Agreement Registration Rights Agreement COMPARISON OF STOCKHOLDERS' RIGHTS	72 72 72 73 73 73 75 76
UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF HERTZ AND DOLLAR THRIFTY FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS LEGAL MATTERS EXPERTS MISCELLANEOUS WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION SCHEDULE I SCHEDULE II SCHEDULE II ANNEX A ANNEX A ANNEX B THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE INCORPORATES BY REFERENCE IMPORTANT BUSINESS AND FINANCIAL INFORMATION ABOUT HERTZ AND DOLLAR THRIFTY FROM DOCUMENTS THAT EACH COMPANY FILED WITH THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION, REFERRED TO AS THE "SEC," BUT WHICH HAVE BEEN INCLUDED IN OR DELIVERED WITH THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE.	

THIS INFORMATION IS AVAILABLE AT THE INTERNET WEB SITE THE SEC MAINTAINS AT *WWW.SEC.GOV*, AS WELL AS FROM OTHER SOURCES. SEE THE SECTION OF THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE ENTITLED "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE

ii

INFORMATION." YOU ALSO MAY REQUEST COPIES OF THESE DOCUMENTS FROM HERTZ, WITHOUT CHARGE, UPON WRITTEN OR ORAL REQUEST TO HERTZ'S INFORMATION AGENT AT ITS ADDRESS OR TELEPHONE NUMBER SET FORTH ON THE BACK COVER OF THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE. IN ORDER TO RECEIVE TIMELY DELIVERY OF THE DOCUMENTS, YOU MUST MAKE YOUR REQUEST NO LATER THAN JUNE 30, 2011, OR FIVE BUSINESS DAYS PRIOR TO THE EXPIRATION DATE, WHICHEVER IS LATER.

iii

QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS ABOUT THE EXCHANGE OFFER

Below are some of the questions that you as a holder of shares of Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc., or "Dollar Thrifty," common stock may have regarding the offer and answers to those questions. The answers to these questions do not contain all information relevant to your decision whether to tender your shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (which includes the associated preferred stock purchase rights), and Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., or "Hertz," and HDTMS, Inc., or "Purchaser," and together "we," "us" or "our," urge you to read carefully the remainder of this prospectus/offer to exchange and the accompanying letter of transmittal.

Who is offering to buy my shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock?

The offer is made by HDTMS, Inc., a Delaware corporation and wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation. Hertz owns what it believes is the largest worldwide airport general use car rental brand, operating from approximately 8,500 locations in approximately 150 countries as of March 31, 2011. The Hertz brand name is one of the most recognized in the world, signifying leadership in quality rental services and products. Hertz also rents equipment through approximately 320 branches in the United States, Canada, France, Spain, Italy, China and Saudi Arabia, as well as through its international licensees. Hertz and its predecessors have been in the car rental business since 1918 and in the equipment rental business since 1965.

What are the classes and amounts of Dollar Thrifty securities Hertz is offering to exchange in the offer?

We are seeking to acquire all issued and outstanding shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, and the associated preferred stock purchase rights (the "Rights") of Dollar Thrifty. We refer to one share of Dollar Thrifty common stock, together with the associated preferred stock purchase rights, as a share of "Dollar Thrifty common stock."

What will I receive for my shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock?

In exchange for each share of Dollar Thrifty common stock you validly tender and do not properly withdraw before the expiration date, you will receive (i) \$57.60 in cash, without interest and less any required withholding taxes, and (ii) 0.8546 shares of Hertz common stock. In addition, you will receive cash in lieu of any fractional shares of Hertz common stock to which you may otherwise be entitled.

Solely for purposes of illustration, the following table sets forth the value of the cash and Hertz common stock you will receive in the offer in exchange for each share of Dollar Thrifty common stock you validly tender and do not properly withdraw before the expiration date at different assumed market prices of Hertz common stock (without giving effect to any required withholding taxes):

Assumed Market Price of Hertz Common		Value Sh	sumed of 0.8546 ares of	p	Cash onsideration per Share of ollar Thrifty	Value of Cash and Stock Consideration per Share of Dollar Thrifty			
He	rtz Common Stock	_	Hertz non Stock		Common Stock		nmon Stock		
\$	15.02	\$	12.84	\$	57.60	\$	70.44		
\$	16.02	\$	13.69	\$	57.60	\$	71.29		
\$	17.02	\$	14.55	\$	57.60	\$	72.15		

The market prices of Hertz common stock used in the above table are for purposes of illustration only. The price of Hertz common stock fluctuates and may be higher or lower than the prices assumed in these examples at the time shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are exchanged pursuant to this offer. Each \$1.00 increase or decrease in the market value of Hertz common stock corresponds to an increase or decrease, respectively, of approximately \$0.85 to the value of the cash and stock consideration you will receive in the offer in exchange for each share of Dollar Thrifty common stock you validly tender and

do not properly withdraw. On May 20, 2011, the closing price of a share of Hertz common stock was \$16.02. Stockholders are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for shares of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz common stock prior to making any decision with respect to the offer.

For more information, see "Risk Factors."

Will I have to pay any fee or commission to exchange shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock?

If you are the record owner of your shares and you directly tender your shares to us in the offer, you will not have to pay any brokerage fees, commissions or similar expenses. If you own your shares through a broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee and your broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee tenders your shares on your behalf, your broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee may charge a fee for doing so. You should consult your broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other any charges will apply.

Why is Hertz making this offer?

The purpose of the offer is for Hertz to acquire control of Dollar Thrifty and ultimately all of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. The offer, as the first step in the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty, is intended to facilitate the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty as promptly as practicable. Hertz intends, promptly after completion of the offer, to consummate a second-step merger of Purchaser (or another wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz) with and into Dollar Thrifty (the "second-step merger"). The purpose of the second-step merger is to acquire all of the issued and outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock not exchanged pursuant to the offer. Pursuant to the terms of the second-step merger, each remaining issued and outstanding share of Dollar Thrifty common stock (other than shares owned by Hertz or any Dollar Thrifty or Hertz wholly owned subsidiary or held by Dollar Thrifty stockholders who perfect appraisal rights under Delaware law, to the extent available) will be converted into the same amount of cash and fraction of a share of Hertz common stock as exchanged in the offer, plus cash in lieu of any fractional shares of Hertz common stock. For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Purpose and Structure of the Offer."

What are the benefits of a combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty?

Hertz believes that the combination of Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's businesses will create significant value for both Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's current stockholders. We believe the combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty is a compelling combination with a number of strategic benefits, including the following:

Global Leader The combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty would create a global, multi-brand rental car leader able to offer customers a full range of rental options through its market leading brands. The combined company would have leadership positions in many key car rental markets around the world, with significant growth opportunities based on the combined brand portfolio and its unparalleled value and premium offerings.

Growth Opportunities A combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty is expected to accelerate revenue and earnings growth for the combined company over time. In particular, the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty would help accelerate Hertz's leisure rental strategy in Europe and other markets. The combined company should also be able to compete even more effectively and efficiently against other multi-brand car rental companies while expanding the value-focused leisure brands.

Comprehensive Brand Positioning Hertz believes that a combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty will enable Hertz to achieve growth in the leisure travel and the value-priced rental vehicle segments with distinct value/leisure brands while also maintaining the focus of the Hertz brand as the preeminent premium car rental brand in the United States and abroad.

Table of Contents

Operational Benefits Hertz believes there is potential for meaningful savings through improved fleet procurement and management as a result of consolidation of Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's fleets and integration of information technology and other functions.

Profitability Hertz anticipates that the offer and second-step merger will be accretive to its annual earnings per share of common stock in the first full year following consummation of the transactions.

Enhanced Capital Markets Presence The combined company will be the largest publicly traded rental car company in the world with increased trading liquidity on the NYSE. We believe the combined company will have an enhanced capital markets presence and greater long-term financial stability and access to financial resources than any other publicly traded rental car company in the world.

Attractive Diversification The combined company and its stockholders will benefit from increased diversification across the premium and value segments of the rental car industry. The addition of Dollar Thrifty to Hertz's existing brand portfolio would complement Hertz's existing position in the car rental market by adding a value brand that is associated with the leisure travel and value-priced rental vehicle segments.

For more information, see "Background and Reasons for the Offer Reasons for the Offer."

What does the Dollar Thrifty board of directors think of the offer?

As of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors has not taken a position with respect to the offer. On May 9, 2011, Dollar Thrifty announced that its board of directors would review and consider the offer and advised shareholders to take no action with respect to the offer pending the Dollar Thrifty board of directors' review. No later than 10 business days from the date the offer is first published, sent or given, Dollar Thrifty is required by applicable law to publish, send or give to you (and file with the SEC) a statement as to whether it recommends acceptance or rejection of the offer, expresses no opinion and remains neutral toward the offer or is unable to take a position with respect to the offer.

Have you discussed the offer with the Dollar Thrifty board of directors?

As of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, Hertz has not discussed the offer with the Dollar Thrifty board of directors. On May 8, 2011, Hertz's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Mark P. Frissora, informed Dollar Thrifty's Chief Executive Officer and director, Scott L. Thompson, over the phone that Hertz intended to announce a cash/stock exchange offer for Dollar Thrifty common stock the next day. Mr. Frissora also explained to Mr. Thompson that Hertz is seeking a friendly and cooperative transaction between Hertz and Dollar Thrifty.

Will U.S. taxpayers be taxed on the Hertz common stock and cash received in the offer or second-step merger?

The exchange of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer or second-step merger will be a taxable transaction for U.S. Federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, a U.S. Holder (as defined in "The Exchange Offer Material Federal Income Tax Consequences") of Dollar Thrifty common stock who receives Hertz common stock and cash in exchange for such U.S. Holder's shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock generally will recognize taxable gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference, if any, between the fair market value of the Hertz common stock and cash received and such U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock exchanged therefor.

For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Material Federal Income Tax Consequences."

Hertz and Purchaser urge you to contact your own tax advisor to determine the particular tax consequences to you as a result of the offer and/or the second-step merger.

What are the conditions of the offer?

The offer is conditioned upon, among other things, the following:

Minimum Tender Condition Dollar Thrifty stockholders shall have validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the expiration of the offer a number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock which, together with Dollar Thrifty shares then owned by Hertz and its subsidiaries (including Purchaser), represents at least a majority of the then outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock on a fully diluted basis.

Section 203 Condition Dollar Thrifty's board of directors shall have approved the offer and second-step merger under Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, as amended (the "DGCL"), or Hertz shall be satisfied, in its sole discretion, that Section 203 of the DGCL is inapplicable to the offer and second-step merger.

Competition Condition The waiting periods applicable to the offer and second-step merger under the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976, as amended ("HSR Act"), and the no-close period (including any extensions thereof) applicable to the offer and second-step merger under the Competition Act (Canada) shall have, in each case, expired or been waived or terminated.

Registration Statement Condition The registration statement of which this prospectus/offer to exchange is a part shall have been declared effective by the SEC under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the registration statement shall have been issued by the SEC and no proceeding for that purpose shall have been initiated or threatened by the SEC.

NYSE Listing Condition The shares of Hertz common stock to be issued pursuant to the offer and second-step merger shall have been approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance.

Injunction Condition No temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other judgment, order or decree issued by any court of competent jurisdiction or other statute, law, rule, legal restraint or prohibition shall be in effect that restrains, enjoins, prohibits or otherwise makes illegal the consummation of the offer and the other transactions contemplated by this prospectus/offer to exchange.

See "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer" for additional conditions to the offer.

How long will it take to complete your proposed transaction?

The timing of completing the offer and second-step merger will depend on a variety of factors. We announced the offer to facilitate the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty as promptly as practicable.

The offer and second-step merger are subject to certain regulatory requirements, including expiration or termination of the applicable HSR Act and Competition Act (Canada) waiting periods (see "The Exchange Offer Regulatory Approvals; Certain Other Legal Matters"). The waiting period under the Competition Act (Canada) with regard to Hertz's prior agreement to acquire Dollar Thrifty pursuant to the Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of April 25, 2010 (the "2010 Merger Agreement"), by and among Dollar Thrifty, Hertz, and Purchaser, expired on June 21, 2010, and the Canadian Commissioner of Competition (the "Canadian Competition Commissioner") issued a no-action letter on July 27, 2010, stating that she did not intend to challenge the proposed transaction. That no-action letter was initially scheduled to expire on May 21, 2011. However, on May 18, 2011, the Canadian Competition

vii

Commissioner extended the expiration date to August 21, 2011. Hertz is engaged in discussions with the Federal Trade Commission and has started a process for the divestiture of its Advantage brand. Hertz is working to secure a path towards accelerated antitrust approval in the United States. There can be no assurance, however, that the waiting period under the HSR Act will expire or be terminated on an accelerated basis.

Do I have to vote to approve the offer or second-step merger?

No. Your vote is not required. You simply need to tender your shares if you choose to do so. However, the offer can only be completed if Hertz or Purchaser (or another direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz), among other things, acquires a number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock which, together with the Dollar Thrifty shares then owned by Hertz and its subsidiaries (including Purchaser), represents at least a majority of the then outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock on a fully diluted basis.

Both the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty and Dollar Thrifty stockholders will be required to approve the second-step merger, unless the Section 203 condition is satisfied and we acquire at least 90% of the outstanding Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer or otherwise, in which case, we will be able to consummate the second-step merger as a "short-form" merger pursuant to Section 253 of the DGCL without the approval of the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty or the Dollar Thrifty stockholders.

Any solicitation of proxies or consents from Dollar Thrifty stockholders to approve the second-step merger will be made only pursuant to separate materials complying with the requirements of the rules and regulations of the SEC.

Is Hertz's financial condition relevant to my decision to tender shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer?

Yes. Hertz's financial condition is relevant to your decision to tender your shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock because part of the consideration you will receive if your shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are exchanged in the offer will consist of shares of Hertz common stock. You should therefore consider Hertz's financial condition before you decide to become one of Hertz's stockholders through the offer. You also should consider the possible effect that Hertz's acquisition of Dollar Thrifty will have on Hertz's financial condition. This prospectus/offer to exchange contains financial information regarding Hertz and Dollar Thrifty, as well as pro forma financial information (which does not reflect any of our expected synergies) for the proposed combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty, all of which we encourage you to review. For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Financing of the Offer; Source and Amount of Funds."

Does Hertz have the financial resources to complete the offer and second-step merger?

The offer is not subject to any financing condition or contingency.

Hertz, Purchaser's parent company, will provide Purchaser with sufficient funds to consummate the offer and second-step merger. Hertz intends to provide Purchaser with the necessary funds from cash on hand, borrowings under bank credit facilities and/or the issuance of debt securities. We estimate that the total amount of cash required to complete the transactions contemplated by the offer and second-step merger, including payment of any fees, expenses and other related amounts incurred in connection with the offer and second-step merger and the refinancing of a portion of Dollar Thrifty's outstanding indebtedness, will be approximately \$1.9 billion (exclusive of fees and expenses related to new borrowings and/or issuances of debt securities in connection with the offer and second-step merger and exclusive of any cash and cash equivalents available from Dollar Thrifty).



Table of Contents

The estimated amount of cash required is based on Hertz's due diligence review of Dollar Thrifty's publicly available information to date, and is subject to change. For a further discussion of the risks relating to Hertz's limited due diligence review, see "Risk Factors Relating to the Offer and Second-Step Merger."

For additional details on the proposed financing, see "The Exchange Offer Financing of the Offer; Source and Amount of Funds."

What percentage of Hertz common stock will former holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock own after the offer?

Based on certain assumptions regarding the number of Dollar Thrifty shares to be exchanged and the number of Hertz shares that will be outstanding, Hertz estimates that if all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are exchanged pursuant to the offer and second-step merger, former Dollar Thrifty stockholders would own, in the aggregate, approximately 5.6% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock. For a detailed discussion of the assumptions on which this estimate is based, see "The Exchange Offer Ownership of Hertz After the Offer."

When does your offer expire?

The offer is scheduled to expire at 12:00 midnight, New York City time, on July 8, 2011, which is the initial expiration date, unless further extended by Purchaser. When we make reference to "the expiration of the offer" or the "expiration date" anywhere in this prospectus/offer to exchange, this is the time to which we are referring, including, if extended, any later time that may apply. For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Extension, Termination and Amendment."

Can the offer be extended and, if so, under what circumstances?

Purchaser may, in its sole discretion, extend the offer at any time or from time to time until 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the first business day after the previously scheduled expiration date. For instance, the offer may be extended if any of the conditions specified in "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer" are not satisfied prior to the scheduled expiration date of the offer. Purchaser may also elect to provide a "subsequent offering period" for the offer. A subsequent offering period would not be an extension of the offer. Rather, a subsequent offering period would be an additional period of time, beginning after Purchaser has accepted for exchange all shares tendered during the offer, during which stockholders who did not tender their shares in the offer may tender their shares and receive the same consideration provided in the offer. We do not currently intend to include a subsequent offering period, although we reserve the right to do so. For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Extension, Termination and Amendment."

Any decision to extend the offer will be made public by announcement regarding such extension as described under "The Exchange Offer Extension, Termination and Amendment."

Prior to the consummation of the offer, do you intend to undertake a proxy solicitation and/or a consent solicitation to replace some or all of Dollar Thrifty's directors with your nominees for directors?

No. We do not intend to nominate, or solicit proxies for the election of, a slate of nominees for election at any meeting of Dollar Thrifty stockholders prior to the consummation of the offer; nor do we intend to solicit written consents from the stockholders of Dollar Thrifty to replace some or all of Dollar Thrifty's directors prior to the consummation of the offer. We are seeking a consensual business combination with Dollar Thrifty.



After the offer is consummated, do you intend to replace some or all of Dollar Thrifty's directors with your designees for directors?

Yes. We currently intend, as soon as practicable after consummation of the offer, to replace the Dollar Thrifty directors with our designees for directors.

How do I tender my shares?

To tender shares into the offer, you must deliver the certificates representing your shares (and, if applicable, any separate Rights certificates), together with a completed letter of transmittal and any other required documents, to American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC, the exchange agent for the offer, or tender such shares pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer set forth in "The Exchange Offer Procedure for Tendering Book-Entry Transfer," not later than the expiration date. The letter of transmittal is enclosed with this prospectus/offer to exchange. If your shares are held in street name by your broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee, such nominee can tender your shares through The Depository Trust Company.

If you cannot deliver everything required to make a valid tender to the exchange agent before the expiration of the offer, you may have a limited amount of additional time by having a financial institution (including most banks, savings and loan associations and brokerage houses) that is a member of a recognized Medallion Program approved by The Securities Transfer Association Inc., including the Securities Transfer Agents Medallion Program (STAMP), the Stock Exchange Medallion Program (SEMP) and the New York Stock Exchange, Inc. Medallion Signature Program (MSP), guarantee, pursuant to a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, that the missing items will be received by the exchange agent within three New York Stock Exchange trading days. However, the exchange agent must receive the missing items within that three-trading-day period.

For a complete discussion on the procedures for tendering your shares, see "The Exchange Offer Procedure for Tendering."

Until what time can I withdraw tendered shares?

You can withdraw tendered shares at any time until the offer has expired, and, if we have not agreed to accept your shares for payment within 60 days after commencement of the offer, you can withdraw them at any time after such time until we accept shares for payment. You may not, however, withdraw shares tendered during a subsequent offering period, if one is included. For a complete discussion on the procedures for withdrawing your shares, see "The Exchange Offer Withdrawal Rights."

How do I withdraw tendered shares?

To withdraw tendered shares, you must deliver a written notice of withdrawal, or a facsimile of one, with the required information to the exchange agent while you have the right to withdraw shares. If you tendered shares by giving instructions to a broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee, you must instruct the broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee to arrange for the withdrawal of your shares and such broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee must effectively withdraw such shares while you still have the right to withdraw shares. For a complete discussion on the procedures for withdrawing your shares, see "The Exchange Offer Withdrawal Rights."

When and how will I receive the offer consideration in exchange for my tendered shares?

Purchaser will exchange all validly tendered and not properly withdrawn shares promptly after the expiration date, subject to the terms of the offer and the satisfaction or waiver of the conditions to the offer, as set forth in the section of this prospectus/offer to exchange entitled "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer." We will deliver the consideration for your validly tendered and not properly

withdrawn shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock by depositing the cash and stock consideration therefor with the exchange agent, which will act as your agent for the purpose of receiving the offer consideration from us and transmitting such consideration to you. In all cases, an exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that have been tendered and accepted for exchange will be made only after timely receipt by the exchange agent of (1) the certificates representing such shares (and, if applicable, any separate Rights certificates) or a confirmation of a book-entry transfer of such shares into the exchange agent's account at The Depository Trust Company pursuant to the procedures set forth in "The Exchange Offer Procedure for Tendering," (2) the letter of transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message (as defined in "The Exchange Offer Acceptance for Exchange, and Exchange, of Dollar Thrifty Shares; Delivery of Hertz Common Stock") and (3) any other documents required under the letter of transmittal.

Will the offer be followed by a merger if all shares are not tendered in the offer?

If, pursuant to the offer, we accept for exchange and pay for at least that number of shares that, when added to shares then owned by Hertz or any of its subsidiaries, shall constitute a majority of the outstanding Dollar Thrifty shares on a fully diluted basis, we currently intend, as soon as practicable after consummation of the offer, to seek to have Dollar Thrifty consummate a merger or other similar business combination with Purchaser or another subsidiary of Hertz, pursuant to which each then outstanding share of Dollar Thrifty common stock not owned by Hertz or Purchaser (or our or Dollar Thrifty's respective subsidiaries) or by Dollar Thrifty stockholders who perfect appraisal rights under Delaware law, to the extent available, would be converted into the right to receive the consideration paid in the offer. For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Purpose and Structure of the Offer."

If a majority of the shares are tendered and accepted for payment, will Dollar Thrifty continue as a public company?

If the second-step merger takes place, Dollar Thrifty will no longer be a separate publicly-traded company. Even if the second-step merger does not take place, if we exchange all the tendered shares, there may be so few remaining stockholders and publicly held shares that the shares will no longer be eligible to be traded on a securities exchange, there may not be a public trading market for the shares, and Dollar Thrifty may cease making filings with the SEC or otherwise cease being required to comply with the SEC rules relating to publicly held companies. For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Effect of the Offer on the Market for Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock; NYSE Listing; Registration Under the Exchange Act; Margin Regulations."

If I decide not to tender, how will the offer affect my shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock?

If the offer is consummated and the second-step merger takes place, holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock (other than shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock owned by Hertz or any of its subsidiaries or held by Dollar Thrifty stockholders who perfect appraisal rights under Delaware law, to the extent available) not tendering in the offer will receive in the second-step merger the same consideration that they would have received had they tendered their shares in the offer. Therefore, if the second-step merger takes place and appraisal rights are not available or are not properly exercised by you, the key difference to you if you did not tender your shares in the offer is that you will receive consideration at a later date, and the Hertz common stock received on that later date may have a market price that is greater or less than the price of Hertz common stock on the date you would have received the consideration if you had tendered in the offer. However, if the offer is consummated and the second-step merger does not take place, the number of Dollar Thrifty stockholders and the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that are still in the hands of the public may be so small that there will no longer be an active public trading market, or, possibly, any public trading market, for these shares,



which may affect the prices at which the shares trade. Also, Dollar Thrifty may cease making filings with the SEC or otherwise cease to be subject to the SEC rules relating to publicly held companies. For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Effect of the Offer on the Market for Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock; NYSE Listing; Registration Under the Exchange Act; Margin Regulations."

Are dissenters' or appraisal rights available in either the offer or second-step merger?

You do not have appraisal rights as a result of the offer. However, if the second-step merger is consummated, stockholders of Dollar Thrifty who do not tender their shares in the offer, continue to hold shares at the time of the consummation of the second-step merger, neither vote in favor of the second-step merger nor consent thereto in writing and otherwise comply with the applicable statutory procedures under Section 262 of the DGCL will be entitled to receive a judicial determination of the fair value of their shares (exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the offer and second-step merger) and to receive payment of such fair value (all such shares, collectively, the "Dissenting Shares"). Because appraisal rights are not available in connection with the offer, no demand for appraisal under Section 262 of the DGCL may be made at this time. Any such judicial determination of the fair value of the Dissenting Shares could be based upon factors other than or in addition to the consideration paid in the offer and the market value of the shares. Holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock should recognize that the value so determined could be higher or lower than, or the same as, the consideration per share paid pursuant to the offer or the consideration paid in such a merger. Moreover, we may argue in an appraisal proceeding that, for purposes of such a proceeding, the fair value of the Dissenting Shares is less than the consideration paid in the offer.

Because of the complexity of Delaware law relating to appraisal rights, we encourage you to seek the advice of your own legal counsel. Failure to follow the steps required by Section 262 of the DGCL for perfecting appraisal rights may result in the loss of such rights. For more information, see "The Exchange Offer Appraisal/Dissenters' Rights."

What is the market value of my shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock as of a recent date?

On May 6, 2011, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of our offer, the closing price of a share of Dollar Thrifty common stock was \$69.69. On May 20, 2011, the closing price of a share of Dollar Thrifty common stock was \$80.90. You are encouraged to obtain a recent quotation for shares of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz common stock before deciding whether or not to tender your shares.

Where can I find more information on Hertz and Dollar Thrifty?

You can find more information about Hertz and Dollar Thrifty from various sources described in the section of this prospectus/offer to exchange entitled "Where You Can Find More Information."

Whom can I talk to if I have questions about the offer?

You can call the information agent or the dealer manager for the offer.

The information agent for the offer is:

501 Madison Avenue, 20th Floor New York, New York 10022 Stockholders May Call Toll Free: (877) 456-3507 Banks and Brokers May Call Collect: (212) 750-5833

The dealer manager for the offer is:

Barclays Capital Inc. 745 Seventh Avenue New York, New York 10019 Toll Free: (888) 610-5877

xiii

NOTE ON DOLLAR THRIFTY INFORMATION

Except as otherwise expressly set forth in this prospectus/offer to exchange, all information concerning Dollar Thrifty, its business, management and operations contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange has been taken from or based upon publicly available documents on file with the SEC and other public sources and is qualified in its entirety by reference thereto. This information may be examined and copies may be obtained at the places and in the manner set forth in the section entitled "Where You Can Find More Information." Hertz is not affiliated with Dollar Thrifty, and, since the termination of the 2010 Merger Agreement, Hertz has not had access to Dollar Thrifty's books and records (other than Dollar Thrifty's stockholder lists provided in connection with Hertz's request pursuant to Rule 14d-5 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")). Therefore, non-public information concerning Dollar Thrifty was not available to Hertz for the purpose of preparing this prospectus/offer to exchange. Although Hertz has no knowledge that would indicate that statements relating to Dollar Thrifty contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange are inaccurate or incomplete, Hertz was not involved in the preparation of those statements and cannot verify them.

Pursuant to Rule 409 under the Securities Act and Rule 12b-21 under the Exchange Act, Hertz is requesting that Dollar Thrifty provide Hertz with information required for complete disclosure regarding the businesses, operations, financial condition and management of Dollar Thrifty. Hertz and Purchaser will amend or supplement this prospectus/offer to exchange to provide any and all information Hertz receives from Dollar Thrifty, if Hertz receives the information before Hertz's and Purchaser's offer to exchange expires and Hertz considers it to be material, reliable and appropriate.

An auditor's report was issued on Dollar Thrifty's financial statements and schedule and included in Dollar Thrifty's filings with the SEC. Pursuant to Rule 439 under the Securities Act, Hertz and Purchaser require the consent of Dollar Thrifty's independent auditors to incorporate by reference their audit report included in Dollar Thrifty's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 into this prospectus/offer to exchange. Hertz is requesting and has, as of the date hereof, not received such consent from Dollar Thrifty's independent auditors. If Hertz receives this consent, Hertz and Purchaser will promptly file it as an exhibit to Hertz's registration statement of which this prospectus/offer to exchange forms a part.

xiv

SUMMARY OF THE OFFER

This summary highlights selected information from this prospectus/offer to exchange. To obtain a better understanding of the offer to holders of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, you should read this entire prospectus/offer to exchange carefully, as well as those additional documents to which we refer you. You may obtain the information incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange by following the instructions in the section of this prospectus/offer to exchange entitled "Where You Can Find More Information."

The Companies (See page 28)

Hertz.

Hertz is a corporation incorporated in Delaware on July 15, 2005, with principal executive offices at 225 Brae Boulevard, Park Ridge, New Jersey 07656-0713. The telephone number of Hertz's principal executive offices is (201) 307-2000.

Hertz owns what it believes is the largest worldwide airport general use car rental brand, operating from approximately 8,500 locations in approximately 150 countries as of March 31, 2011. The Hertz brand name is one of the most recognized in the world, signifying leadership in quality rental services and products. Hertz operates both corporate and licensee locations in cities and airports in North America, Europe, Latin America, Australia, Asia and New Zealand. In addition, Hertz has licensee locations in cities and airports in Africa and the Middle East. Hertz also rents equipment through approximately 320 branches in the United States, Canada, France, Spain, Italy, China and Saudi Arabia, as well as through its international licensees. Hertz and its predecessors have been in the car rental business since 1918 and in the equipment rental business since 1965.

Purchaser

Purchaser is a Delaware corporation incorporated on April 23, 2010, with principal executive offices at 225 Brae Boulevard, Park Ridge, New Jersey 07656-0713. The telephone number of Purchaser's principal executive offices is (201) 307-2000. Purchaser is a wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz that was formed to facilitate the transactions contemplated by the 2010 Merger Agreement. Purchaser has engaged in no activities to date and has no material assets or liabilities of any kind, in each case other than those incidental to its formation and its activities and obligations in connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement and the offer.

Dollar Thrifty

Dollar Thrifty is a corporation incorporated in Delaware on November 4, 1997, with principal executive offices at 5330 East 31st Street, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74135. The telephone number of Dollar Thrifty's principal executive offices is (918) 660-7700.

Through its Dollar Rent A Car and Thrifty Car Rental brands, Dollar Thrifty has been serving value-conscious leisure and business travelers since 1950. Dollar Thrifty maintains a strong presence in domestic leisure travel in virtually all of the top United States and Canadian airport markets, and also derives a significant portion of its revenue from international travelers to the United States under contracts with various international tour operators. Dollar and Thrifty have approximately 300 corporate locations in the United States and Canada, with approximately 6,000 employees located mainly in North America. In addition to its corporate operations, Dollar Thrifty maintains global service capabilities through an expansive franchise network of approximately 1,275 franchises in 82 countries.

The Exchange Offer (See page 47)

Purchaser is offering to exchange each outstanding share of Dollar Thrifty common stock that is validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the expiration date for (i) \$57.60 in cash, without

interest and less any required withholding taxes, and (ii) 0.8546 shares of Hertz common stock, upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained in this prospectus/offer to exchange and the accompanying letter of transmittal. Hertz will not issue any fractional shares of Hertz common stock pursuant to the offer. Instead, each tendering stockholder who would otherwise be entitled to a fractional share of Hertz common stock will receive cash in an amount (rounded to the nearest whole cent) equal to the product obtained by multiplying (i) the fractional share interest to which such holder would otherwise be entitled (rounded to the nearest ten thousandth when expressed in decimal form) by (ii) the per share closing price of Hertz common stock on the NYSE on the expiration date.

Reasons for the Offer (See page 45)

The advantages of a Hertz-Dollar Thrifty combination are compelling, and we believe a combination of these two companies creates superior value for the Dollar Thrifty and Hertz stockholders. In particular, we believe that the offer provides compelling value to Dollar Thrifty stockholders because, among other reasons:

Premium Offered to Dollar Thrifty Stockholders The offer represents a 26% premium to Dollar Thrifty's 90-day average closing share price and a 18% premium to Dollar Thrifty's 60-day average closing share price (measured from May 6, 2011, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of our offer, and based on the closing stock price for Hertz on that date). These are substantial premiums, especially after taking into account the large takeover speculation premium that was already included in Dollar Thrifty's stock price prior to our announcement of the offer.

Limited Conditions and Ready to Close Quickly Our offer has limited conditions and we are ready to close a transaction with Dollar Thrifty as quickly as possible. Hertz is working to secure antitrust clearance on an accelerated basis. Our offer is also not subject to the approval of Hertz's stockholders. We announced the offer to facilitate the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty as promptly as practicable.

We also believe the combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty is a compelling combination with a number of strategic benefits, including the following:

Global Leader The combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty would create a global, multi-brand rental car leader able to offer customers a full range of rental options through its market leading brands. The combined company would have leadership positions in many key car rental markets around the world, with significant growth opportunities based on the combined brand portfolio and its unparalleled value and premium offerings.

Growth Opportunities A combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty is expected to accelerate revenue and earnings growth for the combined company over time. In particular, the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty would help accelerate Hertz's leisure rental strategy in Europe and other markets. The combined company should also be able to compete even more effectively and efficiently against other multi-brand car rental companies while expanding the value-focused leisure brands.

Comprehensive Brand Positioning Hertz believes that a combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty will enable Hertz to achieve growth in the leisure travel and the value-priced rental vehicle segments with distinct value/leisure brands while also maintaining the focus of the Hertz brand as the preeminent premium car rental brand in the United States and abroad.

Operational Benefits Hertz believes there is potential for meaningful savings through improved fleet procurement and management as a result of consolidation of Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's fleets and integration of information technology and other functions.

Profitability Hertz anticipates that the offer and second-step merger will be accretive to its annual earnings per share of common stock in the first full year following consummation of the transactions.

Enhanced Capital Markets Presence The combined company will be the largest publicly traded rental car company in the world with increased trading liquidity on the NYSE. We believe the combined company will have an enhanced capital markets presence and greater long-term financial stability and access to financial resources than any other publicly traded rental car company in the world.

Attractive Diversification The combined company and its stockholders will benefit from increased diversification across the premium and value segments of the rental car industry. The addition of Dollar Thrifty to Hertz's existing brand portfolio would complement Hertz's existing position in the car rental market by adding a value brand that is associated with the leisure travel and value-priced rental vehicle segments.

Hertz realizes that there can be no assurance about future results, including results considered or expected as described in the factors listed above, such as assumptions regarding potential synergies or other benefits to be realized following the offer and second-step merger. Hertz's reasons for the offer and all other information in this section are forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the factors discussed in the sections entitled "Risk Factors" and "Forward-Looking Statements."

Financing of the Offer; Source and Amount of Funds (See page 65)

The offer is not subject to any financing condition or contingency.

Hertz, Purchaser's parent company, will provide Purchaser with sufficient funds to consummate the offer and second-step merger. Hertz intends to provide Purchaser with the necessary funds from cash on hand, borrowings under bank credit facilities and/or the issuance of debt securities. We estimate that the total amount of cash required to complete the transactions contemplated by the offer and second-step merger, including payment of any fees, expenses and other related amounts incurred in connection with the offer and second-step merger and the refinancing of a portion of Dollar Thrifty's outstanding indebtedness, will be approximately \$1.9 billion (exclusive of fees and expenses related to new borrowings and/or issuances of debt securities in connection with the offer and second-step merger and exclusive of any cash and cash equivalents available from Dollar Thrifty).

The estimated amount of cash required is based on Hertz's due diligence review of Dollar Thrifty's publicly available information to date, and is subject to change. For a further discussion of the risks relating to Hertz's limited due diligence review, see "Risk Factors" Risk Factors Relating to the Offer and Second-Step Merger."

Ownership of Hertz After the Offer (See page 55)

Based on certain assumptions regarding the number of Dollar Thrifty shares to be exchanged and the number of Hertz shares that will be outstanding, Hertz estimates that, if all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are exchanged pursuant to the offer and second-step merger, former Dollar Thrifty stockholders would own, in the aggregate, approximately 5.6% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock. For a detailed discussion of the assumptions on which this estimate is based, see "The Exchange Offer Ownership of Hertz After the Offer."

Comparative Market Price and Dividend Information (See page 18)

Hertz common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol "HTZ." Dollar Thrifty common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol "DTG." The following table sets forth the closing prices of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty as reported on May 6, 2011, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of our offer, and May 20, 2011. The table also shows the value of the cash and Hertz common stock you will

receive in the offer in exchange for each share of Dollar Thrifty common stock you validly tender and do not properly withdraw before the expiration date at two different market prices of Hertz common stock (without giving effect to any required withholding taxes). This value was calculated by (i) multiplying the closing price for one share of Hertz common stock by the exchange ratio of 0.8546 and (ii) adding the cash consideration per share of \$57.60.

					V	alue of			
					Casł	n and Stock			
			D	ollar	Con	sideration			
	E	Iertz	T	hrifty	per				
	Co	mmon	Co	mmon	Share of Dollar Thrifty				
	S	tock	S	stock					
	Closi	ng Price	Closi	ing Price	Com	mon Stock			
May 6, 2011	\$	16.85	\$	69.69	\$	72.00			
May 20, 2011	\$	16.02	\$	80.90	\$	71.29			

The value of the Hertz common stock that forms a part of the offer consideration will change as the market price of Hertz common stock fluctuates during the pendency of the offer and thereafter, and therefore will likely be different from the prices set forth above at the time you receive your shares of Hertz common stock. See "Risk Factors." You are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for shares of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz common stock prior to making any decision with respect to the offer.

Certain Relationships with Dollar Thrifty and Interests of Hertz and Purchaser in the Offer (See page 70)

As of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, The Hertz Corporation, a wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz, beneficially owned 472,699 shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, representing approximately 1.6% of the Dollar Thrifty common stock outstanding as of April 29, 2011. These shares were acquired in ordinary brokerage transactions as set forth on Schedule III to this prospectus/offer to exchange.

Except as set forth in this prospectus/offer to exchange, neither we nor, after due inquiry and to the best of our knowledge and belief, any of our directors, executive officers or other affiliates, has any contract, arrangement, understanding or relationship with any other person with respect to any securities of Dollar Thrifty. Hertz does not believe that the offer and second-step merger will be deemed to be a change in control of Hertz impacting grants under any of its stock incentive plans or a change in control under its supplemental retirement plans or any change in control severance agreement between Hertz and any of its employees.

Appraisal/Dissenters' Rights (See page 59)

You do not have appraisal rights as a result of the offer. However, if the second-step merger is consummated, stockholders of Dollar Thrifty who do not tender their shares in the offer, continue to hold shares at the time of the consummation of the second-step merger, neither vote in favor of the second-step merger nor consent thereto in writing and otherwise comply with the applicable statutory procedures under Section 262 of the DGCL will be entitled to receive a judicial determination of the fair value of their Dissenting Shares. Since appraisal rights are not available in connection with the offer, no demand for appraisal under Section 262 of the DGCL may be made at this time. Any such judicial determination of the fair value of the fair value of the Dissenting Shares. Holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock should recognize that the value so determined could be higher or lower than, or the same as, the consideration per share paid pursuant to the offer or the consideration paid in the second-step merger. Moreover, we may argue in an appraisal proceeding that, for purposes of such a proceeding, the fair value of the Dissenting Shares is less than the consideration paid in the offer.

Table of Contents

Because of the complexity of Delaware law relating to appraisal rights, we encourage you to seek the advice of your own legal counsel. Failure to follow the steps required by Section 262 of the DGCL for perfecting appraisal rights may result in the loss of such rights.

Material Federal Income Tax Consequences (See page 55)

The exchange of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer or second-step merger will be a taxable transaction for U.S. Federal income tax purposes. Accordingly, a U.S. Holder (as defined in "The Exchange Offer Material Federal Income Tax Consequences") of Dollar Thrifty common stock who receives Hertz common stock and cash in exchange for such U.S. Holder's shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock generally will recognize taxable gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference, if any, between the fair market value of the Hertz common stock and cash received and such U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock exchanged therefor.

THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE CONTAINS A GENERAL DESCRIPTION OF THE MATERIAL FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE OFFER AND SECOND-STEP MERGER. THIS DESCRIPTION DOES NOT ADDRESS ANY NON-U.S. TAX CONSEQUENCES, NOR DOES IT PERTAIN TO STATE, LOCAL OR OTHER TAX CONSEQUENCES. CONSEQUENTLY, HERTZ AND PURCHASER URGE YOU TO CONTACT YOUR OWN TAX ADVISOR TO DETERMINE THE PARTICULAR TAX CONSEQUENCES TO YOU OF THE OFFER.

Accounting Treatment (See page 71)

Hertz will account for the acquisition of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock under the acquisition method of accounting for business combinations. In determining the acquirer for accounting purposes, Hertz considered the factors required under FASB Accounting Standards Codification (ASC), Business Combinations, which is referred to as ASC 805, and determined that Hertz will be considered the acquirer for accounting purposes.

Regulatory Approvals; Certain Other Legal Matters (See page 65)

Antitrust Clearance

The offer is subject to review by the Federal Trade Commission ("FTC") and the Antitrust Division of the U.S. Department of Justice ("DOJ," together with the FTC, the "antitrust agencies"). Under the HSR Act, the offer may not be completed until certain information has been provided to the antitrust agencies and the applicable HSR Act waiting period has expired or been terminated.

Pursuant to the requirements of the HSR Act, Hertz expects to file a Notification and Report Form with respect to the offer with the antitrust agencies and to request early termination of the HSR Act waiting period. There can be no assurance, however, that the waiting period will be terminated early. The FTC or DOJ may extend the initial waiting period by issuing a Request for Additional Information and Documentary Material (a "Second Request"). In such an event, the statutory waiting period would extend until 30 days after Hertz has substantially complied with the Second Request, unless it is earlier terminated by the applicable reviewing antitrust agency.

The antitrust agencies frequently scrutinize the legality under the antitrust laws of transactions such as Hertz's acquisition of shares pursuant to the offer. At any time before or after the consummation of any such transactions, one of the antitrust agencies could take such action under the antitrust laws as it deems necessary or desirable in the public interest, including seeking to enjoin the purchase of shares pursuant to the offer or seeking divestiture of the shares so acquired or divestiture of certain of Hertz's or Dollar Thrifty's assets. States and private parties may also bring legal actions under the antitrust laws. There can be no assurance that a challenge to the offer on antitrust grounds will not be made, or if such a challenge is made, what the result will be. See "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer" for certain conditions to the offer, including conditions with respect to litigation and certain governmental actions.

Table of Contents

The offer is also subject to review pursuant to the Competition Act (Canada). Under the Competition Act (Canada), the offer may not be completed until certain information has been provided to the Canadian Competition Commissioner, and a required waiting period has expired or been terminated, provided there is no order in effect prohibiting completion at the relevant time. In connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement, Hertz provided such information to the Canadian Competition Commissioner and the required waiting period under the Competition Act (Canada) expired on June 21, 2010. On July 27, 2010, the Canadian Competition Commissioner issued a no-action letter stating she did not intend to challenge the proposed transaction. Under the Competition Act (Canada), the transaction may be completed within one year of the date that Hertz provided the required information to the Canadian Competition Commissioner in connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement, or such longer period as the Canadian Competition Commissioner may specify. On May 18, 2011, the Canadian Competition Commissioner extended this period until August 21, 2011. If necessary, Purchaser will submit another notification and request for early termination of the mandatory waiting period concerning the offer to the Canadian Competition Commissioner.

In connection with an unsolicited transaction, the waiting period is 30 calendar days after the day on which Purchaser submits the prescribed information, provided that, before the expiry of this period, the Canadian Competition Commissioner has not issued a request for additional information ("Supplementary Information Request"). In the event that the Canadian Competition Commissioner issues a Supplementary Information cannot be completed until 30 calendar days after Purchaser complies with such Supplementary Information Request, provided that there is no order in effect prohibiting completion at the relevant time. A transaction may be completed before the end of the applicable waiting period if the Canadian Competition Commissioner notifies the parties that she does not, at such time, intend to challenge the transaction.

At any time before a "merger" (as such term is defined under the Competition Act (Canada)) is completed, even where the applicable waiting period has expired or been terminated, the Canadian Competition Commissioner may apply to the Competition Tribunal for an interim order forbidding any person named in the application from doing any act or thing where it appears to the Competition Tribunal that such act or thing may constitute or be directed toward the completion or implementation of a proposed merger. The Competition Tribunal may issue an interim order where the Canadian Competition Commissioner requires more time to complete her inquiry and the Tribunal finds that, in the absence of an interim order, a party to the proposed merger or another person is likely to take an action that would substantially impair the ability of the Competition Tribunal to remedy the effect of the proposed merger on competition because that action would be difficult to reverse.

Other Regulatory Approvals

The offer and second-step merger may also be subject to review by other antitrust authorities in jurisdictions outside the U.S. We are not currently aware of any non-U.S. approvals, other than approvals from Canadian regulatory authorities. The offer and second-step merger may also be subject to approval by the Vermont Department of Banking, Insurance, Securities & Health Care Administration.

Effect of the Offer on the Market for Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock; NYSE Listing; Registration Under the Exchange Act; Margin Regulations (See page 61)

Hertz will submit the necessary applications to cause the shares of its common stock to be issued in the offer and second-step merger to be approved for listing on the NYSE. Approval of this listing is a condition to the offer.

6

Conditions of the Offer (See page 62)

The offer is conditioned upon, among other things, the following:

Minimum Tender Condition Dollar Thrifty stockholders shall have validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the expiration of the offer a number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock which, together with Dollar Thrifty shares then owned by Hertz and its subsidiaries (including Purchaser), represents at least a majority of the then outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock on a fully diluted basis.

Section 203 Condition Dollar Thrifty's board of directors shall have approved the offer and second-step merger under Section 203 of the DGCL or Hertz shall be satisfied, in its sole discretion, that Section 203 of the DGCL is inapplicable to the offer and second-step merger.

Competition Condition The waiting periods applicable to the offer and second-step merger under the HSR Act and the no-close period (including any extensions thereof) applicable to the offer and second-step merger under the Competition Act (Canada) shall have, in each case, expired or been waived or terminated.

Registration Statement Condition The registration statement of which this prospectus/offer to exchange is a part shall have been declared effective by the SEC under the Securities Act, no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the registration statement shall have been issued by the SEC and no proceeding for that purpose shall have been initiated or threatened by the SEC.

NYSE Listing Condition The shares of Hertz common stock to be issued pursuant to the offer and second-step merger shall have been approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance.

Injunction Condition No temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other judgment, order or decree issued by any court of competent jurisdiction or other statute, law, rule, legal restraint or prohibition shall be in effect that restrains, enjoins, prohibits or otherwise makes illegal the consummation of the offer and the other transactions contemplated by this prospectus/offer to exchange.

The conditions to the offer, including those set forth above, are for the sole benefit of Purchaser and Hertz and may be asserted by Purchaser regardless of the circumstances giving rise to any such condition or, other than the "Competition Condition," "Registration Statement Condition," "NYSE Listing Condition" and the "Injunction Condition," may be waived by Purchaser in whole or in part at any time and from time to time.

See "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer" for additional conditions to the offer.

Comparison of Stockholders' Rights (See page 77)

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the offer, if the offer is consummated, you will receive Hertz common stock as part of the offer consideration if you tender your shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer. For a description of the differences between the rights of a stockholder of Dollar Thrifty and the rights of a stockholder of Hertz, see "Comparison of Stockholders' Rights."

Expiration Date of the Offer (See page 48)

The offer is scheduled to expire at 12:00 midnight, New York City time, on July 8, 2011, which is the initial expiration date, unless further extended by Hertz or Purchaser.

Extension, Termination and Amendment (See page 48)

Purchaser expressly reserves the right, in its sole discretion, at any time or from time to time to the fullest extent permitted by law:

to extend, for any reason, the period of time during which the offer is open;

to delay acceptance for exchange of, or exchange of, any shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in order to comply in whole or in part with applicable law;

to amend or terminate the offer without accepting for exchange, or exchanging, any shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, if any of the conditions referred to in the section of this prospectus/offer to exchange entitled "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer" have not been satisfied; and

to waive any conditions to the offer or to otherwise amend the offer in any respect;

in each case, by giving oral or written notice of such delay, termination, waiver or amendment to the exchange agent and by making public announcement thereof.

In addition, even if Purchaser has accepted for exchange, but has not exchanged, shares in the offer, it may terminate the offer and not exchange shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that were previously tendered if completion of the offer is illegal or if a governmental authority has commenced or threatened legal action related to the offer. See "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer."

Procedure for Tendering (See page 51)

The procedure for tendering shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock varies depending on whether you possess physical certificates or a nominee holds your certificates for you and on whether or not you hold your securities in book-entry form. In addition to the procedures outlined in this prospectus/offer to exchange, Hertz and Purchaser urge you to read the accompanying transmittal materials, including the accompanying letter of transmittal.

Withdrawal Rights (See page 54)

You can withdraw tendered shares at any time until the offer has expired, and, if we have not accepted your shares for exchange within 60 days after commencement of the offer, you can withdraw them at any time after such date until we accept shares for exchange. You may not, however, withdraw shares tendered during a subsequent offering period, if one is included.

Acceptance for Exchange, and Exchange, of Dollar Thrifty Shares; Delivery of Hertz Common Stock (See page 49)

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the offer (including, if the offer is extended or amended, the terms and conditions of any such extension or amendment), Purchaser will, promptly after the expiration date, accept for exchange, and will exchange for cash and shares of Hertz common stock and, as applicable, cash in lieu of fractional shares, all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock validly tendered and not properly withdrawn. If Purchaser elects to provide a subsequent offering period following the expiration of the offer, shares tendered during such subsequent offering period will be accepted for exchange immediately upon tender and will be promptly exchanged for the offer consideration.

The offer and second-step merger are, and if the offer and second-step merger are consummated, the combined company will be, subject to a number of risks which you should carefully consider prior to participating in the offer.

SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION FOR HERTZ

Set forth below is certain selected historical consolidated financial information relating to Hertz. The selected financial information of Hertz for each of the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009, 2008, 2007 and 2006 are derived from Hertz's audited financial statements filed as part of Hertz's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 filed with the SEC on February 25, 2011, referred to as the "Hertz 10-K," which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange. The selected financial information of Hertz as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2011 and March 31, 2010 are derived from Hertz's unaudited consolidated financial statements filed as part of Hertz's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2011 filed with the SEC on May 6, 2011, referred to as the "Hertz 10-Q," which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange. The operating results for the three-month period ended March 31, 2011 are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations for the remainder of the fiscal year or any future period. More comprehensive financial information, including management's discussion and analysis of Hertz's financial condition and results of operations, is contained in the Hertz 10-K, the Hertz 10-Q and other reports filed by Hertz with the SEC. The following selected historical consolidated financial information is qualified in its entirety by reference to such other documents and all of the financial information and notes contained in those documents. See "Where You Can Find More Information" for instructions on how to obtain these other documents and more complete information relating to Hertz.

	Three M Ended M (unau 2011	larch 31,	2010	Years ended December 31, 2010 2009 2008 2007								
Statement of Operations	2011	2010	2010	2009	2000	2007	2006					
Information												
(in millions of												
dollars except												
per share data)												
Revenues:												
Car rental	\$1,478.9	\$1,396.6	\$6,355.2	\$5,872.9	\$ 6,730.4	\$6,800.7	\$6,273.6					
Equipment												
rental	268.1	237.0	1,069.8	1,110.2	1,657.3	1,755.3	1,672.1					
Other(a)	33.0	27.3	137.5	118.4	137.4	129.6	112.7					
Total												
revenues	1,780.0	1,660.9	7,562.5	7,101.5	8,525.1	8,685.6	8,058.4					
Expenses:												
Direct												
operating	1,073.7	1,013.0	4,282.4	4,084.2	4,930.0	4,644.1	4,476.0					
Depreciation												
of revenue												
earning												
equipment and												
lease												
charges(b)	436.1	459.2	1,868.1	1,931.4	2,194.2	2,003.4	1,757.2					
Selling,												
general and												
administrative	182.2	167.7	664.5	641.1	769.6	775.9	723.9					
Interest												
expense	196.9	181.1	773.4	680.3	870.0	916.7	943.3					
Interest	(1.9)	(2.3)	(12.3)	(16.0)	(24.8)	(41.3)	(42.6)					

income								
Other								
(income)								
expense, net(c)	51.9			(48.5)				
	51.9			(40.3)				
Impairment					1 1 (0 0			
charges(d)					1,168.9			
TT (1								
Total	1 020 0	1 0 1 0 7		7 070 5	0.007.0	0.000.0	7.0	570
expenses	1,938.9	1,818.7	7,576.1	7,272.5	9,907.9	8,298.8	7,8	57.8
Income (loss)								
before income	(150.0)	(1 = 7 = 0)	(12.0)	(171.0)	(1,202,0)	206.0	2	
taxes	(158.9)	(157.8)	(13.6)	(171.0)	(1,382.8)	386.8	2	00.6
(Provision)								
benefit for								
taxes on	20.0	11.0	(1 = 0)	50 7	106.0	(100 ()	,	
income(e)	30.0	11.0	(17.0)	59.7	196.9	(102.6)	((68.0)
NT / *								
Net income	(100.0)	(146.0)	(20, C)	(111.2)	(1, 105, 0)	004.0	1	20.0
(loss)	(128.9)	(146.8)	(30.6)	(111.3)	(1,185.9)	284.2	1	32.6
Noncontrolling	(2, 7)	(2, c)	(17.4)	(1 4 7)	(20 , 0)	(10.7)		$(1 \subset 7)$
interest	(3.7)	(3.6)	(17.4)	(14.7)	(20.8)	(19.7)	((16.7)
NT / *								
Net income								
(loss)								
attributable to								
Hertz Global								
Holdings, Inc.								
and								
Subsidiaries'								
common								
stockholders	\$ (132.6)	\$ (150.4) \$	\$ (48.0) \$	6 (126.0)	\$(1,206.7) \$	\$ 264.5	\$ 1	15.9
Ratio of								
earnings to								
fixed charges	(f)	(f)	(f)	(f)	(f)	1.4		1.2
Weighted								
average shares								
outstanding (in								
millions)								
Basic	414.1	410.7	411.9	371.5	322.7	321.2	2	42.5
Diluted	414.1	410.7	411.9	371.5	322.7	325.5	2	43.4
Earnings (loss)								
per share								
Basic	\$ (0.32)	\$ (0.37) \$	\$ (0.12) \$	6 (0.34)	\$ (3.74) \$	\$ 0.82	\$	0.48
Diluted	\$ (0.32)	\$ (0.37) \$	6 (0.12) \$	6 (0.34)	\$ (3.74) \$	\$ 0.81	\$	0.48
			9					

	2	March 31, (unaudited) 2011 2010 2010				2010		2009	Dec	ember 31 2008	l,	2007		2006	
Balance Sheet	_		_ `	/10		2010		2005		2000				2000	
Data															
(in millions of															
dollars)															
Cash and cash															
equivalents	\$ 1	,365.8	\$	800.7	\$	2,374.2	\$	985.6	5\$	594.3	\$	730.2	\$	674.5	
Restricted cash															
and cash		100.0		221.2		207 (265	•	721.4		((1.0		550 5	
equivalents		190.9		221.3		207.6		365.2	2	731.4		661.0		552.5	
Receivables, less allowance for															
doubtful accounts	1	,311.8	1	446.4		1,356.6		1,325.3	3	1,911.1		1,691.0		1,656.5	
Inventories, at	1	,511.0	1,			1,550.0		1,525	J	1,711.1		1,071.0		1,050.5	
lower of cost or															
market		97.5		92.9		87.4		93.4	1	96.2		119.0		112.1	
Prepaid expenses															
and other assets		428.9		283.5		352.8		300.1	1	286.7		317.6		369.9	
Total revenue															
earning															
equipment	9	,401.3	9,	392.5		8,939.4		8,851.6	5	8,691.5	1	10,307.9		9,805.5	
Total property															
and equipment,															
less accumulated															
depreciation	1	,186.5	1,	170.0		1,163.6		1,188.1	1	1,254.6		1,345.5		1,368.1	
Other intangible	2	525 (2	500 7		2550 (2 507 5	7	2 (21 (2 1 2 2 5		2 172 5	
assets, net Goodwill	2	,535.6 309.5	2,	580.7 290.3		2,550.6 300.2		2,597.7 295.4		2,621.6 264.1		3,123.5 960.0		3,173.5 964.7	
	16	,827.6	16	290.5		300.2 17,332.2	1	295.2 16,002.4		204.1	1	960.0	1	964.7	
Total assets(g)	10	,027.0	10,	2/0.4		17,332.2]	10,002.4	+ .	10,431.4	_	19,233.7	1	0,077.4	
Accounts payable	1	,204.9	1	223.9		945.0		658.7	7	931.3		1,064.9		654.3	
Accrued	1	,201.7	1,	223.7		745.0		050.1	/	751.5		1,001.7		054.5	
liabilities		983.4		886.0		1,070.1		1,024.8	3	1,137.9		1,028.1		976.9	
Accrued taxes		121.6		143.7		108.9		108.4		128.4		128.0		92.5	
Debt	10	,750.0	10.	387.9		11,306.4]	10,364.4		10,972.3	1	1,960.1	1	2,276.2	
Public liability															
and property															
damage		282.1		267.0		278.7		277.8	3	311.4		343.0		327.0	
Deferred taxes on															
income	1	,450.8	1,	429.9		1,491.8		1,470.9)	1,481.9		1,797.1		1,801.1	
Total															
liabilities(h)	14	,792.9	14,	338.3		15,200.9]	13,905.0)	14,963.1]	16,321.2	1	6,128.0	
Total equity(i)	2	,034.7	1,	940.0		2,131.3		2,097.4	4	1,488.3		2,934.4		2,549.4	

(a)

Includes fees and certain cost reimbursements from Hertz's licensees and revenues from Hertz's car leasing operations and third-party claim management services.

(b)

For the three months ended March 31, 2011 and 2010 and the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009, 2008, 2007 and 2006, depreciation of revenue earning equipment decreased by \$1.6 million and increased by \$9.5 million, \$22.7 million, \$19.3 million, \$32.7 million and \$0.6 million and reduced by \$13.1 million, respectively, resulting from the net effects of changing depreciation rates to reflect changes in the estimated residual value of revenue earning equipment. For the three months ended March 31, 2011 and 2010 and the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009, 2008, 2007 and 2006, depreciation of revenue earning equipment and lease charges includes a net gain of \$6.2 million, and net losses of \$14.8 million, \$42.9 million, \$72.0 million, \$74.3 million and \$13.3 million and a net gain of \$40.1 million, respectively, from the disposal of revenue earning equipment.

(c)

For the three months ended March 31, 2011, primarily reflects premiums paid to redeem our 10.5% Senior Subordinated Notes and a portion of our 8.875% Senior Notes. For the year ended December 31, 2009, reflects a gain of \$48.5 million, net of transaction costs, recorded in connection with the buyback of portions of certain of Hertz's Senior Notes and Senior Subordinated Notes.

(d)

For the year ended December 31, 2008, Hertz recorded non-cash impairment charges related to its goodwill, other intangible assets and property and equipment.

(e)

For the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008, tax valuation allowances increased by \$27.5 million, \$39.7 million and \$58.5 million, respectively (excluding the effects of foreign currency translation), relating to the realization of deferred tax assets attributable to net operating losses, credits and other temporary differences in various jurisdictions. Additionally, certain tax reserves were recorded and certain tax reserves were released due to settlement for various uncertain tax positions in Federal, state and foreign jurisdictions. For the year ended December 31, 2007, Hertz reversed a valuation allowance of \$9.1 million relating to the realization of deferred tax assets attributable to net operating losses and other temporary differences in certain European countries. Additionally, certain tax reserves were recorded for various uncertain tax positions in Federal, state and foreign jurisdictions. For the year ended December 31, 2007, the year ended December 31, 2006, Hertz established valuation allowances of \$9.8 million relating to the realization of deferred tax assets in certain tax reserves were recorded for various uncertain tax positions allowances of \$9.8 million relating to the realization of deferred tax assets attributable to net operating losses and other temporary differences in certain European countries. Additionally, certain European countries. Additionally, certain tax reserves were recorded for various uncertain glosses and other temporary differences in certain European countries. Additionally, certain tax reserves were recorded for certain federal and state uncertain tax positions.

(f)

Earnings (loss) before income taxes, noncontrolling interest and fixed charges for the three months ended March 31, 2011 and 2010 and the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009 and 2008 were inadequate to cover fixed charges for the period by \$159.3 million, \$158.0 million, \$14.5 million, \$172.2 million and \$1,385.6 million, respectively.

(g)

Substantially all of Hertz's revenue earning equipment, as well as certain related assets, are owned by special purpose entities, or are subject to liens in favor of Hertz's lenders under Hertz's various credit facilities, other secured financings and asset-backed securities programs. None of such assets are available to satisfy the claims of Hertz's general creditors. For a description of those facilities, see "Item 7 Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Liquidity and Capital Resources" in the Hertz 10-K, which is incorporated into this prospectus/offer to exchange by reference.

(h)

Our long-term obligations are primarily comprised of debt, deferred taxes, pension, worker's compensation and public liability and property damage and are estimated to be \$13.2 billion at March 31, 2011 and \$12.5 billion at December 31, 2010.

(i)

As of March 31, 2011 and 2010 and December 31, 2010, 2009, 2008, 2007 and 2006, noncontrolling interest was \$20.1 million, \$17.9 million, \$16.5 million, \$17.3 million, \$17.7 million, \$21.0 million and \$14.8 million, respectively.



SELECTED HISTORICAL CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION FOR DOLLAR THRIFTY

Set forth below is certain selected historical consolidated financial information relating to Dollar Thrifty. The selected financial information of Dollar Thrifty for each of the years ended December 31, 2010, 2009, 2008, 2007 and 2006 are derived from Dollar Thrifty's audited financial statements filed as part of Dollar Thrifty's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 filed by Dollar Thrifty with the SEC on February 28, 2011, referred to as the "Dollar Thrifty 10-K," which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange. The selected financial information of Dollar Thrifty as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2011 and March 31, 2010 are derived from Dollar Thrifty's unaudited consolidated financial statements filed as part of Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2011 filed with the SEC on May 5, 2011, referred to as the "Dollar Thrifty 10-Q," which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange. The operating results for the three-month period ended March 31, 2011 are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations for the remainder of the fiscal year or any future period. More comprehensive financial information, including management's discussion and analysis of Dollar Thrifty's financial condition and results of operations, is contained in the Dollar Thrifty 10-K, the Dollar Thrifty 10-Q and other reports filed with the SEC. The following selected historical consolidated financial information is qualified in its entirety by reference to such other documents and all of the financial information and notes contained in those documents. See "Where You Can Find More Information" for instructions on how to obtain these other documents and more complete information relating to Dollar Thrifty.

	Three I Ended M (unau 2011	Iarch 31,	2010	Year E 2009	2006		
Statements of							
Operations							
Information:							
(in thousands of dollars except per share data)							
Revenues:							
Vehicle rentals	\$332,272	\$332,484	\$1,473,023	\$1,472,918	\$1,616,153	\$1,676,349	\$1,538,673
Other	16,075	15,846	64,137	73,331	81,840	84,442	122,004
Total revenues	348,347	348,330	1,537,160	1,546,249	1,697,993	1,760,791	1,660,677
Costs and expenses:							
Direct vehicle							
and operating	178,305	179,858	745,535	768,456	888,294	887,178	827,440
Vehicle depreciation and lease							
charges, net	74,174	59,034	299,200	426,092	539,406	477,853	380,005
Selling, general and							
administrative	48,947	48,350	209,341	200,389	213,734	230,515	259,474
Interest	20.077	21 409	00.202	96,560	110 404	100 700	05.074
expense, net Goodwill and long-lived asset	20,977	21,408	89,303	90,300	110,424	109,728	95,974
impairment			1,057	2,592	366,822	3,719	

Total costs and expenses	322,403	,	308,650]	1,344,436	1	,494,089	2,118,680	1,7	08,993	1	1,562,893
(Increase) decrease in fair value of derivatives	(3,474)		(7,370)		(28,694)		(28,848)	36,114		38,990		9,363
Income (loss) before income taxes	29,418		47,050		221,418		81,008	(456,801)		12,808		88,421
Income tax expense (benefit)	12,895		19,758		90,202		35,986	(110,083)		11,593		36,729
Net income (loss)	\$ 16,523	\$	27,292	\$	131,216	\$	45,022	\$ (346,718) \$	5	1,215	\$	51,692
Basic Earnings (Loss) Per Share	\$ 0.57	\$	0.96	\$	4.58	\$	1.98	\$ (16.22) \$	6	0.05	\$	2.14
Diluted Earnings (Loss) Per Share	\$ 0.53	\$	0.91	\$	4.34	\$	1.88	\$ (16.22) \$	5	0.05	\$	2.04
Weighted average shares outstanding (in millions)												
Basic	28.8		28.5		28.6		22.7	21.4		22.6		24.2
Diluted	31.1		30.0		30.2 12	2	24.0	21.4		23.6		25.3

		March 31, (unaudited) 2011 2010 2010					December 31, 2009 2008 2007						2006	
Balance		-011		2010		-010				2000		2007		2000
Sheet Data														
(in														
thousands)														
Cash and cash														
equivalents	\$	518,548	\$	352,074	\$	463,153	\$	400,404	\$	229,636	\$	101,025	\$	191,891
Cash and cash														
equivalents rec	quir	ed												
minimum														
balance	\$		\$	100,000	\$	100,000	\$	100,000	\$		\$		\$	
Restricted														
cash and														
investments	\$	159,945	\$	146,507	\$	277,407	\$	622,540	\$	596,588	\$	132,945	\$	389,794
Revenue-earnir	ng													
vehicles, net	\$1	,682,099	\$1	,565,479	\$1	,341,822	\$1	,228,637	\$1	,946,079	\$2	2,808,354	\$2	2,623,719
Total assets	\$2	2,657,986	\$2	,470,879	\$2	2,499,528	\$2	2,645,937	\$3	,238,181	\$3	3,891,452	\$4	,011,498
Debt and														
other														
obligations	\$1	,551,315	\$1	,522,833	\$1	,397,243	\$1	,727,810	\$2	,488,245	\$2	2,656,562	\$2	2,744,284
Stockholders'														
equity	\$	559,493	\$	423,110	\$			393,914	\$	208,420	\$	578,865	\$	647,700
						13								

SUMMARY SELECTED UNAUDITED PRO FORMA COMBINED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL INFORMATION

For illustrative purposes only, presented below is summary selected unaudited pro forma combined financial information that is intended to provide you with a better picture of what the financial results might have looked like had Hertz and Dollar Thrifty already been combined. The unaudited pro forma combined balance sheet information combines information from the historical consolidated balance sheets of Hertz and of Dollar Thrifty as of March 31, 2011, giving effect to the offer and second-step merger as if they had occurred on March 31, 2011. The unaudited pro forma combined statements of operations information combines information from the historical consolidated statements of operations of Hertz and of Dollar Thrifty for the year ended December 31, 2010 and the three months ended March 31, 2011, giving effect to the offer and second-step merger as if they had occurred on January 1, 2010. The summary selected unaudited pro forma combined financial information has been prepared using the acquisition method of accounting under GAAP, which is subject to change and interpretation. Hertz has been treated as the acquirer in the offer and second-step merger for accounting purposes.

The summary selected unaudited pro forma combined financial information has been presented for informational purposes only. The pro forma information is not necessarily indicative of what the combined company's financial position or results of operations actually would have been had the offer and second-step merger been completed as of the dates indicated. In addition, the summary selected unaudited pro forma combined financial information does not purport to project the future financial position or operating results of the combined company. Dollar Thrifty has not participated in the preparation of the summary selected unaudited pro forma combined financial information, unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information or this prospectus/offer to exchange and has not reviewed or verified the information, assumptions or estimates relating to Dollar Thrifty in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information. The following information has been derived from, and should be read in conjunction with, the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial information of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty."

Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Statements of Operations Information

(in thousands of dollars):

	Three Months Ended Iarch 31, 2011	ear Ended cember 31, 2010
Revenues:		
Car rental	\$ 1,811,210	\$ 7,828,228
Equipment rental	268,086	1,069,820
Other	49,054	201,646
Total revenues	2,128,350	9,099,694
	2,120,000	,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Expenses:		
Direct operating	1,251,970	5,027,886
Depreciation of revenue earning equipment and lease charges	510,263	2,167,347
Selling, general and	510,205	2,107,547
administrative	224,261	811,780
Interest expense	219,034	871,034
Interest expense	219,034	0/1,034
(income) expense, net	49,556	(12.804)
	49,550	(13,894)
Impairment charges		1,057
Total expenses	2,255,084	8,865,210
Income (loss) before income taxes (Provision) benefit for taxes on income	(126,734) 15,981	234,484 (117,667)
Net income (loss)	(110,753)	116,817
Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest	(3,673)	(17,383)
Net income (loss) attributable to Hertz/Dollar Thrifty common stockholders	\$ (114,426)	\$ 99,434

Unaudited Pro Forma Combined Balance Sheet Information

(in thousands of dollars):

	Μ	Iarch 31, 2011
Assets		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	29,670
Restricted cash		350,831
Receivables, less allowance for doubtful accounts		1,410,848
Inventories, at lower of cost or market		97,472
Prepaid expenses and other assets		493,665
Revenue earning equipment, net		
Cars		9,396,250
Other equipment		1,687,109
Total revenue earning equipment		11,083,359
Property and equipment, net		1,297,461
Other intangible assets, net		3,085,570
Goodwill		1,639,008
Goodwin		1,000,000
Total Assets	\$	19,487,884
Liabilities and Equity		
Accounts payable	\$	1,237,533
Accrued liabilities	Ψ	1,120,114
Accrued taxes		101,629
Debt		12,138,959
Public liability and property damage		392,816
Deferred taxes on income		1,931,815
Total Liabilities		16,922,866
Common Stock		4,396
Preferred Stock		
Additional paid-in capital		3,748,036
Accumulated deficit		(1,276,437)
Accumulated other comprehensive income		68,873
Total Hertz/Dollar Thrifty equity		2,544,868
Noncontrolling interest		20,150
Toneona oning interest		20,100
Total Equity		2,565,018
Total Liabilities and Equity	\$	19,487,884
	Ŧ	
		16

16

HISTORICAL AND PRO FORMA PER SHARE INFORMATION

The historical per share earnings, dividends, and book value of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty shown in the tables below are derived from their respective audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2010 and their respective unaudited consolidated financial statements for the three months ended March 31, 2011. The pro forma comparative basic and diluted earnings per share data give effect to the offer and second-step merger using the acquisition method of accounting as if the offer and second-step merger had been completed on January 1, 2010. The pro forma book value per share information was computed as if the offer and second-step merger had been completed on March 31, 2011. You should read this information in conjunction with the historical financial information of Hertz and of Dollar Thrifty included elsewhere or incorporated in this prospectus/offer to exchange, including Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's financial statements and related notes. The per share pro forma information assumes that all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are converted into shares of Hertz common stock at the exchange ratio of 0.8546. The equivalent pro forma per share information was derived by multiplying the combined company pro forma per share information by the exchange ratio of 0.8546.

The pro forma data shown in the tables below is unaudited and for illustrative purposes only. You should not rely on this data as being indicative of the historical results that would have been achieved had Hertz and Dollar Thrifty always been combined or the future results that the combined company will achieve after the consummation of the offer and second-step merger. This pro forma information is subject to risks and uncertainties, including those discussed in the section entitled "Risk Factors."

	Three Months Ended March 31, 2011										
	Hertz Dol							r Thrifty			
			Equivalent								
	Pro							Pro			
	Hist	torical	Fe	orma	His	torical	F	orma			
Basic earnings (loss) per share	\$	(0.32)	\$	(0.26)	\$	0.57	\$	(0.22)			
Diluted earnings (loss) per share		(0.32)		(0.26)		0.53		(0.22)			
Cash dividends declared per share											
Book value per share at period end	\$	4.86	\$	5.79	\$	19.34	\$	4.95			

	Year Ended December 31, 2010									
	Hertz Dollar							r Thrifty		
	Combined									
	Company Pro							ivalent Pro		
	Hist	torical	Fo	orma	His	torical	Fe	orma		
Basic earnings (loss) per share	\$	(0.12)	\$	0.23	\$	4.58	\$	0.20		
Diluted earnings (loss) per share		(0.12)		0.22		4.34		0.19		
Cash dividends declared per share										
Book value per share at period end	\$	5.11		n/a 17	Ŧ	18.73		n/a		

COMPARATIVE MARKET PRICE AND DIVIDEND INFORMATION

Shares of Hertz common stock are listed on the NYSE under the symbol "HTZ" and shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are listed on the NYSE under the symbol "DTG."

The following table sets forth the high and low closing sales prices per share of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty common stock for the periods indicated, in each case as reported on the consolidated tape of the NYSE, as reported in publicly available sources.

	Hertz Common Stock Market Price					Dollar Z Commo Marke	Stock	
]	High]	Low]	High	Low	
2009		U.				U U		
First Quarter	\$	6.06	\$	2.00	\$	1.60	\$	0.62
Second Quarter	\$	9.00	\$	4.22	\$	14.14	\$	1.29
Third Quarter	\$	11.70	\$	7.97	\$	25.84	\$	13.80
Fourth Quarter	\$	12.38	\$	8.89	\$	27.23	\$	18.01
2010								
First Quarter	\$	12.18	\$	9.12	\$	34.60	\$	23.84
Second Quarter	\$	14.75	\$	9.41	\$	51.55	\$	32.09
Third Quarter	\$	11.95	\$	8.51	\$	52.34	\$	41.06
Fourth Quarter	\$	14.55	\$	9.72	\$	50.00	\$	45.76
2011								
First Quarter	\$	16.52	\$	13.68	\$	66.73	\$	47.70
Second Quarter (through May 20, 2011)	\$	17.25	\$	15.68	\$	83.01	\$	66.60

Neither Hertz nor Dollar Thrifty have paid any cash dividends on their respective common stock during the periods indicated above.

The following table sets forth the closing prices of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty as reported on May 6, 2011, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of our offer, and on May 20, 2011. The table also shows the value of the cash and Hertz common stock you will receive in the offer in exchange for each share of Dollar Thrifty common stock you validly tender and do not properly withdraw before the expiration date at two different market prices of Hertz common stock (without giving effect to any required withholding taxes). This value was calculated by (i) multiplying the closing price for one share of Hertz common stock by the exchange ratio of 0.8546 and (ii) adding the cash consideration per share of \$57.60.

						Value of Cash and			
			Ľ	Dollar		Stock			
	I	Iertz	Т	hrifty		Consideration per			
	Co	Common		ommon	Share of				
	S	Stock		Stock	Dollar Thrifty				
	Clos	ing Price	Clos	ing Price		Common Stock			
May 6, 2011	\$	16.85	\$	69.69	\$	72.00			
May 20, 2011	\$	16.02	\$	80.90	\$	71.29			

The value of the Hertz common stock that forms a part of the offer consideration will change as the market price of Hertz common stock fluctuates during the pendency of the offer and thereafter, and therefore will likely be different from the prices set forth above at the time you receive your shares of Hertz common stock. See "Risk Factors." Stockholders are encouraged to obtain current market quotations for Hertz and Dollar Thrifty common stock prior to making any decision with respect to the offer.

See "The Exchange Offer Effect of the Offer on the Market for Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock; NYSE Listing; Registration Under the Exchange Act; Margin Regulations" for a discussion of the possibility that Dollar Thrifty's shares will cease to be listed on the NYSE.

RISK FACTORS

In addition to the other information included and incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange (see "Where You Can Find More Information"), including the matters addressed in the section entitled "Forward-Looking Statements," you should carefully consider the following risks before deciding whether to tender your shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer.

Risk Factors Relating to the Offer and Second-Step Merger

The exchange ratio for the stock portion of the offer consideration is fixed and will not be adjusted. Because the market price of shares of Hertz common stock may fluctuate, Dollar Thrifty stockholders cannot be sure of the market value of the shares of Hertz common stock that will be issued in connection with the offer.

Each share of Dollar Thrifty common stock that is validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the expiration date will be exchanged for (i) \$57.60 in cash, without interest and less any required withholding taxes, and (ii) 0.8546 shares of Hertz common stock upon consummation of the offer. The exchange ratio for the stock portion of the offer consideration is fixed and will not be adjusted in case of any increases or decreases in the price of Hertz common stock or Dollar Thrifty common stock. The market value of the shares of Hertz common stock at the time tendered shares are exchanged and could vary significantly from the market value of shares of Hertz common stock as of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange.

Stock price changes may result from a variety of factors, including general market and economic conditions, changes in Hertz's businesses, operations and prospects, regulatory considerations, market reaction to the offer and related developments and as a result of the risks described in the section of this prospectus/offer to exchange entitled "Risk Factors." Many of these factors are beyond the control of Hertz or Purchaser. If the price of Hertz common stock declines, Dollar Thrifty stockholders will receive less value for their shares upon exchange of tendered shares in the offer than the value calculated pursuant to the exchange ratio on the date the offer was announced. Because the offer may not be completed until certain conditions have been satisfied or waived (see "The Exchange Offer Conditions of the Offer"), a significant period of time may pass between the commencement of the offer and the time that Hertz accepts shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock for exchange.

Therefore, at the time you tender your shares pursuant to the offer, you will not know the exact market value of the shares of Hertz common stock that will be issued if Hertz accepts such shares for exchange. See "Comparative Market Price and Dividend Information" for the historical high and low sales prices per share of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty common stock, as well as cash dividends per share of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty common stock, respectively.

Dollar Thrifty stockholders are urged to obtain current market quotations for Hertz and Dollar Thrifty common stock when they consider whether to tender their shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer.

The offer may adversely affect the liquidity and value of non-tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock.

In the event that not all of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are tendered in the offer and we accept for exchange those shares tendered in the offer, the number of stockholders and the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock held by individual holders will be greatly reduced. As a result, Hertz's acceptance of shares for exchange in the offer could adversely affect the liquidity and could also adversely affect the market value of the remaining shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock held by the public. If permitted by the rules of the NYSE, Hertz currently intends to cause Dollar Thrifty to delist the

Table of Contents

shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock from the NYSE following consummation of the offer. As a result of such delisting, shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock not tendered pursuant to the offer may become illiquid and may be of reduced value. See "The Exchange Offer Plans for Dollar Thrifty."

Combining the businesses of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty may be more difficult, costly or time-consuming than expected, which may adversely affect Hertz's results and negatively affect the value of Hertz's stock following the offer and second-step merger.

Hertz intends, to the extent possible, to integrate Dollar Thrifty's operations with those of Hertz. The success of the offer and second-step merger will depend, in part, on Hertz's ability to realize the anticipated benefits and cost savings from combining the businesses of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty. To realize these anticipated benefits and cost savings, Hertz must successfully combine the businesses of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty in an efficient and effective manner. In addition, Hertz must obtain amendments to certain of Dollar Thrifty's debt agreements to permit Hertz to use Dollar Thrifty's rental vehicles in order to maximize Hertz's sharing of Dollar Thrifty's fleet. Also, Hertz must obtain the consent of certain counterparties to Dollar Thrifty's contracts that give the counterparty a right to terminate the contract or other rights in connection with the offer and second-step merger. If Hertz and Dollar Thrifty are not able to achieve these objectives within the anticipated timeframe, or at all, the anticipated benefits and cost savings of the transaction may not be realized fully, or at all, or may take longer to realize than expected, and the value of Hertz's common stock may be affected adversely.

It is possible that the integration process could result in the loss of key employees, the disruption of each company's ongoing business or inconsistencies in standards, controls, procedures and policies that adversely affect Hertz's ability to maintain relationships with customers, employees, suppliers and franchisees or to achieve the anticipated benefits of the transaction.

Specifically, issues that must be addressed in integrating the operations of Dollar Thrifty into Hertz's operations in order to realize the anticipated benefits of the offer and second-step merger include, among other things:

integrating and optimizing the utilization of the rental vehicle fleets of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty;

integrating the marketing, promotion, reservation and information technology systems of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty;

maintenance of the combined company's brand portfolio;

conforming standards, controls, procedures and policies, business cultures and compensation structures between the companies;

consolidating the automotive purchasing, maintenance and resale operations;

consolidating corporate and administrative functions;

consolidating sales and marketing operations;

identifying and eliminating redundant and underperforming operations and assets;

the retention of key employees;

the minimization of the diversion of management's attention from ongoing business concerns; and

the possibility of tax costs or inefficiencies associated with the integration of the operations of the combined company.

An inability to realize the full extent of the anticipated benefits of the transaction, as well as any delays encountered in the integration process, could have an adverse effect upon the revenues, level of

expenses and operating results of Hertz, which may affect adversely the value of the Hertz common stock after the completion of the offer and second-step merger.

In addition, the actual integration may result in additional and unforeseen expenses, and the anticipated benefits of the integration plan may not be realized. Actual synergies, if achieved at all, may be lower than what Hertz expects and may take longer to achieve than anticipated. If Hertz is not able to adequately address these challenges, Hertz may be unable to successfully integrate Dollar Thrifty's operations into its own, or to realize the anticipated benefits of the integration of the two companies.

The acquisition is subject to various regulatory approvals, and obtaining such approvals may delay or prevent Hertz's acquisition of Dollar Thrifty or may require divestitures.

Hertz must receive approval from and/or make filings with various foreign, Federal and state regulatory agencies with respect to the acquisition of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer. The governmental entities from which these approvals are required may impose conditions on the completion of the acquisition, require changes to the terms of the acquisition or impose additional obligations on regulated subsidiaries of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty. These conditions or changes could have the effect of delaying completion of the offer or imposing additional costs on or limiting the revenues of the combined company following the offer, any of which might have a material adverse effect on the combined company following completion of the offer. Under the HSR Act, the acquisition of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer cannot be completed until Hertz has made required notifications and given certain information and materials to the FTC and/or the DOJ and until specified waiting period requirements have expired or terminated. Hertz cannot provide any assurance that the necessary approvals will be obtained or that there will not be any adverse consequences to Hertz's or Dollar Thrifty's business resulting from the failure to obtain these regulatory approvals or from conditions that could be imposed in connection with obtaining these approvals, including divestitures or other operating restrictions upon Hertz, Dollar Thrifty, the combined company or its subsidiaries. You should be aware that all required regulatory approvals may not be obtained in a timely manner, and this could result in a delay in the consummation of the offer. For a more detailed description of the regulatory approvals required in the offer and/or second-step merger, see "The Exchange Offer Regulatory Approvals; Certain Other Legal Matters."

Hertz will incur a substantial amount of indebtedness to acquire the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer and second-step merger, to refinance a portion of Dollar Thrifty's outstanding indebtedness, and to pay related fees and expenses.

Hertz cannot guarantee that the combined company will be able to generate sufficient cash flow to make all of the principal and interest payments under this indebtedness when such payments are due or that it will be able to refinance such indebtedness.

Hertz's anticipated level of indebtedness, and covenant restrictions under its existing and future indebtedness, could adversely affect its operations and liquidity.

Hertz's increased indebtedness following consummation of the offer and second-step merger could adversely affect Hertz's operations and liquidity. Hertz's anticipated level of indebtedness could, among other things:

make it more difficult for Hertz to pay or refinance its debts as they become due during adverse economic and industry conditions because Hertz may not have sufficient cash flows to make its scheduled debt payments;

cause Hertz to use a larger portion of its cash flow to fund interest and principal payments, reducing the availability of cash to fund working capital and capital expenditures and other business activities;



Table of Contents

cause Hertz to be less able to take advantage of significant business opportunities, such as acquisition opportunities, and to react to changes in market or industry conditions;

cause Hertz to be more vulnerable to general adverse economic and industry conditions;

cause Hertz to be disadvantaged compared to competitors with less leverage;

result in a downgrade in the credit rating of Hertz or any indebtedness of Hertz or its subsidiaries which could increase the cost of further borrowings; and

limit Hertz's ability to borrow additional monies in the future to fund working capital, capital expenditures and other general corporate purposes.

The terms of Hertz's indebtedness today and following the consummation of the offer are expected to include covenants that, among other things, restrict our ability to: (i) dispose of assets; (ii) incur additional indebtedness; (iii) incur guarantee obligations; (iv) prepay other indebtedness or amend other financing arrangements; (v) pay dividends; (vi) create liens on assets; (vii) enter into sale and leaseback transactions; (viii) make investments, loans, advances or capital expenditures; (ix) make acquisitions; (x) engage in mergers or consolidations; (xi) change the business conducted; and (xii) engage in certain transactions with affiliates.

Hertz has not negotiated the price or terms of the offer or second-step merger with Dollar Thrifty's board of directors.

In evaluating this offer, you should be aware that Hertz has not negotiated the price or terms of the offer or second-step merger with Dollar Thrifty or its board of directors. Neither Dollar Thrifty nor its board of directors has approved the offer or second-step merger. Dollar Thrifty, however, is required under the rules of the SEC to issue a statement as to whether it recommends acceptance or rejection of the offer, that it expresses no opinion and remains neutral toward the offer or that it is unable to take a position with respect to the offer, and file with the SEC a solicitation/recommendation statement on Schedule 14D-9 describing its position, if any, and certain related information, no later than 10 business days from the date the offer is first published, sent or given to stockholders. Hertz recommends that you review this Schedule 14D-9 when it becomes available.

Since the termination of the 2010 Merger Agreement, Hertz has not had access to Dollar Thrifty's non-public information. Therefore, Hertz may be subject to unknown liabilities of Dollar Thrifty which may have a material adverse effect on Hertz's profitability, financial condition and results of operations.

Since the termination of the 2010 Merger Agreement, Hertz has only conducted a due diligence review of Dollar Thrifty's publicly available information. The consummation of the offer may constitute a default, or an event that, with or without notice or lapse of time or both, would constitute a default, or result in the termination, cancellation, acceleration or other change of any right or obligation (including, without limitation, any payment obligation) under agreements of Dollar Thrifty that are not publicly available. As a result, after the consummation of the offer, Hertz may be subject to unknown liabilities of Dollar Thrifty, which may have a material adverse effect on Hertz's profitability, financial condition and results of operations.

In respect of all information relating to Dollar Thrifty presented in, incorporated by reference into or omitted from, this prospectus/offer to exchange, Hertz has relied upon publicly available information, including information publicly filed by Dollar Thrifty with the SEC. Although Hertz has no knowledge that would indicate that any statements contained herein regarding Dollar Thrifty's condition, including its financial or operating condition, based upon such publicly filed reports and documents are inaccurate, incomplete or untrue, Hertz was not involved in the preparation of such information and statements. For example, Hertz has made adjustments and assumptions in preparing the pro forma financial information

presented in this prospectus/offer to exchange that have necessarily involved Hertz's estimates with respect to Dollar Thrifty's financial information. Any financial, operating or other information regarding Dollar Thrifty that may be detrimental to Hertz following Hertz's acquisition of Dollar Thrifty that has not been publicly disclosed by Dollar Thrifty, or errors in Hertz's estimates, may have an adverse effect on Hertz's financial condition or the benefits Hertz expects to achieve through the consummation of the offer.

Dollar Thrifty will be subject to business uncertainties and contractual restrictions while the offer and second-step merger are pending.

Uncertainty about the effect of the offer and second-step merger on employees and customers may have an adverse effect on Dollar Thrifty and consequently on the combined company following the second-step merger. These uncertainties may impair Dollar Thrifty's ability to retain and motivate key personnel until and after the second-step merger is completed and could cause customers, suppliers, franchisees, partners (including airport authorities) and others that deal with Dollar Thrifty to defer entering into contracts with Dollar Thrifty or making other decisions concerning Dollar Thrifty or seek to change existing business relationships with Dollar Thrifty. If key employees depart because of uncertainty about their future roles and the potential complexities of the offer and second-step merger, the combined company's business following the offer and second-step merger could be harmed.

Uncertainties associated with the offer and second-step merger may cause a loss of employees and may otherwise affect the future business and operations of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty.

Hertz's success after the offer and second-step merger will depend in part upon its ability to retain key employees of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty. Prior to and following the offer and second-step merger, employees of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty may experience uncertainty about their roles with the combined company. This may adversely affect the ability of each of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty to attract or retain key management, sales, marketing, technical and other personnel. In addition, Hertz does not believe that Dollar Thrifty's executive officers, including its Chief Executive Officer, are subject to any non-compete agreements. Hertz is also not aware of any retention plan in place to retain the services of the key employees of Dollar Thrifty. Key employees may depart because of issues relating to the uncertainty and difficulty of integration or a desire not to remain with the combined company following the offer and second-step merger. As a result, the combined company may not be able to attract or retain key employees of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty to the same extent that those companies have been able to attract or retain their own employees in the past, which could have a negative impact on the business of Hertz, Dollar Thrifty or the combined company. If key employees depart, the integration of the companies may be more difficult and the combined company's business following the offer and second-step merger could be harmed.

Future results of the combined company may differ materially from the Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Financial Information of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty presented in this prospectus/offer to exchange.

The future results of Hertz, as the combined company following the offer and second-step merger, may be materially different from those shown in the pro forma financial information presented in this prospectus/offer to exchange that show, based on certain assumptions, only a combination of Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's historical results after giving effect to the offer and second-step merger. Hertz has estimated that acquisition-related fees and expenses for Hertz and Dollar Thrifty (excluding financing-related fees and expenses) for periods following March 31, 2011 could total approximately \$55 million to \$65 million. In addition, the final amount of any charges relating to acquisition accounting adjustments that Hertz may be required to record will not be known until following the closing of the second-step merger, in particular because Hertz does not currently have any access to information related to Dollar

Thrifty beyond what Dollar Thrifty has made publicly available, and as a result Hertz's estimates of fees and expenses that may be incurred by Dollar Thrifty in connection with the business combination are inherently imprecise. These expenses and charges may be higher or lower than estimated. In addition, the pro forma financial information presented herein is based on a variety of assumptions. If any one or more of these assumptions prove to be incorrect, the pro forma financial information presented herein could change materially.

The market price of Hertz common stock after the offer and second-step merger may be affected by factors different from those currently affecting Dollar Thrifty common stock.

The businesses of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty differ in many respects, including geographic base, customer base, product and service offerings, relationships with automotive suppliers and utilization of third-party licensees, and, accordingly, the results of operations of the combined company and the market price of shares of Hertz's common stock after the offer and second-step merger may be affected by factors different from those currently affecting the independent results of operations of Dollar Thrifty. For a discussion of the businesses of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty and of certain factors to consider in connection with their respective businesses, see the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange and referred to under "Where You Can Find More Information." See "Comparative Market Price and Dividend Information" for additional information on the historical market value of shares of Hertz common stock and Dollar Thrifty common stock.

The offer and second-step merger may not be accretive and may cause dilution to Hertz's earnings per share, which may negatively affect the market price of Hertz common stock.

Hertz currently anticipates that the offer and second-step merger will be accretive to its annual earnings per share of common stock in the first full year following consummation of the transactions. This expectation is based on preliminary estimates, which may change materially. Hertz could also encounter additional transaction-related costs or other factors such as the failure to realize all of the benefits anticipated in the offer and second-step merger or the difficulty of managing a larger company. All of these factors could cause dilution to Hertz's earnings per share or decrease or delay the expected accretive effect of the offer and second-step merger and cause a decrease in the market price of Hertz common stock.

The market for Hertz common stock may be adversely affected by the issuance of shares pursuant to the offer and second-step merger.

In connection with the completion of the offer and second-step merger, and as described and based on the assumptions in the section of this prospectus/offer to exchange entitled "The Exchange Offer Ownership of Hertz After the Offer," Hertz expects to issue approximately 24,723,000 shares of Hertz common stock. The issuance of these new shares of Hertz common stock could have the effect of depressing the market price for shares of our common stock.

The shares of Hertz common stock to be received by Dollar Thrifty stockholders as consideration will have different rights from the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock.

Upon receipt of shares of Hertz common stock in the offer, Dollar Thrifty stockholders will become Hertz stockholders and their rights as stockholders will be governed by Hertz's certificate of incorporation and Hertz's by-laws. Certain of the rights associated with Dollar Thrifty common stock are different from the rights associated with Hertz common stock. See "Comparison of Stockholders' Rights" for a discussion of the different rights associated with Hertz common stock.

Investment funds associated with Clayton, Dubilier & Rice, LLC, The Carlyle Group and BAML Capital Partners (formerly Merrill Lynch Global Private Equity) will continue to exercise significant control over Hertz's management and policies, and may have interests that differ from yours.

Hertz is a party to an amended and restated stockholders' agreement (the "Stockholders' Agreement"), among it and investment funds associated with or designated by Clayton, Dubilier & Rice, LLC ("CD&R"), The Carlyle Group ("Carlyle") and BAML Capital Partners (formerly Merrill Lynch Global Private Equity ("MLGPE") ("BAMLCP"), together with CD&R and Carlyle, the "Sponsors"). Investment funds associated with or designated by the Sponsors currently beneficially own, in the aggregate, approximately 39% of the outstanding shares of our common stock, and upon consummation of the offer and second-step merger, the Sponsors will own approximately 36% of the outstanding shares of Hertz's common stock (assuming there are no further purchases or sales of common stock by any Sponsor prior to consummation of the offer and second-step merger, each of the funds has agreed to vote in favor of the other funds' nominees (the "Sponsor Nominees") to Hertz's board of directors. The Sponsors currently exercise, and will continue to exercise, significant influence over our board of directors and matters requiring stockholder approval and our management, policies and affairs for so long as the investment funds associated with or designated by the Sponsors continue to hold a significant amount of our common stock. There can be no assurance that the interests of the Sponsors will not conflict with those of our other stockholders. The Sponsors currently have the ability to significantly influence the vote on any transaction that requires the approval of stockholders, including many possible change in control transactions, and may discourage or prevent any such transaction regardless of whether or not our other stockholders' Agreement" for additional information on the Stockholders' Agreement.

Additionally, the Sponsors may from time to time acquire and hold interests in businesses that compete directly with us. One or more of the Sponsors may also pursue acquisition opportunities and other corporate opportunities that may be complementary to our business and as a result, those opportunities may not be available to us.

Dollar Thrifty stockholders will have a reduced ownership and voting interest after the consummation of the offer and second-step merger and will exercise less influence over the management and policies of Hertz than they do over Dollar Thrifty.

Dollar Thrifty stockholders currently have the right to vote in the election of the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty and on other matters affecting Dollar Thrifty. When the shares tendered in the offer are exchanged, each participating Dollar Thrifty stockholder (and following consummation of the second-step merger, each Dollar Thrifty stockholder) will become a stockholder of Hertz with a percentage ownership of the combined company that is much smaller than the stockholder's percentage ownership of Dollar Thrifty. Based on certain assumptions regarding the number of Dollar Thrifty shares to be exchanged and the number of Hertz shares that will be outstanding, Hertz estimates that, if all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are exchanged pursuant to the offer and second-step merger, former Dollar Thrifty stockholders would own, in the aggregate, approximately 5.6% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock. Because of this, and the significant holdings of Hertz common stock by investment funds associated with the Sponsors, Dollar Thrifty stockholders will have less influence over the management and policies of Dollar Thrifty.

Hertz will incur significant transaction-related costs in connection with the offer and second-step merger.

Hertz expects to incur a number of non-recurring costs associated with combining the operations of the two companies. Most of these costs will be comprised of transaction costs related to the offer, second-step merger, facilities, fleet and systems consolidation costs and employment-related costs. Hertz will also incur transaction fees and costs related to formulating integration plans. Additional unanticipated costs may be incurred in the integration of the two companies' businesses. Although Hertz expects that the elimination of duplicative costs, as well as the realization of other efficiencies related to the integration of the businesses, should allow Hertz to offset incremental transaction-related costs over time, this net benefit may not be achieved in the near term, or at all.

Hertz may pursue strategic transactions in the future, which could be difficult to implement, disrupt its business or change its business profile significantly.

Hertz will continue to consider opportunistic strategic transactions, which could involve acquisitions or dispositions of businesses or assets. Any future strategic transaction could involve numerous risks, including:

potential disruption of Hertz's ongoing business and distraction of management;

difficulty integrating acquired businesses or segregating assets to be disposed of;

exposure to unknown and/or contingent or other liabilities, including litigation arising in connection with the acquisition or disposition of, and/or against, any businesses Hertz may acquire; and

changing Hertz's business profile in ways that could have unintended consequences.

If Hertz enters into significant strategic transactions in the future, related accounting charges may affect its financial condition and results of operations, particularly in the case of any acquisitions. In addition, the financing of any significant acquisition may result in changes in its capital structure, including the incurrence of additional indebtedness. Conversely, any material disposition could reduce its indebtedness or require the amendment or refinancing of a portion of its outstanding indebtedness. Hertz may not be successful in addressing these risks or any other problems encountered in connection with any strategic transactions.

The offer could trigger certain provisions contained in Dollar Thrifty's employee benefit plans or agreements that could require Hertz to make change of control payments or permit a counter-party to an agreement with Dollar Thrifty to terminate that agreement.

Certain of Dollar Thrifty's employee benefit plans or agreements contain change of control clauses providing for compensation to be granted to certain members of Dollar Thrifty senior management either upon a change of control, or if, following a change of control (and, in the case of Mr. Thompson, Dollar Thrifty's Chief Executive Officer, prior to a change of control, but following the commencement of any action by or discussion with a third party that ultimately results in a change of control) Dollar Thrifty terminates the employment relationship between Dollar Thrifty and these employees under certain circumstances, or if these employees terminate the employment relationship because of certain adverse changes and, in the case of Mr. Thompson, for any reason, or without reason, during the 30-day period following the one-year anniversary of a change of control. If successful, the offer would constitute a change of control of Dollar Thrifty, thereby giving rise to potential change of control payments.

Because Hertz has not had the opportunity to review Dollar Thrifty's non-public information since the 2010 Merger Agreement terminated, there may be other agreements that permit a counter-party to terminate an agreement because the offer or second-step merger would cause a default or violate an

anti-assignment, change of control or similar clause. If this happens, Hertz may have to seek to replace that agreement with a new agreement. Hertz cannot assure you that it will be able to replace a terminated agreement on comparable terms or at all. Depending on the importance of a terminated agreement to Dollar Thrifty's business, failure to replace that agreement on similar terms or at all may increase the costs to Hertz of operating Dollar Thrifty's business or prevent Hertz from operating part or all of Dollar Thrifty's business.

The stock prices and businesses of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty may be adversely affected if the offer and second-step merger are not completed.

Completion of the offer and second-step merger are subject to certain conditions, including, among others, obtaining requisite regulatory approvals. Hertz and Dollar Thrifty may be unable to obtain such approvals on a timely basis or at all. If the offer and second-step merger are not completed, the prices of Hertz common stock and Dollar Thrifty common stock may decline to the extent that the current market prices of Hertz common stock and Dollar Thrifty common stock reflect a market assumption that the offer and second-step merger will be completed.

In addition, there may be uncertainty surrounding the future direction of the product and service offerings and strategy of Hertz or Dollar Thrifty on a stand-alone basis and Hertz or Dollar Thrifty may experience negative reactions from the financial markets and from their respective customers, employees, franchisees and licensees. If the offer and second-step merger are not completed, Hertz and Dollar Thrifty cannot assure their stockholders that the risks described above will not materialize and will not materially affect the business, financial results and stock prices of Hertz or Dollar Thrifty.

Risk Factors Relating to Hertz's Business

You should read and consider risk factors specific to Hertz's businesses that will also affect the combined company after the offer and second-step merger, described in Part I, Item 1A of the Hertz 10-K, as updated by subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, all of which are filed by Hertz with the SEC and incorporated by reference into this document. See "Where You Can Find More Information" for the location of information incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange.

Risk Factors Relating to Dollar Thrifty's Business

You should read and consider risk factors specific to Dollar Thrifty's businesses that Hertz believes would be applicable to the combined company after the offer and second-step merger, described in Part I, Item 1A of the Dollar Thrifty 10-K, as updated by subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, all of which are filed by Dollar Thrifty with the SEC and are incorporated by reference into this document. See "Where You Can Find More Information" for the location of information incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange. Since the termination of the 2010 Merger Agreement, Hertz has not had the opportunity to conduct comprehensive due diligence on Dollar Thrifty and to evaluate fully the extent to which these risk factors will affect the combined company.



THE COMPANIES

Hertz

Hertz is a corporation incorporated in Delaware on July 15, 2005 with principal executive offices at 225 Brae Boulevard, Park Ridge, New Jersey 07656-0713. The telephone number of Hertz's principal executive offices is (201) 307-2000. Hertz's common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol "HTZ."

Hertz owns what it believes is the largest worldwide airport general use car rental brand, operating from approximately 8,500 locations in approximately 150 countries as of March 31, 2011. The Hertz brand name is one of the most recognized in the world, signifying leadership in quality rental services and products. Hertz operates both corporate and licensee locations in cities and airports in North America, Europe, Latin America, Australia, Asia and New Zealand. In addition, Hertz has licensee locations in cities and airports in Africa and the Middle East. Hertz also rents equipment through approximately 320 branches in the United States, Canada, France, Spain, Italy, China and Saudi Arabia, as well as through its international licensees. Hertz and its predecessors have been in the car rental business since 1918 and in the equipment rental business since 1965.

Purchaser

Purchaser is a Delaware corporation incorporated on April 23, 2010, with principal executive offices at 225 Brae Boulevard, Park Ridge, New Jersey 07656-0713. The telephone number of Purchaser's principal executive offices is (201) 307-2000. Purchaser is a wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz that was formed to facilitate the transactions contemplated by the 2010 Merger Agreement. Purchaser has engaged in no activities to date and has no material assets or liabilities of any kind, in each case other than those incidental to its formation and its activities and obligations in connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement and the offer.

Dollar Thrifty

Dollar Thrifty is a corporation incorporated in Delaware on November 4, 1997, with principal executive offices at 5330 East 31st Street, Tulsa, Oklahoma 74135. The telephone number of Dollar Thrifty's principal executive offices is (918) 660-7700. Dollar Thrifty's common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol "DTG."

Through its Dollar Rent A Car and Thrifty Car Rental brands, Dollar Thrifty has been serving value-conscious leisure and business travelers since 1950. Dollar Thrifty maintains a strong presence in domestic leisure travel in virtually all of the top U.S. and Canadian airport markets, and also derives a significant portion of its revenue from international travelers to the U.S. under contracts with various international tour operators. Dollar and Thrifty have approximately 300 corporate locations in the United States and Canada, with approximately 6,000 employees located mainly in North America. In addition to its corporate operations, Dollar Thrifty maintains global service capabilities through an expansive franchise network of approximately 1,275 franchises in 82 countries.

BACKGROUND AND REASONS FOR THE OFFER

Background of the Offer

Over the past several years, Hertz's board of directors has from time to time engaged with its senior management to review and discuss potential strategic alternatives, and has considered ways to enhance its performance and prospects in light of competitive and other relevant developments. These reviews and discussions have focused on, among other things, the business environment facing the car rental industry generally and each respective company in particular, as well as conditions in the automotive industry and the debt financing markets. These reviews have also included periodic discussions with respect to potential transactions, including potential transactions with Dollar Thrifty, that would further its strategic objectives and enhance shareholder value, and the potential benefits and risks of those transactions.

In March 2007, Enterprise Rent-a-Car announced that it had entered into an agreement to acquire Vanguard Car Rental, owner of the National and Alamo car rental brands.

On April 3, 2007, Dollar Thrifty's then President and Chief Executive Officer, Gary L. Paxton, and Hertz's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Mark P. Frissora, had a telephone conversation in which each expressed interest in evaluating a potential business combination between Dollar Thrifty and Hertz. On April 9, 2007, Dollar Thrifty and Hertz executed a confidentiality agreement and conducted preliminary reciprocal due diligence. On April 17, 2007, members of senior management of each of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz met in person in Chicago to discuss such a transaction, including, among other things, related antitrust considerations and timing. Shortly after this meeting, Dollar Thrifty and Hertz terminated their discussions.

In October 2007, Avis Budget Group, Inc. ("Avis") submitted a non-binding indication of interest for a possible business combination with Dollar Thrifty at a price of \$44 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock, of which 58% would be in cash and 42% would be in the form of Avis common stock. Dollar Thrifty, Avis, J.P. Morgan, which was retained pursuant to an engagement letter dated November 7, 2007 as a financial advisor to Dollar Thrifty, Dollar Thrifty's legal counsel, Cleary Gottlieb Steen & Hamilton LLP, referred to as Cleary, and Avis's financial and legal advisors engaged in reciprocal due diligence and negotiations in furtherance of the proposed transaction, as well as discussions with respect to related antitrust considerations. On December 4, 2007, Avis advised Dollar Thrifty that it was revising its proposed purchase price to \$35.50 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock, to consist of \$13.01 in Avis stock, \$18.99 in cash and shares of a new series of Avis participating preferred stock having a value (based on the Black-Scholes valuation model) of \$3.50, and that its revised indication of interest would be subject to further due diligence. Trading in Dollar Thrifty common stock closed at \$24.12 on December 4, 2007. Dollar Thrifty indicated to Avis that Dollar Thrifty would consider Avis's revised indication of interest, but that transaction certainty was also of paramount importance, and that Avis's willingness to agree to strong divestiture commitments and meaningful reverse termination fees to address antitrust-related concerns would be critical factors for consideration by Dollar Thrifty's board of directors. Avis stated that it was willing to make unspecified limited divestitures, but would not agree to Dollar Thrifty's request for a reverse termination fee that would be payable in the event that antitrust approval was not ultimately obtained. In early January 2008, Dollar Thrifty and Avis mutually agreed to terminate their discussions.

In March 2008, Mr. Paxton contacted each of Mr. Frissora and Ronald L. Nelson, chairman and chief executive officer of Avis, to inquire as to whether their respective companies would be interested in re-engaging in discussions regarding a business combination with Dollar Thrifty. On March 20, 2008, Avis submitted a non-binding indication of interest to acquire Dollar Thrifty for consideration consisting of 85% Avis common stock and 15% cash at a premium of up to 5% to the market price for Dollar Thrifty common stock. Trading in Dollar Thrifty common stock closed at \$13.74 per share on that day.

On or about March 24, 2008, following a meeting of Hertz's board of directors during which the possibility of a combination with Dollar Thrifty was discussed, Mr. Frissora had a follow-up conversation with Mr. Paxton in which he indicated that Hertz would be interested in exploring such a transaction, proposing a 20-30% premium to the then-current price of Dollar Thrifty common stock and consideration consisting of 80% Hertz common stock and 20% cash.

On March 31, 2008, Avis sent Dollar Thrifty a follow-up letter reiterating the benefits of a combination of the two businesses and emphasizing synergies of \$5.00 to \$10.00 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock.

The Dollar Thrifty board of directors met on March 31, 2008 with members of Dollar Thrifty's senior management and J.P. Morgan to discuss the responses of Hertz and Avis. The Dollar Thrifty board of directors met again on April 7, 2008 with members of Dollar Thrifty's senior management, J.P. Morgan and Cleary. After further discussion of the responses of Hertz and Avis, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors approved Dollar Thrifty's engagement with Hertz and Avis to discuss a potential sale of Dollar Thrifty.

In early April 2008, Mr. Paxton and J.P. Morgan had conversations with each of Hertz and Avis, in which Mr. Paxton indicated that Dollar Thrifty would be receptive to an all-stock offer representing a 20-30% premium to the then-current price of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Each of Hertz and Avis indicated a preference for a mixture of cash and stock consideration. Also in April and May 2008, Dollar Thrifty executed confidentiality agreements with four parties, including Hertz and Avis, following which Dollar Thrifty, Hertz and Avis began conducting reciprocal due diligence. Discussions with the other two parties, both of which were car rental companies based outside of the United States, were terminated by the counterparties shortly thereafter without either party engaging in any due diligence. One party cited general conditions in the capital markets, which created challenges for financing a transaction, as its reason for terminating discussions. The standstill provisions in each of the confidentiality agreements expired in 2009. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on April 11, 2008, the date on which Hertz and Avis executed their confidentiality agreements, was \$14.60.

During May 2008, Dollar Thrifty, Hertz and Avis, together with their respective advisors, continued their reciprocal due diligence investigations. On May 9, 2008, J.P. Morgan circulated to each of Hertz and Avis a process letter describing, among other things, the procedures and timing to be followed in connection with the submission of written proposals regarding a potential transaction with Dollar Thrifty. While both Hertz and Avis were made aware that their interest was being solicited in the context of a formal auction process, Dollar Thrifty did not disclose to either party the number or the identities of the other parties involved in the process.

On May 15, 2008, Hertz's board of directors met and discussed Hertz's preliminary due diligence findings and the advantages and risks of a transaction with Dollar Thrifty, as well as the potential terms of such a transaction. One of the principal concerns raised at this meeting was Dollar Thrifty's vehicle supply agreement with Chrysler, pursuant to which Dollar Thrifty was then obligated to purchase 75% of its rental vehicles from Chrysler during a given year, up to certain targeted volumes.

On May 19, 2008, Avis submitted a non-binding indication of interest to acquire Dollar Thrifty for consideration consisting entirely of Avis common stock at a premium of up to 15% to the market price for Dollar Thrifty common stock at the time of signing of a merger agreement for a transaction (assuming that the market price was "undisturbed" by transaction rumors). Trading in Dollar Thrifty common stock closed at \$15.01 on that date. Avis's indication of interest was conditioned upon Avis's satisfaction with: the amount of fleet financing expected or required to be refinanced and the cost to be incurred in connection therewith; the amount of synergies available to be created by the combination; and the terms and conditions of Dollar Thrifty's risk and program vehicle purchases from Chrysler in model year 2009 and how such terms and conditions would apply in the context of the transaction. Avis proposed retaining certain of Dollar Thrifty's functions and centralizing certain of the combined company's



functions in Tulsa, Oklahoma, the location of Dollar Thrifty's headquarters, and appointing two Dollar Thrifty representatives to the Avis board of directors upon consummation of a transaction. Avis also stated that it was open to having the consideration consist of a combination of cash and an amount of Avis common stock equal to less than 19.9% of the Avis shares then outstanding, meaning that the transaction would not need to be conditioned on a vote of Avis's stockholders.

On May 20, 2008, Hertz submitted a non-binding indication of interest to acquire all of the shares of Dollar Thrifty. Hertz stated in the indication of interest that it was prepared to offer a price representing a 20% premium over an unaffected market price for Dollar Thrifty shares, excluding any perceived effect of an expected transaction. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on May 20, 2008 was \$15.03. Hertz indicated that 80% of the proposed merger consideration would be comprised of Hertz stock and the remaining 20% would consist of cash, and that obtaining commitments for an expanded fleet financing facility would be a condition to signing a definitive merger agreement. Hertz also proposed appointing one Dollar Thrifty representative to the Hertz board of directors upon consummation of a transaction. Hertz also requested a four-week exclusivity period as a condition to proceeding with the transaction.

On May 21, 2008, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors met to consider the indications of interest from Avis and Hertz. After discussion, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors approved the continuation of discussions with Avis and Hertz regarding a potential sale of the company.

On May 24, 2008, Dollar Thrifty representatives responded to Hertz's indication of interest, expressing some disappointment with its content but also expressing an understanding of Hertz's preliminary due diligence concerns, which included the vehicle supply agreement with Chrysler and the present and future mix of Chrysler program and risk vehicles in Dollar Thrifty's fleet. Dollar Thrifty also indicated in its response that at least one other major domestic car rental company was participating in its process for exploring potential transactions. In early June 2008, after receiving Dollar Thrifty's consent, Mr. Frissora and other members of Hertz senior management, including Hertz's Chief Financial Officer, Elyse Douglas, and Hertz's then-President of Vehicle Rental Leasing for the Americas and Pacific, Joseph R. Nothwang, met with Chrysler representatives to discuss Chrysler's financial condition and outlook for the future.

Also in early June 2008, Dollar Thrifty provided Hertz and Avis with a draft Agreement and Plan of Merger, prepared by Cleary. No other parties were engaged in the process at that time.

On June 12, 2008, Avis advised Dollar Thrifty that it was no longer interested in pursuing a merger with Dollar Thrifty due to challenging economic conditions and difficulties in the financing markets. In lieu of a merger, Avis proposed a complex transaction under which Dollar Thrifty would license certain of its business territories to Avis while operating the rest of its business independently. Given the legal and operational complexities identified by Dollar Thrifty in connection with the structure described by Avis, Dollar Thrifty declined to pursue this proposal, and the parties terminated their discussions.

Discussions between Dollar Thrifty and Hertz senior management continued during July and early August 2008.

In July 2008, a party, which at the time was engaged in the car rental business and has since ceased operations, delivered an unsolicited indication of interest to Dollar Thrifty. The proposal contemplated the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty common stock at a price of \$8.50 per share in cash, subject to satisfactory completion of due diligence and receipt of necessary financing. On July 3, 2008, trading in Dollar Thrifty common stock closed at \$3.18 per share. At a meeting on July 24, 2008, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors discussed this proposal, as well as the status of the Hertz discussions, with Dollar Thrifty's management, J.P. Morgan and Cleary. Dollar Thrifty's management and J.P. Morgan expressed their view that the company making this proposal would have difficulty obtaining the necessary financing, and otherwise did not have the financial strength to pursue the proposed transaction. Dollar Thrifty declined to pursue further discussions with this company.



Table of Contents

On August 14, 2008, Hertz's board of directors met and again discussed a possible strategic transaction with Dollar Thrifty. Hertz's board of directors decided not to pursue a transaction at that time, due to factors including the uncertainty of the financial markets, concerns with respect to Dollar Thrifty's liquidity and concerns with respect to Dollar Thrifty's vehicle supply agreement with Chrysler and Chrysler's deteriorating financial condition. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on August 14, 2008 was \$3.73.

On November 14, 2008, Mr. Frissora contacted Scott L. Thompson, who had succeeded Mr. Paxton as Dollar Thrifty's President and Chief Executive Officer, to suggest the possibility of reviving discussions regarding a business combination between Dollar Thrifty and Hertz. On November 18, 2008, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors instructed Dollar Thrifty management to reengage in merger discussions with Hertz.

On December 12, 2008, following a further decline in the trading price of Dollar Thrifty common stock, Hertz submitted a revised non-binding indication of interest to acquire all of the shares of Dollar Thrifty at a price of \$2.00 a share, comprised of \$0.50 in cash and 0.44 shares of Hertz common stock, which represented a premium of approximately 77% to the closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date. Hertz stated in this indication of interest that it would require the rollover of Dollar Thrifty's existing fleet financing as a condition to a transaction. Hertz offered to appoint one Dollar Thrifty representative to Hertz's board of directors upon consummating a transaction. Hertz also requested an exclusivity period to conduct diligence and negotiate a merger agreement. Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met on December 15, 2008 to consider Hertz's proposal, and concluded that in the board's judgment, after consultation with Dollar Thrifty's senior management and J.P. Morgan, the offer was inadequate. Mr. Thompson communicated the Dollar Thrifty board of directors' rejection of Hertz's offer in a telephone conversation with Mr. Frissora on December 22, 2008, citing Hertz's valuation of Dollar Thrifty and the proposed contingency with respect to Dollar Thrifty's existing fleet financing as Dollar Thrifty's two principal issues with Hertz's proposal. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date was \$1.09.

On January 19, 2009, Hertz submitted a further revised non-binding indication of interest to acquire all of the shares of Dollar Thrifty at a price of \$3.50 per share, composed of \$0.85 in cash and 0.50 shares of Hertz common stock, which represented a premium of approximately 176% to the closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date. Hertz also indicated that, given the strained debt markets and reduced liquidity in the banking sector at such time, it would require the rollover of half of Dollar Thrifty's existing fleet financing. Hertz reiterated its request for an exclusivity period that was previously made in December 2008.

On January 29, 2009, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met with J.P. Morgan and Cleary to discuss Hertz's revised proposal. After consideration of, and in view of, the risks and challenges of remaining independent in the then highly troubled economic and industry environments, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors determined to authorize and direct Mr. Thompson to engage Hertz in discussions with respect to its proposal. The Dollar Thrifty board of directors also determined that, in its judgment, \$7.50 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock would be an appropriate price to propose to Hertz in the context of such discussions. On February 3, 2009, Dollar Thrifty responded to Hertz's latest indication of interest in a letter from Mr. Thompson, noting that Dollar Thrifty's board of directors had a strong preference for 100% stock consideration, given the view of Dollar Thrifty's board of directors that both companies' stocks were significantly undervalued. Mr. Thompson emphasized that certainty of closing a transaction was especially important to Dollar Thrifty's board of directors and management. Dollar Thrifty again rejected any contingency in a transaction related to Dollar Thrifty's existing fleet financing and informed Hertz that Dollar Thrifty's board of directors expected Hertz to bear the burden of any conditions imposed by regulatory agencies. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date was \$1.24.

During a February 24, 2009 telephone conversation with Mr. Thompson, Mr. Frissora indicated that Hertz might still be willing to pursue a transaction at an offer price of \$3.50 per Dollar Thrifty share. After consulting with the Dollar Thrifty board of directors, Mr. Thompson indicated that Dollar Thrifty would not be interested in pursuing a transaction with Hertz at a price below \$5.25 to \$5.50 per share. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on February 24, 2009 was \$0.88 per share.

On March 22, 2009, Dollar Thrifty held a meeting of its board of directors at which it was decided that in light of conditions in the financing markets and the car rental industry, any merger transaction would be extraordinarily difficult to execute, and that day-to-day business operations in light of the challenging economic and industry environments facing the company required the full attention of Dollar Thrifty's management. Following that decision, on March 23, 2009, Mr. Thompson sent Mr. Frissora a letter advising Hertz that Dollar Thrifty had concluded that a transaction with Hertz on terms acceptable to Dollar Thrifty could not be accomplished at that time. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on March 23, 2009 was \$1.07. In a telephone call on March 25, 2009, Mr. Frissora informed Mr. Thompson that Hertz had reached the same conclusion due to uncertainties in the financial markets and the particular challenges facing Dollar Thrifty at such time. Hertz and Dollar Thrifty therefore determined to cease all discussions and related work with respect to a transaction.

In April 2009, Hertz acquired Advantage Rent A Car.

On April 30, 2009, Chrysler filed a voluntary petition for reorganization relief under Chapter 11 of the U.S. Bankruptcy Code. On August 4, 2009, Dollar Thrifty and Chrysler executed a new vehicle supply agreement that substantially reduced Dollar Thrifty's vehicle purchase commitments to Chrysler and allowed for greater flexibility and diversification of Dollar Thrifty's fleet. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on April 30, 2009 was \$3.76 and the closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on August 4, 2009 was \$17.53. In 2009, Dollar Thrifty also entered into a long-term vehicle supply agreement with Ford Motor Company and began working closely with General Motors and Nissan to help diversify the fleet and mitigate loss exposure to any one auto manufacturer.

On December 4, 2009, following a discussion among Hertz senior management and representatives of Hertz's then majority stockholders, Mr. Frissora called Mr. Thompson, to explore whether Dollar Thrifty might be interested in restarting discussion of a potential business combination given recent improvements in the financial markets. After a discussion with Dollar Thrifty's board of directors, Mr. Thompson communicated to Mr. Frissora on December 7, 2009 that Dollar Thrifty's board of directors was open to such a discussion. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on December 7, 2009 was \$21.76.

Dollar Thrifty and Hertz executed a confidentiality agreement on December 10, 2009. Hertz subsequently requested that certain financial and legal advisors provide assistance in connection with the potential transaction: Barclays Capital Inc., referred to as Barclays and Bank of America Merrill Lynch, referred to as BofA Merrill Lynch, as financial advisors, Debevoise & Plimpton LLP, referred to as Debevoise, as legal and co-regulatory counsel, and Jones Day, as co-regulatory counsel.

On December 21, 2009, members of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz senior management held a telephone conference to discuss high-level due diligence matters. At the conclusion of that call, Mr. Thompson requested a written indication of interest from Hertz.

On December 22, 2009, Hertz submitted a non-binding indication of interest to acquire all of the shares of Dollar Thrifty at a price of \$30.00 per share, consisting of \$15.00 in cash and \$15.00 in Hertz common stock. Hertz also requested a 45-day exclusivity period to conduct diligence and negotiate a merger agreement. On December 23, 2009, Mr. Thompson reported to Mr. Frissora that Dollar Thrifty's board of directors would meet to consider Hertz's latest indication of interest and would respond during the first week of 2010. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date was \$26.90.

On December 29, 2009, Dollar Thrifty engaged Goldman, Sachs & Co., referred to as Goldman Sachs and J.P. Morgan as financial advisors.

Table of Contents

On December 30, 2009, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met to discuss Hertz's indication of interest. At the meeting, representatives of Cleary reviewed the fiduciary obligations of the directors in connection with the consideration of a strategic opportunity such as that proposed by Hertz, including the "Revlon" duties that may arise in such a situation. The Dollar Thrifty board of directors also received a presentation from Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors of their preliminary financial analysis. The materials provided to the Dollar Thrifty board of directors also included a summary of the historic standalone capital structures, including debt, of Hertz and Avis. Following discussion with Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors determined that it would be preferable if a substantial portion of the merger consideration in a transaction with Hertz were in the form of cash in light of the risk of a double dip recession, the continued volatility in the equity markets and the lengthy period of time that would likely be required to close any transaction. As before, transaction certainty was of paramount importance to the board of directors, and the directors reviewed with representatives of Cleary the regulatory issues that might arise in connection with a transaction with Hertz. The Dollar Thrifty board of directors also discussed other potential transaction partners, including Avis, and the financing and regulatory issues that might arise in a potential business combination with such parties. However, the members of the board of directors were concerned that Hertz would not participate in an auction and that other potential bidders, including Avis, would face difficulty given the unfavorable lending market for highly leveraged companies. In this regard, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors also considered Dollar Thrifty's history of numerous unsuccessful efforts to sell the company.

On December 31, 2009, Dollar Thrifty responded to Hertz's indication of interest in a letter that highlighted several areas for further discussion. Dollar Thrifty indicated that it would be willing to continue negotiations if, among other things, Hertz's proposed value to Dollar Thrifty stockholders was "at least in the mid-thirties" per share, a range established by Dollar Thrifty's board of directors in its judgment after consultation with Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors and senior management. While Dollar Thrifty stated a preference for all-cash consideration, it also indicated a willingness to receive Hertz common stock, subject to appropriate representation on Hertz's board of directors. Dollar Thrifty informed Hertz that, aside from price, the most important issue to Dollar Thrifty's board of directors was transaction certainty, particularly as it related to receipt of required antitrust approvals. Dollar Thrifty also requested additional detail with regard to Hertz's plans for the integration of the companies. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date was \$25.61.

On January 7, 2010, at the request of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty, the parties' respective financial advisors met to discuss certain financial aspects of a potential transaction, during which representatives of Barclays requested discussions with Dollar Thrifty management regarding Dollar Thrifty's business and potential transaction synergies. On January 18, 2010, senior management of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz met to discuss the proposed transaction, including potential synergies related to information technology, fleet management and flexibility in cash management and financing. Dollar Thrifty management also provided additional information regarding Dollar Thrifty's business, including its revenue sources and the mix, mileage, depreciation and disposition of its fleet. Throughout January 2010, at the request of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty, the parties' respective financial advisors continued discussions regarding financial aspects of a potential transaction.

During January and February 2010, Messrs. Thompson and Frissora communicated several times regarding a potential transaction, including the status of their respective companies' and advisors' due diligence efforts. In the course of these discussions, Mr. Frissora noted certain provisions in Hertz's publicly available debt agreements that would limit Hertz's flexibility after consummating an all-cash transaction, and further noted that these issues would not be alleviated by the availability to Hertz of Dollar Thrifty's cash reserves following a merger. After confirming the existence of such provisions, Mr. Thompson suggested that this issue could be addressed by having Dollar Thrifty pay an extraordinary dividend from its cash reserves immediately prior to the merger as part of the transaction.

On January 25, 2010, Hertz submitted a new non-binding indication of interest to acquire all of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock at a price of \$35.00 per share, consisting of \$21.00 in cash and \$14.00 in Hertz common stock. That indication of interest also reiterated Hertz's request for a 45-day exclusivity period to conduct diligence and negotiate a merger agreement. The trading price of Dollar Thrifty common stock closed at \$24.22 on that date.

On January 25 and 26, 2010, Messrs. Thompson and Frissora held a series of telephone calls discussing Hertz's new indication of interest. In these calls, Mr. Thompson focused on certainty of completion of the transaction, potential adjustments to the stock component of the merger consideration, and Dollar Thrifty representation on Hertz's board of directors.

On January 27, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met to discuss, among other things, Hertz's new indication of interest. At the meeting, the board of directors received presentations from Dollar Thrifty's senior management, Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors and Cleary with respect to Hertz's proposal. Mr. Thompson updated the Dollar Thrifty board of directors on the operations and risk management of Dollar Thrifty, including the current rate environment, fleet costs, vehicle funding and the general outlook for 2010. The board of directors also discussed whether other potentially interested parties, particularly Avis and certain European-based car rental companies, should also be contacted. In this regard, the board discussed with Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors the ability of Avis to raise sufficient financing to make a competitive cash bid in light of its capital structure and the state of the debt financing markets at the time, as well as the impact the state of such markets might have on the ability of private equity buyers to effect an acquisition of Dollar Thrifty. Dollar Thrifty's board of directors discussed the likelihood that, in light of the state of the financing markets, Avis would need to offer a significant portion of any merger consideration in the form of Avis common stock, and that this would likely cause any transaction with Avis to require the approval of Avis's stockholders under the rules of the New York Stock Exchange. The board of directors further discussed with representatives of Cleary the relative antitrust-related risks associated with a combination with Avis, as compared with such risks arising from a combination with Hertz, including the risk that Avis's ownership of the Budget leisure car rental brand would invite additional regulatory scrutiny. The Dollar Thrifty board of directors also discussed the fact that rental car companies from Europe would not be able to gain the benefit of synergies that a U.S.-based purchaser would likely be able to recognize and thus would have difficulty in offering a competitive price for Dollar Thrifty. The board of directors also noted that in light of Dollar Thrifty's extensive history of failed merger efforts, rumors of new merger-related discussions could be highly disruptive and demoralizing for the company's employees. The board of directors recognized that the risk of such rumors would be increased to the extent that Dollar Thrifty actively inquired as to the level of interest of other parties. In discussion with representatives of Cleary, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors also considered that appropriate deal protection provisions that would typically be contained in a merger agreement, such as termination fees, should not preclude another interested bidder from making a bid after the signing of a definitive transaction agreement. Based on all of these considerations, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors determined not to contact other parties at that time and authorized Dollar Thrifty's management to execute a limited 45-day exclusivity agreement (provided that it could be terminated at an earlier date by Dollar Thrifty in certain circumstances) and to engage in due diligence and negotiations with Hertz.

On February 1, 2010, Mr. Thompson telephoned Mr. Frissora to report that Dollar Thrifty's board of directors had authorized Dollar Thrifty's management to enter into an exclusivity agreement with Hertz. Mr. Thompson noted that Dollar Thrifty's board of directors continued to be focused on deal certainty and that a key element of the exclusivity period must be addressing the board of directors' concerns with respect to deal certainty.

On February 3, 2010, Dollar Thrifty and Hertz signed an exclusivity agreement, in which Dollar Thrifty agreed not to solicit, discuss or authorize an acquisition transaction with any third party prior to March 17, 2010, subject to an early termination right on or after March 3, 2010 if, in Dollar Thrifty's



good-faith judgment, the discussions between the parties were unlikely to result in a definitive agreement. On February 3, 2010, trading in Dollar Thrifty common stock closed at \$25.17.

During the week of February 8, 2010, Dollar Thrifty and Hertz began exchanging materials (including granting the other party access to an electronic data room) and conducting reciprocal due diligence investigations. On February 10, 2010, Mr. Thompson met in person in Chicago with Mr. Frissora and certain members of Hertz's board of directors to discuss a potential transaction. On February 11, 2010, Dollar Thrifty management conducted a management presentation in Chicago for Hertz management, providing an overview of the Dollar Thrifty business and responding to due diligence questions posed by Hertz management. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date was \$26.96.

On February 12, 2010, Cleary delivered a draft merger agreement to Debevoise. During the weeks of February 15 and February 22, 2010, Dollar Thrifty and Hertz continued their respective due diligence efforts. On February 24, 2010, Debevoise delivered a revised draft of the merger agreement to Cleary, reflecting Hertz's comments. This draft contained an extensive list of closing conditions, including conditions relating to minimum cash amounts and minimum earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization, referred to as EBITDA, of Dollar Thrifty, as well as, the procurement of third-party consents, and the absence of any regulatory challenge to the transaction.

On February 15 and February 24, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met to discuss the status of the potential transaction with Hertz.

On March 1 and 3, 2010, representatives of Debevoise and Cleary had telephonic discussions concerning the draft merger agreement provisions relating to the parties' obligations to obtain regulatory approvals and the proposed closing conditions in Hertz's revised draft of the merger agreement. On March 2, 2010, Debevoise communicated to Cleary that Hertz would be prepared to commit to divest (if required to obtain clearance under the HSR Act) business locations and business lines that produced, in the aggregate, less than \$100-150 million in gross revenues and \$10-15 million in EBITDA, in each case for calendar year 2009.

On March 3, 2010, in light of the issues raised by Hertz's comments on the merger agreement relating to transaction certainty, Dollar Thrifty decided to terminate discussions with Hertz, and J.P. Morgan, at Mr. Thompson's instruction, informed Barclays of that decision.

On March 5, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met and discussed the recent developments concerning the negotiation of the merger agreement. The board of directors directed Dollar Thrifty management to suspend Hertz's due diligence access and not to engage in further discussions unless and until Hertz revised its positions in a manner more consistent with Dollar Thrifty's objective of transaction certainty. On the same day, first Dollar Thrifty, and then Hertz, suspended their respective due diligence investigations and the other party's access to its electronic data room. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date was \$31.77.

On March 8 and March 11, 2010, Messrs. Thompson and Frissora held telephonic discussions in which Mr. Frissora responded to concerns raised by Mr. Thompson regarding provisions in the revised draft merger agreement related to transaction certainty, including the allocation of risk associated with procuring necessary regulatory approvals and also certain closing conditions sought by Hertz relating to Dollar Thrifty's financial condition.

On March 12, 2010, Debevoise sent Cleary a further revised draft of the merger agreement, intended to reflect the March 8 and March 11 discussions between Messrs. Thompson and Frissora, including, among other things, the addition of a reverse termination fee payable by Hertz to Dollar Thrifty if certain regulatory approvals were not obtained prior to the merger agreement's termination date and the conditions to the consummation of the proposed transaction were otherwise fulfilled, and the deletion of certain closing conditions relating to Dollar Thrifty's financial condition that had been objected to by Mr. Thompson on behalf of Dollar Thrifty. The termination fee (payable by Dollar Thrifty

under certain circumstances) and reverse termination fee (payable by Hertz under certain circumstances) proposed by Hertz were each in the amount of 4.5% of transaction equity value.

On March 16, 2010, Cleary sent Debevoise a proposal for a revised transaction structure designed to accommodate Dollar Thrifty's desire that the transaction be treated as a tax-free reorganization while preserving Hertz's desire that Dollar Thrifty's existing medium term notes remain outstanding notwithstanding the proposed transaction. During this period, however, due diligence remained suspended, pending the outcome of a meeting of Dollar Thrifty's board of directors to assess progress in addressing Dollar Thrifty's concerns with respect to the terms of the proposed merger agreement.

On March 17, 2010, Cleary sent Debevoise a revised draft of the merger agreement and on March 19, 2010, representatives of Cleary and Debevoise held a conference call to discuss various provisions of the draft merger agreement as well as Cleary's proposed structure. The discussion of the draft merger agreement addressed, among other things, the representations and warranties to be made by the parties, limitations on the parties' conduct of business between signing of the merger agreement and closing of the proposed transaction, other covenants, including a provision requiring Dollar Thrifty to make a special cash dividend to its stockholders immediately prior to the merger, restrictions on Dollar Thrifty's pursuing alternative business combinations, obligations relating to regulatory approvals, conditions to closing, and various provisions relating to termination and termination fees payable by Dollar Thrifty under certain circumstances (which Dollar Thrifty proposed to be equal to 3% of transaction equity value), reverse termination fees payable by Hertz under certain circumstances if Hertz failed to obtain certain regulatory approvals (which Dollar Thrifty proposed to be equal to 5% of transaction equity value) and expense reimbursement (which Hertz proposed to be \$5 million for each party). On March 20, 2010, Debevoise sent Cleary a revised draft of the merger agreement intended to reflect the results of the March 19 discussions noting, among other things, that the issue of termination fees, reverse termination fees and expense reimbursement remained unresolved.

On March 21, 2010, senior management of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz held a conference call to discuss alternative transaction structures that were intended by Dollar Thrifty and its legal and financial advisors to allow the merger to be treated as a tax-free reorganization while not triggering a default under Dollar Thrifty's medium term note agreements, as well as proposed merger agreement limitations on the conduct of Dollar Thrifty's business between signing of the merger agreement and closing of the proposed transaction.

On March 22, 2010, representatives of Cleary communicated to representatives of Jones Day, Dollar Thrifty's proposal that Hertz commit to divest business locations or business lines that produced aggregate gross revenues in an amount up to \$400 million in 2009 if necessary to obtain antitrust regulatory approvals.

On March 25, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met to discuss the status of the discussions with Hertz. At the meeting, representatives of Cleary again reviewed with the board of directors their fiduciary duties in connection with a potential sale of Dollar Thrifty. Representatives of Cleary reported to the board of directors on the status of the merger agreement negotiations with Hertz, and described the alternative transaction structure earlier discussed with Debevoise. The members of the board of directors also discussed: the company's long-term growth rate, the historical volatility of the company's financial results, the company's ability to retain its senior management on a long-term basis and the position and the long-term competitive challenges facing the industry and the company; Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors' analyses relating to the proposed merger with Hertz; and the status of discussions with respect to the proposed transaction. The board of directors also discussed Dollar Thrifty's anticipated financial results for the first quarter of 2010, which were expected to be more favorable than those projected by Wall Street analysts. The board of directors considered whether to suspend further discussions with Hertz regarding transaction valuation until after the impact of the earnings announcement on the company's stock price was known. In addition, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors again considered the possibility of contacting Avis. Members of the board of directors noted

that: no determination had been made to sell Dollar Thrifty; given the extensive history of prior failed discussions with Hertz and the rapidly growing spread between the trading prices of the companies' shares, there could be no assurance that the present discussions would result in any definitive merger agreement with Hertz; given its financial circumstances, Avis would likely require substantial financing and/or the approval of its shareholders in order to effect a transaction with Dollar Thrifty at a price competitive with the Hertz proposal, and such contingencies would present undesirable transaction risk for Dollar Thrifty and its shareholders; and the terms of the merger agreement then under discussion with Hertz would not preclude Avis from making a proposal after the signing of the agreement if it desired to do so. At the conclusion of the meeting, the board of directors authorized and directed Mr. Thompson to continue negotiations and due diligence with Hertz with a target date for the signing of the merger agreement to occur after the announcement of both companies' earnings for the first quarter of 2010.

On March 26, 2010, Mr. Thompson reported to Mr. Frissora that Dollar Thrifty's board of directors was satisfied with the progress that had been made on the proposed terms for a transaction and that, accordingly, it was prepared to reengage in the mutual due diligence needed to complete a transaction. Mr. Thompson also emphasized that transaction certainty remained Dollar Thrifty's primary issue and that Dollar Thrifty was not interested in a transaction with Hertz that did not include a premium to the market price. Also on March 26, at the request of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty, the respective financial advisors of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz held a conference call to discuss financial considerations with respect to the proposed transaction, and, separately, representatives of Cleary and Debevoise held a conference call to discuss the draft merger agreement and transaction structure. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on that date was \$33.90.

On April 4, 2010, senior management of Dollar Thrifty and Hertz held a conference call, which continued their discussion on operating covenants that would limit Dollar Thrifty's conduct of business in the period between the signing of a merger agreement and closing of the proposed transaction. On April 8, Cleary delivered to Debevoise a revised draft of the operating covenants from the prior draft of the merger agreement, providing for such limitations. Also, on April 8, 2010, at the request of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty, Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors held a conference call with Barclays to discuss financial terms of the potential transaction between Hertz and Dollar Thrifty. Mr. Thompson instructed Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors to propose, among other things, a price of \$44.96 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock (a 25% premium to that day's closing price for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock) in a 50% cash / 50% Hertz common stock consideration mix, to be effected as a tax-free reorganization. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on April 8, 2010 was \$35.97.

On April 9, 2010, Hertz suspended the due diligence process and on April 12, 2010, Hertz's board of directors held a special telephonic meeting at which it rejected the oral proposal put forward by Dollar Thrifty's investment bankers on April 8 and instructed Hertz management to cease negotiations with Dollar Thrifty. That same day, Mr. Frissora sent a letter to Mr. Thompson informing him of this determination, but inviting Mr. Thompson to contact him with ideas to restart a transaction process.

On April 12, 2010, Mr. Nelson of Avis contacted J.P. Morgan to inquire about whether Mr. Thompson would accept a call from him. Mr. Nelson did not specify the reason he wanted to call Mr. Thompson. Following such contact from Mr. Nelson, J.P. Morgan conveyed Mr. Nelson's inquiry to Mr. Thompson and Mr. Capo. While he initially considered the possibility that Mr. Nelson requested the meeting for the purpose of discussing a potential bid for Dollar Thrifty, Mr. Thompson's understanding regarding Avis's interest and ability to effect such a transaction, the previously announced prospective changes in the senior management of Avis and the ambiguity surrounding the stated purpose of the meeting, as well as reports received by Mr. Thompson to the effect that Avis had made inquiries concerning his personal background, all led Mr. Thompson to conclude that the purpose of the meeting was of a personal nature, rather than to discuss a business combination transaction.

On April 14, 2010, representatives of J.P. Morgan proposed that Mr. Frissora and another member of Hertz's board of directors meet in Chicago with Mr. Thompson and a member of Dollar Thrifty's board of directors for the purpose of reconciling the outstanding issues between the companies. This meeting was scheduled for April 16, 2010.

On April 15, 2010, Hertz senior management held a conference call with several members of Hertz's board of directors, at which management and representatives of Hertz's legal and financial advisors summarized the open issues in the negotiations with Dollar Thrifty.

On April 16, 2010, Messrs. Thompson and Frissora, along with members of Hertz senior management, Thomas Capo, the then non-executive chairman of Dollar Thrifty's board of directors, members of Dollar Thrifty senior management, and David Wasserman, a member of Hertz's board of directors, together with representatives of Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's respective financial advisors, met in Chicago to discuss the proposed transaction. Initially at this meeting, representatives of Dollar Thrifty, based on their prior consultation with Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors and board of directors, informed Hertz and its representatives that Dollar Thrifty was only interested in a purchase price in excess of \$40 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock, with a 50% cash / 50% Hertz stock consideration mix in a tax-free reorganization structure. Hertz countered with an offer of \$38 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock and an 80% cash / 20% Hertz stock consideration mix. Dollar Thrifty then countered with an offer of \$42 per share of Dollar Thrifty representatives that Dollar Thrifty representatives that Dollar Thrifty's proposal was unacceptable to Hertz, and that Hertz was terminating its discussions with Dollar Thrifty. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on April 16, 2010 was \$34.63. Dollar Thrifty instructed Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors and Cleary to terminate all work in connection with the prospective transaction, and terminated Hertz's access to Dollar Thrifty's electronic data room.

Also on April 16, 2010, J.P. Morgan contacted Mr. Nelson of Avis to advise that Mr. Thompson would accept his call.

On April 19, 2010, Mr. Nelson invited Mr. Thompson to meet for dinner, stating that he was going to be visiting Tulsa to review Avis's Tulsa operation center. Although Mr. Thompson did not know the purpose of Mr. Nelson's invitation and continued to believe it was of a personal nature, he agreed to meet with Mr. Nelson and Robert Salerno, chief operating officer of Avis, on April 28, 2010. Mr. Thompson advised Mr. Capo shortly thereafter (and subsequently, the other members of the Dollar Thrifty board of directors) of Mr. Nelson's invitation. After the announcement of the execution of the 2010 Merger Agreement, Mr. Thompson canceled this meeting based on his view that such a meeting with an industry competitor at that time would have been inappropriate.

On April 21, 2010, Mr. Frissora telephoned Mr. Thompson and proposed a revised final offer by Hertz, which Mr. Frissora had previously discussed with a member of Hertz's board of directors and later that day communicated by e-mail to Hertz's board of directors, to acquire Dollar Thrifty at a price of \$40 per share, with an 80% cash / 20% Hertz stock consideration mix, which would make the merger ineligible for tax-free reorganization treatment. Mr. Frissora communicated that the offer was subject to Dollar Thrifty's agreement to certain other terms, including a specified level of divestitures that Hertz would be required to accept in order to secure regulatory approval for the transaction, the termination date of the merger agreement, and the amount of the fees to be payable upon termination of the merger agreement under certain circumstances by Dollar Thrifty and Hertz, respectively. Mr. Frissora also stated that Hertz's proposal was also contingent upon the parties' execution of a definitive merger agreement no later than April 25, 2010 and public announcement of a transaction no later than the morning of April 26, 2010, on which date Hertz was scheduled to announce its financial results for the first quarter of 2010. Mr. Frissora subsequently confirmed Hertz's offer by e-mail to Mr. Thompson. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on April 21, 2010 was \$37.22.

On April 22, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met to consider the revised Hertz proposal. After discussion with Dollar Thrifty's management, Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors and Cleary, the board of directors concluded that, in its view, it was unlikely that Hertz would increase its offer of \$40 per Dollar Thrifty share by more than a de minimis amount. In addition, although Dollar Thrifty board of directors had earlier considered suspending further discussions on transaction valuation until after the

announcement of Dollar Thrifty's and Hertz's first quarter financial results, Hertz made clear that its then-current offer was contingent on the execution of a definitive transaction agreement prior to April 26, 2010, the day Hertz planned to announce its first quarter financial results (which had been previously shared with Dollar Thrifty) and prior to the date Dollar Thrifty had planned to announce its first quarter financial results (which had been previously shared with Hertz). Dollar Thrifty's board of directors believed that the then-current proposal was Hertz's best and final offer, and that Hertz would finally terminate discussions with Dollar Thrifty if the offer was not agreed to by Hertz's stated deadline. Dollar Thrifty's board of directors considered the possibility of accelerating the announcement of Dollar Thrifty's own financial results to be contemporaneous with Hertz's announcement, but concluded that such a step would not be practicable. Dollar Thrifty's board of directors then directed Dollar Thrifty management to finalize a definitive merger agreement with Hertz substantially on the proposed terms.

After further negotiations, on April 22, 2010, Messrs. Frissora and Thompson agreed to recommend to their respective boards of directors a transaction between the companies at a price of \$41 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock in an 80% cash / 20% Hertz stock consideration mix and on the other terms proposed by Mr. Frissora on April 21. The proposed merger consideration of \$41 per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock, together with the proposed resolution of the remaining issues raised in Mr. Frissora's April 21 proposal (including termination and reverse termination fees in an amount equal to 3.5% of transaction value, plus \$5 million in expense reimbursement and provisions on the treatment of required divestitures) were set out in a letter delivered by Dollar Thrifty to Hertz on April 22, 2010. After receipt of this letter, Hertz representatives, including Debevoise and Jones Day, and representatives of Cleary held conference calls to discuss issues not addressed by the communications between Messrs. Thompson and Frissora, and finalized the specified level of required divestitures, which was ultimately included in the merger agreement.

On April 23, 2010, members of Hertz senior management, members of Dollar Thrifty senior management and representatives of Debevoise and Cleary held a conference call to discuss the operating covenants that would limit the conduct of Dollar Thrifty's business between signing of a merger agreement and the closing of the proposed transaction. Also on April 23, Cleary delivered to Debevoise a revised draft of the merger agreement. The closing price of Dollar Thrifty common stock on April 23, 2010 was \$38.85.

Hertz, Dollar Thrifty and their respective representatives continued to discuss the terms of a proposed transaction from April 24 through April 25, 2010. The issues discussed included, among others, the circumstances and procedures under which the Dollar Thrifty board of directors could consider a competing transaction proposal, the requirement that immediately prior to the closing of the proposed transaction Dollar Thrifty pay a \$200 million special cash dividend to its stockholders and, if the transaction closes prior to January 31, 2011, the obligation to repay its secured credit facility from cash on hand, and the identity of the Dollar Thrifty representative who would be appointed to the Hertz board of directors at closing of the proposed transaction. Based on these discussions, representatives of Debevoise and Cleary completed the negotiation of the terms of a definitive merger agreement on April 25, 2010.

In the afternoon of April 25, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors held a special telephonic meeting to consider the terms of the proposed transaction. At the meeting, representatives of Cleary reviewed with the board of directors their fiduciary duties in connection with the proposed transaction and the key terms of the merger agreement. Dollar Thrifty's management discussed Dollar Thrifty's anticipated ability to pay the special dividend with the board of directors. Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors made a presentation regarding their financial analyses of the transaction (related written materials having been provided in advance of the meeting to each member of the board), and delivered the oral opinions of their respective firms, which were subsequently confirmed by written opinions that, as of such date, and based upon and subject to the factors and assumptions set forth in the opinions, the total amount of cash and stock consideration, consisting of the merger consideration and special

dividend per share amount, was fair, from a financial point of view, to Dollar Thrifty's shareholders. Following discussion, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors unanimously approved the proposed merger agreement and the transactions contemplated thereby, including the special dividend, recommended that Dollar Thrifty's shareholders approve the merger agreement, and directed the company to enter into the merger agreement.

Also in the afternoon of April 25, 2010, Hertz's board of directors held a special telephonic meeting to consider the terms of the proposed transaction. At the meeting, Mr. Frissora provided an overview of the proposed transaction and reviewed its strategic rationale. Barclays reviewed with Hertz's board of directors the financial terms of the proposed merger and Debevoise summarized the terms of the draft merger agreement. Following discussion, Hertz's board of directors unanimously approved the proposed merger and authorized Hertz to enter into the merger agreement.

On April 25, 2010, an Agreement and Plan of Merger (defined above as the 2010 Merger Agreement) was executed by Dollar Thrifty, Hertz, and HDTMS, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz. That same day Hertz and Dollar Thrifty issued a joint press release announcing the transaction.

On the morning of May 3, 2010, Avis Budget Group, Inc. ("Avis") sent Dollar Thrifty a publicly available letter indicating interest in a potential transaction with Dollar Thrifty. On May 4, 2010, Mr. Thompson responded to Avis's in a publicly available letter indicating, among other things, that Dollar Thrifty was prepared to consider a "substantially higher offer" from Avis.

On May 6, 2010, Avis executed the confidentiality agreement proposed by Dollar Thrifty, and on May 7, 2010, Avis and Dollar Thrifty commenced reciprocal due diligence.

On May 13, 2010, Avis announced that it had filed a notification under the HSR Act with the FTC and DOJ relating to the potential acquisition of Dollar Thrifty by Avis.

On May 14, 2010, Hertz and Dollar Thrifty each filed the requisite notification and report forms under the HSR Act with the FTC and the DOJ. On May 21, 2010, Hertz and Dollar Thrifty each filed the requisite Competition Act (Canada) notification forms with the Canadian Competition Commissioner under the Competition Act (Canada).

On June 9, 2010, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors held a board meeting. At the meeting, representatives of Cleary reviewed with the board of directors their fiduciary duties in connection with the pending acquisition of the company. The board and representatives of Cleary also discussed the status of the antitrust review of Hertz's and Avis's notification and report forms filed under the HSR Act for an acquisition of Dollar Thrifty, and various alternative scenarios in connection with potential actions on the part of Avis. Also at the meeting, Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors discussed the state of the leveraged finance markets and Avis's ability to procure the financing necessary to make a superior proposal under the terms of the 2010 Merger Agreement. They also discussed Hertz's financial ability to match a superior offer by Avis.

On June 14, 2010, Hertz and Dollar Thrifty received a second request from the FTC. On June 15, 2010, Avis announced it had received a second request from the FTC.

In late June 2010, representatives of Avis contacted representatives of Dollar Thrifty to advise them that, although Avis had not yet made any proposal to acquire Dollar Thrifty, Avis remained interested in a transaction with Dollar Thrifty and expected to make an acquisition proposal.

As a result of a query by the SEC staff regarding the 20 business day broker search period required by Rule 14a-13 promulgated under the Exchange Act, on July 16, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors rescheduled the special meeting of Dollar Thrifty stockholders with respect to the merger to occur on September 16, 2010 (from the previously scheduled date of August 18, 2010), and reset the record date for the special meeting to August 13, 2010 (from the previously scheduled date of July 16, 2010).

Table of Contents

On July 27, 2010, Hertz won regulatory approval from the Canadian Competition Commissioner when the Canadian Competition Commissioner issued a no-action comfort letter to Hertz in respect of the merger.

On the afternoon of July 28, 2010, Dollar Thrifty received a letter from Mr. Nelson of Avis. In the letter, Avis offered to acquire Dollar Thrifty at \$46.50 per share consisting of \$39.25 in cash (which would include the proceeds of a pre-closing special dividend to be paid by Dollar Thrifty consistent with the Hertz proposal) and 0.6543 shares of Avis stock (then valued at \$7.25). Avis issued a press release containing the text of such letter contemporaneously with its transmission to Dollar Thrifty. Later that day, Avis's legal counsel, Kirkland & Ellis LLP, provided a proposed merger agreement to Cleary.

On July 28, 2010, Mr. Thompson sent Mr. Frissora an e-mail notifying him of the Avis bid.

On July 29, 2010, Avis provided to Dollar Thrifty a draft commitment letter for financing related to the offer, and filed its proposed form of merger agreement with the SEC.

On July 30, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met to discuss Avis's offer. At the meeting, representatives of Cleary reviewed the fiduciary duties of the Dollar Thrifty board of directors as well as Dollar Thrifty's contractual obligations under the 2010 Merger Agreement in connection with considering the Avis proposal. The Dollar Thrifty board of directors also received a presentation from Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors of their preliminary financial analysis of the Avis offer. The Dollar Thrifty board discussed, among other things, the offering price, the degree of certainty relating to Avis's financing for the offer and the antitrust risks attendant to the offer. In particular, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors considered the significance of the absence of a reverse termination fee in the Avis proposal. After consultation with Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors and Cleary, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors determined that further consideration was required, instructed the financial advisors and Cleary to seek additional information from Avis's representatives, and agreed to reconvene on August 2, 2010.

On August 2, 2010, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors met to continue discussion of Avis's offer. Mr. Thompson and Dollar Thrifty's advisors reported that, based on their respective conversations with Mr. Nelson and Avis's representatives, Avis was firmly unwilling to include a reverse termination fee in its proposal. Representatives of Cleary provided a report with respect to the antitrust regulatory aspects of the Avis proposal, and Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors made another presentation of their preliminary financial analysis of Avis's offer. In consultation with Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors and Cleary, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors then discussed whether the Avis offer satisfied the criteria of a "superior proposal" under the 2010 Merger Agreement.

At the direction of Dollar Thrifty's board of directors, on August 3, 2010, Mr. Thompson spoke with Mr. Nelson by telephone to advise him of the forthcoming transmission of a written response to Avis's proposal. Later that day Dollar Thrifty sent a letter to Mr. Nelson (which was subsequently published in a press release), indicating that, among other things, Avis's offer did not satisfy all of the prongs of the "Superior Proposal" requirement under the terms of the 2010 Merger Agreement.

On August 3, 2010, Mr. Thompson called Mr. Frissora to inform him of Dollar Thrifty's response to Avis's bid.

On August 5, 2010, the Dollar Thrifty board of directors met to receive a transaction update. Dollar Thrifty's financial advisors made a presentation regarding the second quarter earnings performance and third quarter stock performance to date reported by each of Avis and Hertz. Mr. Thompson described his conversation with Mr. Nelson and the board discussed shareholder reactions to Dollar Thrifty's response to the Avis proposal.

On September 2, 2010, Avis issued a press release announcing that it increased the cash portion of its offer from \$39.25 to \$40.75 per share.

Table of Contents

On September 3, 2010, Mr. Frissora called Mr. Thompson to ask Dollar Thrifty to postpone its special meeting to permit Dollar Thrifty stockholders to make a more informed decision based upon potential developments in the FTC's review of the transactions contemplated by the 2010 Merger Agreement and a potential alternate transaction with Avis. Mr. Thompson responded that while he would raise Mr. Frissora's request with the Dollar Thrifty board of directors, he believed such a postponement was not necessary and that Hertz should consider an increase in the merger consideration to reflect what Mr. Thompson maintained was a material increase in the value of Dollar Thrifty's business since the execution of the 2010 Merger Agreement and, thereby, to increase the likelihood of approval of the merger by Dollar Thrifty's stockholders.

On September 7 and 8, 2010, Hertz's board of directors met, together with its advisors, including representatives from Barclays, Deutsche Bank Securities Inc., BofA Merrill Lynch, D. F. King & Co., Inc. and Debevoise to discuss whether to propose to Dollar Thrifty an increase in the 2010 Merger Agreement consideration and, if so, on what terms. On September 8, the Hertz board of directors approved a \$10.80 increase in the cash merger consideration to be paid per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the merger and authorized Hertz to propose the amendment to Dollar Thrifty.

On September 9, 2010, Mr. Thompson contacted Mr. Frissora by e-mail seeking confirmatory due diligence information, including confirmation of average analyst expectations/estimates for Hertz for 2010 and 2011. Mr. Frissora responded to Mr. Thompson that Hertz management believed Hertz was on track to meet average analyst expectations/estimates for Hertz for 2010 and 2011.

On September 10, 2010, Mr. Thompson called Mr. Frissora and informed him that the Dollar Thrifty board of directors had approved Hertz's revised offer.

On September 10, 2010, Hertz, HDTMS, Inc. and Dollar Thrifty entered into an amendment to the previously executed 2010 Merger Agreement. The amendment provided for a \$10.80 increase in the per share cash consideration to be paid by Hertz to Dollar Thrifty stockholders from \$32.80 (less the special dividend per share amount) to \$43.60 (less the special dividend per share amount). On September 13, 2010, Hertz and Dollar Thrifty issued a joint press release announcing the amendment and the postponement of the special meeting.

On September 23, 2010, Avis announced that it was increasing the cash portion of its offer from \$40.75 to \$45.79 per share (which would include the proceeds of a pre-closing special dividend to be paid by Dollar Thrifty consistent with its previous proposal).

On September 24, 2010, Hertz affirmed that its offer to acquire Dollar Thrifty at a purchase price equivalent to \$50.25 (based on the then-current value of Hertz stock and including the special per share amount) was Hertz's final offer.

On September 27, 2010, in a letter to Dollar Thrifty's Chairman and President and Chief Executive Officer, Avis announced, among other things, that it had substantially completed its response to the FTC's second request and, should the scheduled September 30, 2010 Dollar Thrifty stockholders meeting not be postponed and Dollar Thrifty's stockholders not approve the 2010 Merger Agreement, Avis's commitment to commence an exchange offer no later than 10 business days after such Dollar Thrifty stockholder meeting.

On September 29, 2010, Avis announced its commitment to enter into a merger agreement with Dollar Thrifty that would require Avis to pay a \$20 million reverse termination fee and reiterated its commitment to commence an exchange offer 10 business days after the Dollar Thrifty stockholder meeting if the 2010 Merger Agreement was not approved by Dollar Thrifty stockholders. Avis reaffirmed those commitments on September 30, 2010.

On September 30, 2010, at a special meeting of Dollar Thrifty stockholders, a majority of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock did not vote in favor of the proposal to adopt the 2010

Merger Agreement. As a result, on October 1, 2010, Hertz terminated the 2010 Merger Agreement. Also, on October 1, 2010, Hertz withdrew its application under the HSR Act with the FTC and DOJ.

On October 5, 2010, Avis and Dollar Thrifty announced an agreement to cooperate on obtaining antitrust clearance for Avis's proposed acquisition of Dollar Thrifty and that Avis would not be commencing an exchange offer.

On January 11, 2011, Avis and Dollar Thrifty issued a joint press release announcing that both Avis and Dollar Thrifty notified the FTC of their intention to certify substantial compliance with their second requests on a timetable that would require an official decision from the FTC by the end of March or early April.

On February 17, 2011, Avis announced that it had certified substantial compliance with the FTC's second request relating to Avis's proposed acquisition of Dollar Thrifty. On February 24, 2011, Dollar Thrifty announced that it had certified substantial compliance with the FTC's second request relating to Avis's proposed acquisition of Dollar Thrifty.

In February 2011, Hertz retained Cravath, Swaine & Moore LLP, as legal counsel, and Lazard Frères & Co. LLC, as a financial advisor.

From February 2011 through the beginning of May 2011, Hertz's financial and legal advisors assisted Hertz in determining whether it was in Hertz's best interest to pursue an acquisition of Dollar Thrifty and advised Hertz on various alternatives available to it in the event Hertz ultimately decided to pursue an acquisition. During that period, Hertz's financial and legal advisors provided information to Hertz regarding facts and circumstances surrounding Dollar Thrifty, including its financial outlook, its competitive position and valuation methodologies, and Hertz's legal advisors provided advice to Hertz regarding the likelihood that Avis would obtain regulatory clearance for a transaction with Dollar Thrifty.

On May 8, 2011, Mr. Frissora informed Mr. Thompson over the phone that Hertz intended to announce a cash/stock exchange offer for Dollar Thrifty common stock the next day. Mr. Frissora discussed the merits of Hertz's proposal, including the compelling value and closing certainty being offered. Mr. Frissora also explained to Mr. Thompson that Hertz is seeking a friendly and cooperative transaction. Prior to that conversation, Hertz had not been in contact with the management of Dollar Thrifty or Dollar Thrifty's board of directors since the termination of the 2010 Merger Agreement regarding an acquisition of Dollar Thrifty by Hertz.

On May 9, 2011, Mr. Frissora sent a letter to Mr. Thompson, the text of which follows:

Dear Scott:

As we discussed yesterday, Hertz is moving forward with an exchange offer for all outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty Automotive Group, Inc. Hertz is offering Dollar Thrifty shareholders \$72.00 per share (based on Hertz's closing stock price on May 6, 2011), consisting of \$57.60 in cash and 0.8546 shares of Hertz. We believe that Hertz's offer represents a compelling opportunity for your shareholders to realize superior value in the near term with a very high degree of closing certainty.

Hertz is looking forward to proceeding on a consensual basis with the support of the Dollar Thrifty Board of Directors and management team. Our exchange offer is intended to provide Dollar Thrifty's shareholders with a firm offer on an accelerated timetable in order to position Hertz and Dollar Thrifty to close a deal and deliver value to Dollar Thrifty's shareholders as soon as possible.

We believe we have made a superior offer that reflects Dollar Thrifty's improved recent performance and outlook for 2011. Specifically, our offer provides:

a 26% premium and 18% premium to Dollar Thrifty's 90-day and 60-day average share price, respectively;

a 7.6x multiple of Dollar Thrifty's LTM EBITDA for the period ended March 31, 2011; and

a 24% premium to the value of the entirely hypothetical price announced by Avis Budget Group, Inc. over seven months ago of \$45.79 in cash and 0.6543 shares of Avis stock,

based on the closing stock prices for Hertz and Avis on May 6, 2011. These are substantial premiums, especially after taking into account the significant takeover speculation premium already included in Dollar Thrifty's current stock price.

Our offer delivers a high degree of closing certainty. We are engaged in discussions with the Federal Trade Commission and have started a process for the divestiture of our Advantage brand. We are highly confident that we will obtain FTC clearance for the transaction and are committed to a fast path forward. In contrast, Dollar Thrifty's shareholders do not have any offer from Avis, and it has become clear that Avis is either unwilling or unable to close on an offer even if it made one because of serious antitrust obstacles.

Our offer is not subject to any financing condition or contingency.

This transaction is the highest priority for Hertz and has the unanimous support of our Board of Directors and management team. I am available to speak with you at any time, and I encourage you to have your financial and legal advisors meet with Mark McMaster at Lazard and Scott Barshay at Cravath, two of our principal advisors. We look forward to working with you and your team to advance the best interests of our respective shareholders, employees and customers.

Sincerely, Mark P. Frissora Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer Hertz Global Holdings, Inc.

On May 9, 2011, Hertz announced its exchange offer for all outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Later that day, Dollar Thrifty announced that its board of directors would review and consider Hertz's offer and advised shareholders to take no action with respect to the offer pending the Dollar Thrifty board of directors' review.

On May 12, 2011, Hertz and Dollar Thrifty each announced that they had agreed to cooperate with respect to Hertz's efforts to pursue antitrust clearance of its proposed acquisition of Dollar Thrifty pursuant to the offer.

On May 18, 2011, Dollar Thrifty adopted a stockholder rights plan.

On May 18, 2011, the Canadian Competition Commissioner extended the no-action period under the no-action letter issued in connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement until August 21, 2011.

Reasons for the Offer

The advantages of a Hertz-Dollar Thrifty combination are compelling, and we believe a combination of these two companies creates superior value for the Dollar Thrifty and Hertz stockholders. In particular, we believe that the offer provides compelling value to Dollar Thrifty stockholders because, among other reasons:

Premium Offered to Dollar Thrifty Stockholders The offer represents a 26% premium to Dollar Thrifty's 90-day average closing share price, and a 18% premium to Dollar Thrifty's 60-day average closing share price (measured from May 6, 2011, the last trading day prior to the public announcement of our offer, and based on the closing stock price for Hertz on that date). These are substantial premiums, especially after taking into account the large takeover speculation premium that was already included in Dollar Thrifty's stock price prior to our announcement of the offer.

Table of Contents

Limited Conditions and Ready to Close Quickly Our offer has limited conditions and we are ready to close a transaction with Dollar Thrifty as quickly as possible. Hertz is working to secure antitrust clearance on an accelerated basis. Our offer is also not subject to the approval of Hertz's stockholders. We announced the offer to facilitate the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty as promptly as practicable.

We also believe the combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty is a compelling combination with a number of strategic benefits, including the following:

Global Leader The combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty would create a global, multi-brand rental car leader able to offer customers a full range of rental options through its market leading brands. The combined company would have leadership positions in many key car rental markets around the world, with significant growth opportunities based on the combined brand portfolio and its unparalleled value and premium offerings.

Growth Opportunities A combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty is expected to accelerate revenue and earnings growth for the combined company over time. In particular, the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty would help accelerate Hertz's leisure rental strategy in Europe and other markets. The combined company should also be able to compete even more effectively and efficiently against other multi-brand car rental companies while expanding the value-focused leisure brands.

Comprehensive Brand Positioning Hertz believes that a combination of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty will enable Hertz to achieve growth in the leisure travel and the value-priced rental vehicle segments with distinct value/leisure brands while also maintaining the focus of the Hertz brand as the preeminent premium car rental brand in the United States and abroad.

Operational Benefits Hertz believes there is potential for meaningful savings through improved fleet procurement and management as a result of consolidation of Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's fleets and integration of information technology and other functions.

Profitability Hertz anticipates that the offer and second-step merger will be accretive to its annual earnings per share of common stock in the first full year following consummation of the transactions.

Enhanced Capital Markets Presence The combined company will be the largest publicly traded rental car company in the world with increased trading liquidity on the NYSE. We believe the combined company will have an enhanced capital markets presence and greater long-term financial stability and access to financial resources than any other publicly traded rental car company in the world.

Attractive Diversification The combined company and its stockholders will benefit from increased diversification across the premium and value segments of the rental car industry. The addition of Dollar Thrifty to Hertz's existing brand portfolio would complement Hertz's existing position in the car rental market by adding a value brand that is associated with the leisure travel and value-priced rental vehicle segments.

Hertz realizes that there can be no assurance about future results, including results considered or expected as described in the factors listed above, such as assumptions regarding potential synergies or other benefits to be realized following the offer and second-step merger. Hertz's reasons for the offer and all other information in this section are forward-looking in nature and, therefore, should be read in light of the factors discussed in the sections entitled "Risk Factors" and "Forward-Looking Statements."

THE EXCHANGE OFFER

Purchaser is offering to exchange for each outstanding share of Dollar Thrifty common stock that is validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the expiration date (i) \$57.60 in cash, without interest and less any required withholding taxes, and (ii) 0.8546 shares of Hertz common stock, upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained in this prospectus/offer to exchange and the accompanying letter of transmittal. In addition, you will receive cash instead of any fractional shares of Hertz common stock to which you may otherwise be entitled.

The term "expiration date" means 12:00 midnight, New York City time, on July 8, 2011, unless Purchaser extends the period of time for which the offer is open, in which case the term "expiration date" means the latest time and date on which the offer, as so extended, expires.

The offer is subject to conditions which are described in this section of this prospectus/offer to exchange under the caption " Conditions of the Offer." Purchaser expressly reserves the right, subject to the applicable rules and regulations of the SEC, to waive any condition of the offer described herein in its discretion, except for the conditions described under the subheadings "Competition Condition," "Registration Statement Condition," "NYSE Listing Condition" and the "Injunction Condition," under the caption " Conditions of the Offer" below, each of which cannot be waived. Purchaser expressly reserves the right to make any changes to the terms and conditions of the offer (subject to any obligation to extend the offer pursuant to the applicable rules and regulations of the SEC), including, without limitation, with respect to adding or removing conditions to the offer or increasing or decreasing the cash, stock or aggregate consideration payable per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer.

As of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, the Rights do not trade separately. Accordingly, by tendering your shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock you are automatically tendering a similar number of Rights. If, however, the Rights detach, tendering stockholders will be required to deliver Rights certificates with their shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (or confirmation of book-entry transfer, if available, of such Rights).

If you are the record owner of your shares and you directly tender your shares to us in the offer, you will not have to pay any brokerage fees, commissions or similar expenses. If you own your shares through a broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee and your broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee tenders your shares on your behalf, your broker or such other nominee may charge a fee for doing so. You should consult your broker, dealer, bank, trust company or other nominee to determine whether any charges will apply.

The purpose of the offer is for Hertz to acquire control of, and ultimately the entire interest in, Dollar Thrifty. We announced the offer to facilitate the acquisition of Dollar Thrifty as promptly as practicable.

Hertz intends, promptly following Purchaser's acceptance for exchange and exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer, to consummate a second-step merger of Purchaser with and into Dollar Thrifty. In the second-step merger, each remaining share of Dollar Thrifty common stock (other than shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock owned by Hertz or Dollar Thrifty (or wholly owned subsidiaries of Hertz or Dollar Thrifty) or held by Dollar Thrifty stockholders who perfect appraisal rights under Delaware law, to the extent available) will be converted into the right to receive the amount of cash and the same number of shares of Hertz common stock as are received by Dollar Thrifty stockholders pursuant to the offer. See " Plans for Dollar Thrifty."

Based on certain assumptions regarding the number of Dollar Thrifty shares to be exchanged and the number of Hertz shares that will be outstanding, Hertz estimates that if all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are exchanged pursuant to the offer and second-step merger, former Dollar Thrifty stockholders would own, in the aggregate, approximately 5.6% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock. For a detailed discussion of the assumptions on which this estimate is based, see " Ownership of Hertz After the Offer."

Expiration Date of the Offer

The offer is scheduled to expire at 12:00 midnight, New York City time, on July 8, 2011, which is the initial expiration date, unless extended by Purchaser. For more information, you should read the discussion below under the caption " Extension, Termination and Amendment."

Extension, Termination and Amendment

Purchaser expressly reserves the right, in its sole discretion, at any time or from time to time, to the fullest extent permitted by law, (1) to extend, for any reason, the period of time during which the offer is open, (2) to delay acceptance for exchange of, or exchange of, shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in order to comply in whole or in part with applicable laws (any such delay shall be effected in compliance with Rule 14e-1(c) under the Exchange Act, which requires us to pay the consideration offered or to return shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock deposited by or on behalf of stockholders promptly after the termination or withdrawal of the offer), (3) to amend or terminate the offer without accepting for exchange of, or exchanging, shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock if any of the conditions referred to in this section of this prospectus/offer to exchange under the caption " Conditions of the Offer" have not been satisfied and (4) to amend the offer or to waive any conditions to the offer at any time, in each case by giving oral or written notice of such delay, termination, waiver or amendment to the exchange agent and by making public announcement thereof.

Any such extension, delay, termination, waiver or amendment will be followed as promptly as practicable by public announcement thereof, which, in the case of an extension, will be made no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the previously scheduled expiration date. Subject to applicable law (including Rules 14d-4(d)(i), 14d-6(c) and 14e-1 under the Exchange Act, which require that material changes be promptly disseminated to stockholders in a manner reasonably designed to inform them of such changes), and without limiting the manner in which Hertz or Purchaser may choose to make any public announcement, neither Hertz nor Purchaser will have any obligation to publish, advertise or otherwise communicate any such public announcement other than by issuing a press release or other announcement.

Hertz and Purchaser acknowledge that Rule 14e-1(c) under the Exchange Act requires Purchaser to pay the consideration offered or return the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered promptly after the termination or withdrawal of the offer.

If Purchaser increases or decreases the percentage of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock being sought or increases or decreases the cash, stock or aggregate consideration to be paid for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer and the offer is scheduled to expire at any time before the expiration of 10 business days from, and including, the date that notice of such increase or decrease is first published, sent or given in the manner specified below, the offer will be extended until the expiration of 10 business days from, and including, the date of such notice. If Purchaser makes a material change in the terms of the offer (other than a change in the price to be paid in the offer or the percentage of securities sought) or in the information concerning the offer, or waives a material condition of the offer. Purchaser will extend the offer, if required by applicable law, for a period sufficient to allow you to consider the amended terms of the offer. Purchaser will comply with Rule 14d-4(d)(2) under the Exchange Act in connection with material changes to the terms of the offer.

As used in this prospectus/offer to exchange, a "business day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or a Federal holiday, and consists of the time period from 12:01 a.m. through 12:00 midnight, New York City time. If, prior to the expiration date, Hertz increases the cash, stock or aggregate consideration being exchanged for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer, such increased consideration will be received by all stockholders whose shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are exchanged pursuant to the offer, whether or not such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock were tendered prior to the announcement of the increase of such consideration.

Table of Contents

Pursuant to Rule 14d-11 under the Exchange Act, Purchaser may, subject to certain conditions, elect to provide a subsequent offering period of at least three business days in length following the expiration of the offer on the expiration date and acceptance for exchange of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered in the offer (we refer to this period in this prospectus/offer to exchange as a "subsequent offering period"). A subsequent offering period would be an additional period of time, following the first exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer, during which stockholders could tender shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock not tendered in the offer.

During a subsequent offering period, tendering stockholders would not have withdrawal rights and Purchaser would promptly exchange and pay for any shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered at the same price paid in the offer. Rule 14d-11 under the Exchange Act provides that Purchaser may elect to provide a subsequent offering period so long as, among other things, (1) the initial period of at least 20 business days of the offer has expired, (2) Purchaser offers the same form and amount of consideration for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the subsequent offering period as in the initial offer, (3) Purchaser immediately accepts and promptly pays for all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered during the offer prior to its expiration, (4) Hertz announces the results of the offer, including the approximate number and percentage of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock deposited in the offer, no later than 9:00 a.m., Eastern time, on the next business day after the expiration date and immediately begins the subsequent offering period and (5) Purchaser immediately accepts and promptly pays for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock as they are tendered during the subsequent offering period. If Purchaser elects to include a subsequent offering period, it will notify stockholders of Dollar Thrifty by making a public announcement on the next business day after the expiration date consistent with the requirements of Rule 14d-11 under the Exchange Act.

Pursuant to Rule 14d-7(a)(2) under the Exchange Act, no withdrawal rights apply to shares tendered during a subsequent offering period and no withdrawal rights apply during the subsequent offering period with respect to shares tendered in the offer and accepted for exchange. The same consideration will be received by stockholders tendering shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the offer or in a subsequent offering period, if one is included. See "Withdrawal Rights."

A request has been made to Dollar Thrifty pursuant to Rule 14d-5 under the Exchange Act for the use of Dollar Thrifty's stockholder lists and security position listings for the purpose of disseminating the offer to stockholders. This prospectus/offer to exchange, the letter of transmittal and all other relevant materials will be mailed to record holders of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and will be furnished to brokers, dealers, banks, trust companies and similar persons whose names, or the names of whose nominees, appear on Dollar Thrifty's stockholders lists, or, if applicable, who are listed as participants in a clearing agency's security position listing for subsequent transmittal to beneficial owners of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock by Hertz.

Acceptance for Exchange, and Exchange, of Dollar Thrifty Shares; Delivery of Hertz Common Stock

Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the offer (including, if the offer is extended or amended, the terms and conditions of any such extension or amendment), Purchaser will accept for exchange promptly after the expiration date all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock validly tendered (and not withdrawn in accordance with the procedure set out in the section of this prospectus/offer to exchange entitled "Withdrawal Rights") prior to the expiration date. Purchaser will exchange all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock validly tendered and not properly withdrawn promptly following the acceptance of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock for exchange pursuant to the offer. Purchaser expressly reserves the right, in its discretion, but subject to the applicable rules of the SEC, to delay acceptance for and thereby delay exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in order to comply in whole or in part with applicable laws or if any of the conditions referred to in this section of this



prospectus/offer to exchange under the caption " Conditions of the Offer" have not been satisfied or if any event specified in that section has occurred. If Purchaser elects to include a subsequent offering period, Purchaser will accept for exchange, and promptly exchange, all validly tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock as they are received during the subsequent offering period. See " Withdrawal Rights."

In all cases (including during any subsequent offering period), Purchaser will exchange all shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered and accepted for exchange pursuant to the offer only after timely receipt by the exchange agent of (1) the certificates representing such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and, if applicable, certificates for Rights or timely confirmation (a "book-entry confirmation") of a book-entry transfer of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and, if applicable and available, of such Rights into the exchange agent's account at The Depository Trust Company pursuant to the procedures set forth in this section of this prospectus/offer to exchange under the caption "Procedure for Tendering," (2) the letter of transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message (as defined below) and (3) any other documents required under the letter of transmittal. This prospectus/offer to exchange refers to The Depository Trust Company as the "Book-Entry Transfer Facility." As used in this prospectus/offer to exchange, the term "Agent's Message" means a message, transmitted by the Book-Entry Transfer Facility to, and received by, the exchange agent and forming a part of the book-entry confirmation which states that the Book-Entry Transfer Facility has received an express acknowledgment from the participant in the Book-Entry Transfer Facility tendering the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that are the subject of such book-entry confirmation, that such participant has received and agrees to be bound by the letter of transmittal and that Purchaser may enforce such agreement against such participant.

For purposes of the offer (including during any subsequent offering period), Purchaser will be deemed to have accepted for exchange, and thereby exchanged, shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock validly tendered and not properly withdrawn as, if and when Hertz or Purchaser gives oral or written notice to the exchange agent of Purchaser's acceptance for exchange of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the offer, the exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock accepted for exchange pursuant to the offer will be made by deposit of the cash and stock consideration being exchanged therefor with the exchange agent, which will act as agent for tendering stockholders for the purpose of receiving the offer consideration from Hertz and transmitting such consideration to tendering stockholders whose shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock have been accepted for exchange. **Under no circumstances will Hertz pay interest on the offer consideration for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, regardless of any extension of the offer or other delay in making such exchange.**

If any tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are not accepted for exchange for any reason pursuant to the terms and conditions of the offer, or if certificates representing such shares are submitted representing more shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock than are tendered, certificates representing unexchanged or untendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock will be returned, without expense to the tendering stockholder (or, in the case of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered by book-entry transfer into the exchange agent's account at a Book-Entry Transfer Facility pursuant to the procedure set forth in this section of this prospectus/offer to exchange under the caption " Procedure for Tendering," such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock will be credited to an account maintained at such Book-Entry Transfer Facility), promptly following the expiration or termination of the offer.

Each of Hertz and Purchaser reserves the right to transfer or assign, in whole or from time to time in part, to one or more of its affiliates, the right to exchange all or any portion of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered pursuant to the offer, but any such transfer or assignment will not relieve Hertz or Purchaser of its obligations under the offer or prejudice the rights of tendering stockholders to

exchange shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock validly tendered and accepted for exchange pursuant to the offer.

Cash Instead of Fractional Shares of Hertz Common Stock

Hertz will not issue fractional shares of Hertz common stock pursuant to the offer. Instead, each tendering stockholder who would otherwise be entitled to a fractional share of Hertz common stock will receive cash in an amount (rounded to the nearest whole cent) equal to the product obtained by multiplying (i) the fractional share interest to which such holder would otherwise be entitled (rounded to the nearest ten thousandth when expressed in decimal form) by (ii) the per share closing price of Hertz common stock on the NYSE on the expiration date.

Procedure for Tendering

In order for a holder of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock validly to tender shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer, the exchange agent must receive prior to the expiration date (i) the letter of transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed, together with any required signature guarantees or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message, and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal, at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this prospectus/offer to exchange and either (A) the certificates representing tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (including, if applicable, certificates for the Rights) must be received by the exchange agent at such address or (B) such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (including, if applicable, certificates for such Rights) must be tendered pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer described below and a book-entry confirmation must be received by the exchange agent (including an Agent's Message), in each case prior to the expiration date or the expiration of the subsequent offering period, if any, or (ii) the tendering stockholder must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedures described below.

The method of delivery of share certificates and all other required documents, including delivery through the Book-Entry Transfer Facility, is at the option and risk of the tendering stockholder, and the delivery will be deemed made only when actually received by the exchange agent. If delivery is by mail, registered mail with return receipt requested, properly insured, is recommended. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to ensure timely delivery.

Book-Entry Transfer. The exchange agent will establish accounts with respect to the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility for purposes of the offer within two business days after the date of this offer. Any financial institution that is a participant in the system of the Book-Entry Transfer Facility may make a book-entry delivery of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock by causing the Book-Entry Transfer Facility to transfer such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock into the exchange agent's account at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility in accordance with the Book-Entry Transfer Facility's procedures for such transfer. However, although delivery of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock may be effected through book-entry transfer at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility, the letter of transmittal (or facsimile thereof) properly completed and duly executed, together with any required signature guarantees (or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message in lieu of a letter of transmittal) and any other required documents must, in any case, be received by the exchange agent prior to the expiration date or the expiration of the subsequent offering period, if any, or the tendering stockholder must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedure described below. **Delivery of documents to the Book-Entry Transfer Facility does not constitute delivery to the exchange agent.**

Signature Guarantees. No signature guarantee is required on a letter of transmittal (1) if the letter of transmittal is signed by a registered holder of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock who has not completed either the box entitled "Special Payment Instructions" or the box entitled "Special Delivery Instructions" on the letter of transmittal or (2) if shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are tendered for the account of a financial institution that is a member of the Security Transfer Agent Medallion Signature

Program, or by any other "Eligible Guarantor Institution," as such term is defined in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act (each of the foregoing being referred to as an "Eligible Institution"). In all other cases, all signatures on Letters of Transmittal must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. If a certificate representing shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock is registered in the name of a person other than the signer of the letter of transmittal, or if payment is to be made or certificates for Dollar Thrifty common stock not tendered or not accepted for payment are to be returned to a person other than the registered holder of the certificates surrendered, then such certificate must be endorsed or accompanied by appropriate stock powers, in either case signed exactly as the name(s) of the registered holder(s) or owner(s) appear on the Share Certificate, with the signature(s) on such certificate or stock powers guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. See Instructions 1 and 5 of the letter of transmittal.

Guaranteed Delivery. If a stockholder desires to tender shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer and such stockholder's certificate representing such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are not immediately available, such stockholder cannot deliver such certificates and all other required documents to the exchange agent prior to the expiration date, or such stockholder cannot complete the procedure for delivery by book-entry transfer on a timely basis, such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock may nevertheless be tendered, provided that all the following conditions are satisfied:

(1) such tender is made by or through an Eligible Institution;

(2) a properly completed and duly executed notice of guaranteed delivery, in the form made available by Hertz, through Purchaser, is received prior to the expiration date by the exchange agent as provided below; and

(3) the share certificates (or a book-entry confirmation) representing all tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, in proper form for transfer, in each case together with the letter of transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message, and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal are received by the exchange agent within three NYSE trading days after the date of execution of such notice of guaranteed delivery.

The notice of guaranteed delivery may be delivered by hand or mail or by facsimile transmission to the exchange agent and must include a guarantee by an Eligible Institution in the form set forth in the notice of guaranteed delivery. The procedures for guaranteed delivery above may not be used during any subsequent offering period.

In all cases, exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered and accepted for exchange pursuant to the offer will be made only after timely receipt by the exchange agent of the certificates representing such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (and, if applicable, any separate Rights certificates), or a book-entry confirmation of the delivery of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, and the letter of transmittal (or a manually signed facsimile thereof), properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees or, in the case of a book-entry transfer, an Agent's Message, and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal.

IF YOU HAVE ANY QUESTIONS ABOUT THE PROCEDURE FOR TENDERING SHARES OF DOLLAR THRIFTY COMMON STOCK, PLEASE CONTACT THE INFORMATION AGENT OR THE DEALER MANAGER AT THEIR RESPECTIVE ADDRESSES AND TELEPHONE NUMBERS SET FORTH ON THE BACK COVER OF THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE.

Matters Concerning Validity and Eligibility; Appointment as Proxy

Determination of Validity. Hertz's and Purchaser's interpretation of the terms and conditions of the offer (including the accompanying letter of transmittal and the instructions thereto) will be final and binding to the fullest extent permitted by law. All questions as to the form of documents and the validity, form, eligibility (including time of receipt) and acceptance for exchange of any tender of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock will be determined by Hertz and Purchaser, in their sole

Table of Contents

discretion, which determination shall be final and binding to the fullest extent permitted by law. Hertz and Purchaser reserve the absolute right to reject any and all tenders determined by either of them not to be in proper form or the acceptance of or for exchange for which may, in the opinion of their counsel, be unlawful. Hertz and Purchaser also reserve the absolute right to waive any condition of the offer to the extent permitted by applicable law or any defect or irregularity in the tender of any shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock of any particular stockholder, whether or not similar defects or irregularities are waived in the case of other stockholders. No tender of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock will be deemed to have been validly made until all defects and irregularities have been cured or waived. None of Hertz or Purchaser or any of their respective affiliates or assigns, the dealer manager, the exchange agent, the information agent or any other person will be under any duty to give any notification of any defects or irregularities in tenders or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification.

A tender of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to any of the procedures described above will constitute the tendering stockholder's acceptance of the terms and conditions of the offer, as well as the tendering stockholder's representation and warranty to Hertz and Purchaser that (1) such stockholder owns the tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (and any and all other shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issued or issuable in respect of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock on or after the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange), (2) such stockholder has the full power and authority to tender, sell, assign and transfer the tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (and any and all other shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issued or issuable in respect of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issued or issuable in respect of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issued or issuable in respect of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issued or issuable in respect of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issued or issuable in respect of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issued or issuable in respect of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock on or after the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange) and (3) when the same are accepted for exchange by Purchaser, Purchaser will acquire good and unencumbered title thereto, free and clear of all liens, restrictions, charges and encumbrances and not subject to any adverse claims.

The acceptance for exchange by Purchaser of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to any of the procedures described above will constitute a binding agreement between the tendering stockholder, Hertz and Purchaser upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the offer.

Appointment as Proxy. By executing the letter of transmittal, or through delivery of an Agent's Message, as set forth above, a tendering stockholder irrevocably appoints designees of Purchaser as such stockholder's agents, attorneys-in-fact and proxies, each with full power of substitution, in the manner set forth in the letter of transmittal, to the full extent of such stockholder's rights with respect to the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered by such stockholder and accepted for exchange by Purchaser (and with respect to any and all other shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issued or issuable in respect of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock on or after the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange). This proxy will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Delaware and applicable Federal securities laws. All such powers of attorney and proxies shall be considered irrevocable and coupled with an interest in the tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (and such other shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and securities). Such appointment will be effective when, and only to the extent that, Purchaser accepts such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock for exchange. Upon appointment, all prior powers of attorney and proxies given by such stockholder with respect to such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (and such other shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and securities) will be revoked, without further action, and no subsequent powers of attorney or proxies may be given nor any subsequent written consent executed by such stockholder (and, if given or executed, will not be deemed to be effective) with respect thereto. The designees of Purchaser will, with respect to the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (and such other shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and securities) for which the appointment is effective, be empowered to exercise all voting, consent and other rights of such stockholder as they in their sole discretion may deem proper at any annual or special meeting of Dollar Thrifty stockholders or any adjournment or postponement thereof, by written consent in lieu of any such meeting or otherwise. Hertz

and Purchaser reserve the right to require that, in order for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock to be deemed validly tendered, immediately upon Purchaser's acceptance of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock for exchange, Purchaser must be able to exercise full voting, consent and other rights with respect to such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (and such other shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and securities).

The foregoing proxies are effective only upon acceptance for exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered pursuant to the offer. The offer does not constitute a solicitation of proxies or consents for any meeting of, or action in lieu of a meeting by, Dollar Thrifty stockholders.

Withdrawal Rights

Tenders of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock made pursuant to the offer may be withdrawn at any time until the expiration date and, unless Purchaser has accepted the shares for exchange pursuant to the offer, may also be withdrawn within 60 days of commencement of the offer. If Purchaser elects to include a subsequent offering period, shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered during the subsequent offering period may not be withdrawn. See " Extension, Termination and Amendment."

For a withdrawal to be effective, a written or facsimile transmission notice of withdrawal must be timely received by the exchange agent at one of its addresses set forth on the back cover of this prospectus/offer to exchange. Any such notice of withdrawal must specify the name of the person who tendered the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock to be withdrawn, the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock to be withdrawn and the name of the registered holder of such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, if different from that of the person who tendered such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. If certificates representing shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock to be withdrawn have been delivered or otherwise identified to the exchange agent, then, prior to the physical release of such certificates, the serial numbers shown on such certificates must be submitted to the exchange agent and, unless such shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock have been tendered by or for the account of an Eligible Institution, the signature(s) on the notice of withdrawal must be guaranteed by an Eligible Institution. If shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock have been tendered pursuant to the procedure for book-entry transfer as set forth in this section of this prospectus/offer to exchange under the caption " Procedure for Tendering," any notice of withdrawal must specify the name and number of the account at the Book-Entry Transfer Facility to be credited with the withdrawn shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock.

Withdrawals of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock may not be rescinded. Any shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock properly withdrawn will thereafter be deemed not to have been validly tendered for purposes of the offer. However, withdrawn shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock may be re-tendered at any time prior to the expiration date (or during the subsequent offering period, if any) by following one of the procedures described in this section of this prospectus/offer to exchange under the caption " Procedure for Tendering" (except shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock may not be re-tendered using the procedures for guaranteed delivery during any subsequent offering period).

All questions as to the form and validity (including time of receipt) of any notice of withdrawal will be determined by Hertz and Purchaser, in their sole discretion, whose determination will be final and binding to the fullest extent permitted by law. None of Hertz or Purchaser or any of their respective affiliates or assigns, the dealer manager, the exchange agent, the information agent or any other person will be under any duty to give any notification of any defects or irregularities in any notice of withdrawal or incur any liability for failure to give any such notification.

Announcement of Results of the Offer

Hertz will announce the final results of the offer, including whether all of the conditions to the offer have been fulfilled or waived and whether Purchaser will accept the tendered shares of common stock of Dollar Thrifty for exchange after expiration of the offer. The announcement will be made by a press release.

Ownership of Hertz After the Offer

Upon consummation of the offer and second-step merger, former Dollar Thrifty stockholders would own in the aggregate approximately 5.6% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock, assuming, solely for purposes of estimating the percentage of Hertz common stock Dollar Thrifty shareholders would own upon consummation of the offer and second-step merger, that:

all outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, of which there are assumed to be 28,929,182 (the total number of shares reported by Dollar Thrifty to be outstanding on April 29, 2011 as disclosed in Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011), are exchanged for \$57.60 in cash and 0.8546 shares of Hertz common stock pursuant to the offer or second-step merger;

all outstanding option rights under Dollar Thrifty's long-term incentive plan to purchase shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, of which there are assumed to be 2,190,000 (this amount is based on the option rights outstanding as of March 31, 2011, as reported in Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011), will be converted into options to purchase shares of Hertz common stock;

all outstanding performance share and unit awards underlying Dollar Thrifty common stock, of which there are assumed to be 140,000 (this amount is based on the nonvested performance share and unit awards outstanding as of March 31, 2011, as reported in Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011), will vest upon consummation of the offer and will be converted into a right to receive a lump sum cash payment;

all outstanding restricted stock units underlying Dollar Thrifty common stock, of which there are assumed to be 73,000 (this amount is based on the nonvested restricted stock units outstanding as of March 31, 2011, as reported in Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011), will vest upon consummation of the offer and will be converted into a right to receive a lump sum cash payment;

416,055,403 shares of Hertz common stock are outstanding immediately prior to the consummation of the offer and second-step merger (this amount is based on the number of shares of Hertz common stock outstanding as of May 19, 2011);

24,722,879 shares of Hertz common stock will be issued to holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock in connection with the offer and second-step merger; and

440,778,282 shares of Hertz common stock will be outstanding immediately following the consummation of the offer and second-step merger.

The percentage of outstanding shares of Hertz common stock former Dollar Thrifty stockholders would own following the consummation of the offer and second-step merger may be materially different from the percentage identified above if any of the assumptions set forth above change or prove to be incorrect or if the effect of the offer and second-step merger on the outstanding Dollar Thrifty option rights, performance share and unit awards or restricted stock units would be other than as set forth above. Dollar Thrifty has not participated in the preparation of the assumptions set forth above and these assumptions are based on certain publicly available information as of certain dates noted above; therefore, certain information relating to Dollar Thrifty may have changed materially since the dates the information was publicly reported by Dollar Thrifty.

Material Federal Income Tax Consequences

The following is a general summary of the material U.S. Federal income tax consequences to stockholders who exchange their shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock for Hertz common stock and cash pursuant to the offer or second-step merger. This discussion is based on the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), final and temporary Treasury Regulations promulgated

Table of Contents

thereunder, administrative pronouncements and judicial decisions, all as of the date hereof. Future legislative, judicial, or administrative modifications, revocations, or interpretations, which may or may not be retroactive, may result in U.S. Federal income tax consequences that are significantly different from those discussed in this prospectus/offer to exchange. This discussion is not binding on the U.S. Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS"). No ruling has been or will be sought or obtained from the IRS with respect to any of the U.S. Federal tax consequences discussed herein. The IRS may challenge any of the conclusions set forth below and a U.S. court may sustain such a challenge.

As used in this prospectus/offer to exchange, a "U.S. Holder" is any beneficial owner of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that is (i) a citizen or an individual resident of the United States for U.S. Federal income tax purposes, (ii) a corporation (or other entity taxable as a corporation for U.S. Federal income tax purposes) organized under the laws of the United States or any of its political subdivisions, including the states and the District of Columbia, (iii) an estate the income of which is subject to Federal income taxation regardless of its source, or (iv) a trust which (a) is subject to the primary jurisdiction of a court within the United States and for which one or more U.S. persons have authority to control all substantial decisions, or (b) has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person. As used in this prospectus/offer to exchange, a "Non-U.S. Holder" is generally a person or entity (other than a partnership or an entity classified as a partnership for U.S. Federal income tax purposes) that is not a U.S. Holder.

If a partnership or other entity classified as a partnership for U.S. Federal income tax purposes, is a beneficial owner of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, the U.S. Federal income tax treatment of an owner or partner generally will depend on the status of such owner and upon the activities of the pass-through entity. Any owner or partner of a pass-through entity holding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock is urged to consult its own tax advisor.

This discussion does not address any U.S. Federal alternative minimum tax, U.S. Federal estate, gift, or other non-income tax, or any state, local, or non-U.S. tax consequences of the offer or second-step merger. In addition, this discussion does not address the U.S. Federal income tax consequences to certain categories of holders subject to special rules, including holders that are (i) banks, financial institutions, or insurance companies, (ii) regulated investment companies or real estate investment trusts, (iii) brokers or dealers in securities or currencies or traders in securities that elect to apply a mark-to-market accounting method, (iv) tax-exempt organizations, (v) holders that own shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock as part of a straddle, hedge, constructive sale, conversion transaction, or other integrated investment, (vi) holders that acquired shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in connection with the exercise of employee stock options or otherwise as compensation for services, (vii) holders that have "functional currency" other than the U.S. dollar, (viii) cooperatives or (ix) U.S. expatriates. This discussion assumes that shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are held as capital assets, within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code, at all relevant times.

ALL HOLDERS OF SHARES OF DOLLAR THRIFTY COMMON STOCK SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS REGARDING THE U.S. FEDERAL TAX CONSEQUENCES OF THE OFFER AND SECOND-STEP MERGER, IN LIGHT OF THEIR PARTICULAR SITUATIONS, AS WELL AS ANY CONSEQUENCES ARISING UNDER THE LAW OF ANY STATE OR OF ANY LOCAL OR NON-U.S. NON-TAXING JURISDICTION.

U.S. Holders

The exchange of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer or second-step merger will be a taxable transaction to U.S. Holders for U.S. Federal income tax purposes (and may also be a taxable transaction under applicable state, local or foreign tax laws). Accordingly, the anticipated material U.S. Federal income tax consequences to U.S. Holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock will be as follows:

A U.S. Holder of Dollar Thrifty common stock generally will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference, if any, between (i) the sum of the fair market value of the Hertz common stock and cash



Table of Contents

received (before reduction on account of any withholding taxes) and (ii) such U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the Dollar Thrifty common stock exchanged therefor. Such gain or loss will constitute capital gain or loss, and will constitute long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. Holder's holding period for the Dollar Thrifty common stock exchanged is greater than one year as of the date Dollar Thrifty common stock is exchanged pursuant to the offer or second-step merger (as the case may be). Long-term capital gains recognized by U.S. Holders that are not corporations generally are eligible for reduced rates of Federal income taxation. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations. If a U.S. Holder acquired different blocks of Dollar Thrifty common stock at different times or at different prices, such holder must determine its tax basis and holding period separately with respect to each block of stock.

The aggregate tax basis of the shares of Hertz common stock received by a U.S. Holder of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer or second-step merger will be equal to the fair market value of such shares on the date Dollar Thrifty common stock is exchanged pursuant to the offer or second-step merger (as the case may be).

The holding period of the shares of Hertz common stock received by a U.S. Holder of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer and second-step merger will begin on the day following the date Dollar Thrifty common stock is exchanged pursuant to the offer or second-step merger (as the case may be).

Non-U.S. Holders

A Non-U.S. Holder generally will not be subject to U.S. Federal income tax on any gain realized upon an exchange pursuant to the offer or second-step merger unless:

the gain is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business by the Non-U.S. Holder in the United States (and, under certain income tax treaties, is attributable to a U.S permanent establishment maintained by the Non-U.S. Holder);

in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder that is an individual, such Non-U.S. Holder is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of disposition and meets other conditions and is not eligible for relief under an applicable income tax treaty; or

Dollar Thrifty is or has been a United States real property holding corporation ("USRPHC") as defined in Section 897 of the Code at any time within the five-year-period preceding the closing of the offer or the second-step merger, as the case may be, the Non-U.S. Holder owned more than five percent of Dollar Thrifty common stock at any time within that five-year-period and certain other conditions are satisfied.

Gain that is effectively connected with a Non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business in the United States generally will be subject to U.S. Federal income tax, net of certain deductions, at the same rates applicable to U.S. persons. A Non-U.S. Holder that is a corporation may also be subject to an additional 30% branch profits tax on after-tax profits effectively connected with a US trade or business to the extent that such after-tax profits are not reinvested and maintained in the US business. If the gain is effectively connected with the Non-U.S. Holder's conduct of a trade or business in the United States but, under an applicable income tax treaty, is not attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by the Non-U.S. Holder in the United States, the gain may be exempt from U.S. Federal income tax under the income tax treaty. If a Non-U.S. Holder is described in the second bullet point above, the Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to U.S. Federal income tax at a rate of 30% on the gain realized, although the gain may be offset by certain U.S source capital losses realized during the same taxable year.

In general, a corporation is a USRPHC if the fair market value of its "US real property interests" equals or exceeds 50% of the sum of the fair market value of its worldwide (domestic and foreign) real property interests and its other assets used or held for use in a trade or business.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Payments of cash and Hertz common stock received pursuant to the offer or second-step merger generally will be subject to information reporting. Backup withholding also may apply to payments of cash. To avoid backup withholding, a U.S. Holder that does not otherwise establish an exemption should complete and return the Substitute Form W-9 included in the Letter of Transmittal, certifying that such U.S. Holder is a U.S. person, the taxpayer identification number provided is correct and such U.S. Holder is not subject to backup withholding. To avoid backup withholding, a Non-U.S. Holder that does not otherwise establish an exemption should provide the exchange agent with a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN (or other applicable IRS Form W-8) certifying such Non-U.S. Holder's non-U.S. status.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowable as a refund or a credit against the U.S. Federal income tax liability of a holder of Dollar Thrifty common stock, provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

Holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock are urged to consult their tax advisors concerning the United States Federal, state, local and foreign tax consequences of the offer and second-step merger to them.

Purpose and Structure of the Offer

The purpose of our offer is for Hertz to acquire control of, and ultimately the entire equity interest in, Dollar Thrifty. If the offer is consummated, we intend, as soon as practicable after consummation of the offer, to consummate a merger of a direct or indirect wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz with and into Dollar Thrifty (this merger is sometimes referred to as the second-step merger). The purpose of this second-step merger is for Hertz to acquire all outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that were not acquired in the offer. In this second-step merger, each remaining share of Dollar Thrifty common stock (other than shares already owned by Hertz or its wholly owned subsidiaries or held by Dollar Thrifty stockholders who perfect appraisal rights under Delaware law, to the extent available) will be converted into the right to receive the consideration paid in the offer. After this second-step merger, the former Dollar Thrifty stockholders will no longer have any ownership interest in Dollar Thrifty.

Statutory Requirements; Approval of the Second-Step Merger; Short-Form Merger

Under the DGCL (except in the case of a "short-form" merger as described below), assuming the Section 203 condition described below is satisfied, the second-step merger must be declared advisable by Dollar Thrifty's board of directors and approved by the holders of a majority of the issued and outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock entitled to vote thereon at a duly convened meeting of Dollar Thrifty stockholders or by action by written consent of stockholders in lieu of a meeting. If Hertz acquired, pursuant to the offer or otherwise, at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and the Section 203 condition is satisfied, Hertz would have sufficient voting power to approve the second-step merger promptly following the consummation of the offer without the affirmative vote or consent of any other stockholder of Dollar Thrifty.

Under the DGCL, if (i) Dollar Thrifty's board of directors approves the offer or we acquire, pursuant to the offer, at least 85% of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock outstanding as of the commencement of the offer (excluding certain shares) and (ii) we acquire, pursuant to the offer or otherwise, at least 90% of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, the Section 203 condition would be satisfied and we would be able to promptly consummate the second-step merger as a "short-form" merger without prior notice to, action by or a vote of Dollar Thrifty's board of directors or the other Dollar Thrifty stockholders. Even if we do not own 90% of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock following consummation of the offer, we could seek to purchase additional shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the open market, from Dollar Thrifty or otherwise in order to reach the 90% threshold. If the Section 203 condition is not satisfied but we elect to consummate the offer,



Section 203 of the DGCL could make it more difficult and/or significantly delay our ability to consummate the second-step merger.

The exact timing and details of the second-step merger or any other merger or other business combination involving Dollar Thrifty will necessarily depend upon a variety of factors, including the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock Hertz acquires pursuant to the offer and whether the Section 203 condition is satisfied. Although Hertz currently intends to propose the second-step merger generally on the terms described herein and to cause the second-step merger to become effective as promptly as possible, it is possible that, as a result of substantial delays in its ability to effect such a transaction, information Hertz obtains hereafter, changes in general economic or market conditions or in the business of Dollar Thrifty or other currently unforeseen factors, such a transaction may not be so proposed, may be delayed or abandoned or may be proposed on different terms. Hertz reserves the right not to propose the second-step merger or any other merger or other business combination with Dollar Thrifty or to propose such a transaction on terms other than those described above.

Appraisal/Dissenters' Rights

You do not have appraisal rights as a result of the offer. However, if the second-step merger is consummated (including if consummated as a "short-form" merger), stockholders of Dollar Thrifty who do not tender their shares in the offer, continue to hold shares at the time of the consummation of the second-step merger, neither vote in favor of the second-step merger nor consent thereto in writing and otherwise comply with the applicable statutory procedures under Section 262 of the DGCL will be entitled to receive a judicial determination of the fair value of their shares (exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the offer and second-step merger) and to receive payment of such fair value (all such shares, collectively, defined above as the Dissenting Shares). Because appraisal rights are not available in connection with the offer, no demand for appraisal under Section 262 of the DGCL may be made at this time. Any such judicial determination of the fair value of the Dissenting Shares could be based upon considerations other than or in addition to the consideration paid in the offer and the market value of the shares. Holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock should recognize that the value so determined could be higher or lower than, or the same as, the consideration per share paid pursuant to the offer or the consideration paid in such a merger. Moreover, we may argue in an appraisal proceeding that, for purposes of such a proceeding, the fair value of the Dissenting Shares is less than the consideration paid in the offer.

Failure to follow the steps required by Section 262 of the DGCL for perfecting appraisal rights may result in the loss of such rights. Because of the complexity of Delaware law relating to appraisal rights, we encourage you to seek the advice of your own legal counsel. The foregoing discussion is not a complete statement of the DGCL and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the DGCL. In particular, the description of Section 262 above is qualified in its entirety by reference to such section, a copy of which is attached to this prospectus/offer to exchange as Annex A.

Plans for Dollar Thrifty

The purpose of the offer is for Hertz to acquire control of, and ultimately the entire equity interest in, Dollar Thrifty. We intend, as soon as practicable after consummation of the offer, to consummate the second-step merger, pursuant to which each then outstanding share of Dollar Thrifty common stock not owned by Hertz or any of its subsidiaries or by Dollar Thrifty stockholders who perfect appraisal rights under Delaware law, to the extent available, would be converted into the right to receive the amount of cash and the same number of shares of Hertz common stock as received by Dollar Thrifty stockholders pursuant to the offer. See "Statutory Requirements; Approval of the Second-Step Merger; Short-Form Merger."

If we acquire shares pursuant to the offer, depending upon the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock so acquired and other factors relevant to our equity ownership in Dollar Thrifty, we may,

subsequent to the consummation of the offer, seek to acquire additional shares of Dollar Thrifty through open market purchases, privately negotiated transactions, a tender or exchange offer or other transactions or a combination of the foregoing on such terms as we shall determine, which may be different from the consideration paid in the offer. We also reserve the right to dispose of shares of Dollar Thrifty that we have acquired or may acquire.

We do not intend to nominate, or solicit proxies for the election of, a slate of nominees for election at any meeting of Dollar Thrifty stockholders prior to consummation of the offer. We also do not intend to solicit written consents from the stockholders of Dollar Thrifty to replace some or all of Dollar Thrifty's directors prior to consummation of the offer. We are seeking a consensual business combination with Dollar Thrifty.

We currently intend, as soon as practicable after consummation of the offer, to replace the Dollar Thrifty directors with our designees for directors. We intend, promptly after the consummation of the offer, to request the Dollar Thrifty directors to resign and that our designees be elected to fill the resulting vacancies. We reserve the right, however, to replace the Dollar Thrifty directors after the offer is consummated in accordance with Dollar Thrifty's certificate of incorporation and the DGCL.

We expect that our designees, subject to applicable law, would cause Dollar Thrifty to approve the second-step merger and take all necessary actions to permit the second-step merger to be consummated as soon as reasonably practicable following the consummation of the offer.

If the shares are not delisted prior to the second-step merger, we intend to cause the delisting of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock by the NYSE promptly following consummation of the second-step merger. We intend to seek to cause Dollar Thrifty to terminate registration of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock under the Exchange Act as soon after the consummation of the offer as the requirements for deregistration, including the delisting of the shares, are met. See "Effect of the Offer on the Market for Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock; NYSE Listing; Registration Under the Exchange Act; Margin Regulations."

In connection with the offer, Hertz and Purchaser have reviewed, and will continue to review, on the basis of publicly available information, various possible business strategies that they might consider in the event that Purchaser consummates the offer. In addition, if and to the extent that Purchaser consummates the offer or otherwise obtains access to the books and records of Dollar Thrifty, Hertz and Purchaser intend to conduct a detailed review of Dollar Thrifty and its assets, financial projections, corporate structure, capitalization, operations, properties, policies, management and personnel and consider and determine what, if any, changes would be desirable to achieve anticipated synergies in the combined company, in light of the circumstances which then exist. Such strategies could include, among other things, changes in Dollar Thrifty's business, facility locations, corporate structure, rationalization of employment and cost levels, product development, marketing strategies, capitalization, management or dividend policy.

Hertz and Purchaser are prepared to make appropriate divestitures in connection with obtaining the regulatory approvals required for the consummation of the offer. These divestitures are not expected to be material to the combined company.

Except as described above or elsewhere in this prospectus/offer to exchange, Purchaser has no present plans or proposals that would relate to or would result: (i) in any extraordinary transactions (such as a merger, reorganization or liquidation) involving Dollar Thrifty or any of its subsidiaries, (ii) any purchase, sale or transfer of a material amount of assets of Dollar Thrifty or any of its subsidiaries, (iii) any material change in the present dividend rate or policy, or indebtedness or capitalization of Dollar Thrifty, (iv) any change in the present Dollar Thrifty board of directors or management, (v) any other material change in Dollar Thrifty's corporate structure or business, (vi) any class of equity securities of Dollar Thrifty being delisted from a national securities exchange or (vii) any class of equity securities of Dollar Thrifty becoming eligible for termination of registration under section 12(g)(4) of the Exchange Act.

Effect of the Offer on the Market for Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock; NYSE Listing; Registration Under the Exchange Act; Margin Regulations

Effect of the Offer on the Market for the Shares of Dollar Thrifty Common Stock

The exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock by Purchaser pursuant to the offer will reduce the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, which could adversely affect the liquidity and market value of the remaining shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock held by the public. We cannot predict whether the reduction in the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that might otherwise trade publicly would have an adverse or beneficial effect on the market price for, or marketability of, the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or whether such reduction would cause future market prices to be greater or less than the price paid in the offer. The extent of the public market for Dollar Thrifty common stock, the aggregate market value of the shares remaining at such time, the interest of maintaining a market in the shares on the part of any securities firms and other factors. Dollar Thrifty common stock outstanding. Dollar Thrifty's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, indicates that as of February 22, 2011, there were approximately 2,900 registered and beneficial holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock.

NYSE Listing

The shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are listed on the NYSE. Depending upon the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock exchanged pursuant to the offer and the number of Dollar Thrifty stockholders remaining thereafter, the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock may no longer meet the requirements of the NYSE for continued listing and may be delisted from the NYSE. According to the NYSE's published guidelines, the NYSE would consider delisting the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock if, among other things, (1) the number of total stockholders of Dollar Thrifty should fall below 400, (2) the number of total stockholders should fall below 1,200 and the average monthly trading volume for the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock is less than 100,000 for the most recent 12 months or (3) the number of publicly held shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (exclusive of holdings of officers and directors of Dollar Thrifty and their immediate families and other concentrated holdings of 10% or more) should fall below 600,000.

If, as a result of the exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer or otherwise, the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock no longer meet the requirements of the NYSE for continued listing and the listing of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock is discontinued, the market for the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock could be adversely affected. If the NYSE were to delist the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, it is possible that the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock would continue to trade on another securities exchange or in the over-the-counter market and that price or other quotations would be reported by such exchange or other sources. The extent of the public market therefor and the availability of such quotations would depend, however, upon such factors as the number of stockholders and/or the aggregate market value of such securities remaining at such time, the interest in maintaining a market in the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock on the part of securities firms, the possible termination of registration under the Exchange Act as described below, and other factors. Hertz cannot predict whether the reduction in the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that might otherwise trade publicly would have an adverse or beneficial effect on the market price for or marketability of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or whether it would cause future market prices to be greater or less than the consideration being offered in the offer.



Table of Contents

If Dollar Thrifty common stock is not delisted prior to the second-step merger, then Hertz and Purchaser intend to delist Dollar Thrifty common stock from the NYSE promptly following the consummation of the second-step merger.

Registration Under Exchange Act

Dollar Thrifty common stock is currently registered under the Exchange Act. This registration may be terminated upon application by Dollar Thrifty to the SEC if Dollar Thrifty common stock is not listed on a "national securities exchange" and there are fewer than 300 record holders. Termination of registration under the Exchange Act would substantially reduce the information required to be furnished by Dollar Thrifty to holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock and to the SEC and would make certain provisions of the Exchange Act, such as the short-swing profit recovery provisions of Section 16(b), the requirement of furnishing a proxy statement in connection with stockholders' meetings and the related requirement to furnish an annual report to stockholders and the requirements of Exchange Act Rule 13e-3 with respect to "going private" transactions, no longer applicable to Dollar Thrifty common stock. In addition, "affiliates" of Dollar Thrifty and persons holding "restricted securities" of Dollar Thrifty common stock under the Exchange Act were terminated, Dollar Thrifty common stock would no longer be "margin securities" or eligible for listing on the NYSE. We intend to seek to cause Dollar Thrifty to terminate registration of the Dollar Thrifty common stock under the Exchange Act as soon after consummation of the offer as the requirements for termination of registration of the shares are met. If registration of Dollar Thrifty common stock is not terminated prior to the second-step merger, then Hertz and Purchaser intend to terminate the registration of Dollar Thrifty common stock under the Exchange Act upon consummation of the second-step merger.

Margin Regulations

Shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are currently "margin securities," as such term is defined under the rules of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (the "Federal Reserve Board"), which has the effect, among other things, of allowing brokers to extend credit on the collateral of such securities. Depending upon factors similar to those described above regarding listing and market quotations, following the offer it is possible that shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock would no longer constitute "margin securities" for purposes of the margin regulations of the Federal Reserve Board, in which event shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock would no longer be used as collateral for loans made by brokers. In addition, if registration of Dollar Thrifty common stock under the Exchange Act were terminated, shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock would no longer constitute "margin securities."

Conditions of the Offer

Notwithstanding any other provision of the offer and in addition to (and not in limitation of) Purchaser's right to extend and amend the offer at any time, in its discretion, Purchaser shall not be required to accept for exchange any shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered pursuant to the offer, Purchaser shall not (subject to any applicable rules and regulations of the SEC, including Rule 14e-1(c) under the Exchange Act (relating to Purchaser's obligation to exchange for or return tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock promptly after termination or withdrawal of the offer)) be required to make any exchange for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and Purchaser may extend, terminate or amend the offer, if immediately prior to the expiration of the offer, in the reasonable judgment of Purchaser, any one or more of the following conditions shall not have been satisfied:

(i) *Minimum Tender Condition.* Dollar Thrifty stockholders shall have validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the expiration of the offer a number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock which, together with Dollar Thrifty shares then owned by Hertz and its subsidiaries (including Purchaser), represents at least a majority of the then outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock on a fully diluted basis.

Table of Contents

(ii) Section 203 Condition. Dollar Thrifty's board of directors shall have approved the offer and second-step merger under Section 203 of the DGCL or Hertz shall be satisfied, in its sole discretion, that Section 203 of the DGCL is inapplicable to the offer and second-step merger.

(iii) *Competition Condition.* The waiting periods applicable to the offer and second-step merger under the HSR Act and the no-close period (including any extensions thereof) applicable to the offer and second-step merger under the Competition Act (Canada) shall have, in each case, expired or been waived or terminated.

(iv) *Registration Statement Condition.* The registration statement of which this prospectus/offer to exchange is a part shall have been declared effective by the SEC under the Securities Act, no stop order suspending the effectiveness of the registration statement shall have been issued by the SEC and no proceeding for that purpose shall have been initiated or threatened by the SEC.

(v) *NYSE Listing Condition.* The shares of Hertz common stock to be issued pursuant to the offer and second-step merger shall have been approved for listing on the NYSE, subject to official notice of issuance.

(vi) *Other Regulatory Conditions.* The Commissioner of the Vermont Department of Banking, Insurance Securities & Health Care Administration shall have confirmed that the approval granted in connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement remains effective and applicable to the offer and second-step merger.

In addition, and notwithstanding any other provision of the offer, Purchaser shall not be required to accept for exchange any shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered pursuant to the offer, Purchaser shall not (subject to any applicable rules and regulations of the SEC, including Rule 14e-1(c) under the Exchange Act) be required to make any exchange for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and Purchaser may, subject to such rules and regulations, extend, terminate or amend the offer (whether or not any shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock have theretofore been accepted for exchange pursuant to the offer) if, at any time after the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange and before the time any exchange for shares is made, any one or more of the following conditions exists:

(i) *Injunction Condition.* A temporary restraining order, preliminary or permanent injunction or other judgment, order or decree issued by any court of competent jurisdiction or other statute, law, rule, legal restraint or prohibition shall be in effect restraining, enjoining, prohibiting or otherwise making illegal the consummation of the offer and the other transactions contemplated by this prospectus/offer to exchange.

(ii) *Material Adverse Effect Condition.* A change, effect, event, circumstance, occurrence, state of facts or development shall exist or occur or come to exist (or be threatened) that has had or would reasonably be expected to have, either individually or in the aggregate, a Material Adverse Effect (as defined below) on Dollar Thrifty.

The term "Material Adverse Effect" means any change, effect, event, circumstance, occurrence, state of facts or development that, either individually or in the aggregate, is materially adverse to the business, assets, financial condition or results of operations of Dollar Thrifty and its subsidiaries, taken as a whole, other than any change, effect, event, circumstance, occurrence, state of facts or development to the extent arising out of or resulting from (i) general economic or political conditions or the financial, banking, securities, currency, capital or credit markets in general, including changes in interest rates or exchange rates or the availability of financing, (ii) conditions generally affecting the car rental industry, (iii) changes or proposed changes in generally accepted accounting principles, regulatory accounting principles or applicable law or the interpretation thereof, (iv) any outbreak, escalation or worsening of hostilities or war (whether declared or not declared) or act of terrorism or sabotage, (v) earthquakes, hurricanes, tornadoes or other natural disasters, (vi) the announcement or the existence of the offer and the transactions contemplated by this prospectus/offer to exchange, (vii) any change in Dollar Thrifty's stock price or trading value,

Table of Contents

(viii) the failure of Dollar Thrifty to meet any projections of earnings, revenues or other financial measures (whether prepared by Dollar Thrifty or any third party) or (ix) any change or proposed change in the debt ratings of Dollar Thrifty or any of its subsidiaries or any debt securities of Dollar Thrifty or any of its subsidiaries; provided that (1) none of the foregoing clauses (i) through (v) shall exclude any change, effect, event, circumstance, occurrence or state of facts to the extent that it materially disproportionately impacts Dollar Thrifty and its subsidiaries (taken as a whole) relative to other companies in the car rental industry and (2) no change, effect, event, circumstance, occurrence, state of facts or development underlying a change, proposed change or failure under any of the foregoing clauses (vii), (viii) or (ix) shall itself be excluded if it would otherwise constitute a Material Adverse Effect.

(iii) Antitrust Proceedings Condition. A suit, action or proceeding by the FTC or the DOJ under any U.S. competition, antitrust or merger control law or by the Canadian Competition Commissioner shall be instituted or pending (1) challenging or seeking to make illegal, to delay materially or otherwise directly or indirectly to prohibit the consummation of the offer or any of the other transactions contemplated by this prospectus/offer to exchange, (2) seeking to prohibit Hertz's ability to vote, transfer, receive dividends or otherwise exercise full rights of ownership with respect to the stock of Dollar Thrifty or (3) seeking to prohibit, limit, restrain or impair Hertz's ability to own, control, direct, manage, or operate or to retain or change any portion of the assets, licenses, operations, rights, product lines, businesses or interests therein of Dollar Thrifty or its subsidiaries from and after the consummation of the offer or any of the assets, licenses, operations, rights, product lines, businesses or interests therein of Hertz or its subsidiaries.

The foregoing conditions in this section are for the sole benefit of Purchaser and Hertz and may be asserted by Purchaser regardless of the circumstances giving rise to any such condition or, other than the "Competition Condition," "Registration Statement Condition," "NYSE Listing Condition" and the "Injunction Condition," may be waived by Purchaser in whole or in part at any time and from time to time. Purchaser and Hertz expressly reserve the right to make changes to the terms of or conditions to the offer, including the addition of new conditions, to the fullest extent permitted by law. To the extent Purchaser waives a condition set forth in this section with respect to one tender, Purchaser will waive that condition with respect to all other tenders. The failure by Purchaser at any time to exercise any of the foregoing rights shall not be deemed a waiver of any such right; the waiver of any such right with respect to particular facts and other circumstances shall not be date and the respect to any other facts and circumstances; and each such right shall be deemed an ongoing right that may be asserted at any time and from time to time.

Dividends and Distributions

If, on or after the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, Dollar Thrifty:

splits, combines or otherwise changes the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or its capitalization;

acquires or otherwise causes a reduction in the number of outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock; or

issues or sells any additional shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (other than shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock issued pursuant to, and in accordance with, the terms in effect on the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange of option rights, performance share and unit awards and restricted stock units outstanding prior to such date), shares of any other class or series of capital stock of Dollar Thrifty or any options, warrants, convertible securities or other rights of any kind to acquire any shares of the foregoing, or any other ownership interest (including, without limitation, any phantom interest), of Dollar Thrifty then, without prejudice to Purchaser's rights under this section of this prospectus/offer to exchange under the caption " Conditions of the Offer," Purchaser may make such adjustments to the offer consideration and other terms of the offer and

Table of Contents

second-step merger (including the number and type of securities to be exchanged) as it deems appropriate to reflect such split, combination or other change.

If, on or after the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, Dollar Thrifty declares, sets aside, makes or pays any dividend on the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or makes any other distribution (including the issuance of additional shares of capital stock pursuant to a stock dividend or stock split, the issuance of other securities or the issuance of rights for the purchase of any securities) with respect to the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that is payable or distributable to stockholders of record on a date prior to the transfer to the name of Purchaser or its nominee or transferee on Dollar Thrifty's stock transfer records of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock exchanged pursuant to the offer, then, without prejudice to Purchaser's rights under " Extension, Termination and Amendment" and " Conditions of the Offer":

the consideration per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock payable by Purchaser pursuant to the offer will be reduced to the extent any such dividend or distribution is payable in cash; and

the whole of any such non-cash dividend, distribution or issuance to be received by the tendering stockholders will (1) be received and held by the tendering stockholders for the account of Purchaser and will be required to be promptly remitted and transferred by each tendering stockholder to the exchange agent for the account of Purchaser, accompanied by appropriate documentation of transfer or (2) at the direction of Purchaser, be exercised for the benefit of Purchaser, in which case the proceeds of such exercise will promptly be remitted to Purchaser.

Pending such remittance and subject to applicable law, Purchaser will be entitled to all the rights and privileges as owner of any such non-cash dividend, distribution or right and may withhold the entire offer consideration or deduct from the offer consideration the amount or value thereof, as determined by Purchaser in its discretion.

Financing of the Offer; Source and Amount of Funds

The offer is not subject to any financing condition or contingency.

Hertz, Purchaser's parent company, will provide Purchaser with sufficient funds to consummate the offer and second-step merger. Hertz intends to provide Purchaser with the necessary funds from cash on hand, borrowings under bank credit facilities and/or the issuance of debt securities. As of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, Hertz has not made a specific determination as to how it plans to finance the offer. We estimate that the total amount of cash required to complete the transactions contemplated by the offer and second-step merger, including payment of any fees, expenses and other related amounts incurred in connection with the offer and second-step merger and the refinancing of a portion of Dollar Thrifty's outstanding indebtedness, will be approximately \$1.9 billion (exclusive of fees and expenses related to new borrowings and/or issuances of debt securities in connection with the offer and second-step merger and cash equivalents available from Dollar Thrifty).

The estimated amount of cash required is based on Hertz's review of Dollar Thrifty's publicly available information to date, and is subject to change. For a further discussion of the risks relating to Hertz's limited due diligence review, see "Risk Factors" Risk Factors Relating to the Offer and Second-Step Merger."

Regulatory Approvals; Certain Other Legal Matters

Regulatory Approvals

General

Based on our examination of publicly available information filed by Dollar Thrifty with the SEC and other publicly available information concerning Dollar Thrifty, we are not aware of any governmental license or regulatory permit that appears to be material to Dollar Thrifty's business that might be

adversely affected by our acquisition of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer or, except as set forth below, of any approval or other action by any government or governmental administrative or regulatory authority or agency, domestic or foreign, that would be required for our acquisition or ownership of shares pursuant to the offer. Should any such approval or other action be required or desirable, we currently contemplate that, except as described below under " Other State Takeover Statutes," such approval or other action will be sought. There can be no assurance that any such approval or other action, if needed, would be obtained (with or without substantial conditions) or that if such approvals were not obtained or such other actions were not taken, adverse consequences might not result to Dollar Thrifty's business, any of which could cause us to elect to terminate the offer without the purchase of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock thereunder.

Antitrust Clearance

The offer is subject to review by the FTC and the DOJ (collectively defined above as the antitrust agencies). Under the HSR Act, the offer may not be completed until certain information has been provided to the FTC and the DOJ and the applicable HSR Act waiting period has expired or been terminated.

Pursuant to the requirements of the HSR Act, Hertz expects to file a Notification and Report Form with respect to the offer with the antitrust agencies and to request early termination of the HSR Act waiting period. There can be no assurance, however, that the waiting period will be terminated early. The FTC or DOJ may extend the initial waiting period by issuing a Request for Additional Information and Documentary Material ("Second Request"). In such an event, the statutory waiting period would extend until 30 days after Hertz has substantially complied with the Second Request, unless it is earlier terminated by the applicable antitrust agency.

The antitrust agencies frequently scrutinize the legality under the antitrust laws of transactions such as Hertz's acquisition of shares pursuant to the offer. At any time before or after the consummation of any such transactions, one of the antitrust agencies could take such action under the antitrust laws as it deems necessary or desirable in the public interest, including seeking to enjoin the purchase of shares pursuant to the offer or seeking divestiture of the shares so acquired or divestiture of certain of Hertz's or Dollar Thrifty's assets. States and private parties may also bring legal actions under the antitrust laws. There can be no assurance that a challenge to the offer on antitrust grounds will not be made, or if such a challenge is made, what the result will be. See " Conditions of the Offer" for certain conditions to the offer, including conditions with respect to litigation and certain governmental actions.

The offer is also subject to review pursuant to the Competition Act (Canada). Under the Competition Act (Canada), the offer may not be completed until certain information has been provided to the Canadian Competition Commissioner, and a required waiting period has expired or been terminated, provided there is no order in effect prohibiting completion at the relevant time. In connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement, Hertz provided such information to the Canadian Competition Commissioner and the required waiting period under the Competition Act (Canada) expired on June 21, 2010. On July 27, 2010, the Canadian Competition Commissioner issued a no-action letter stating she did not intend to challenge the proposed transaction. Under the Competition Act (Canada), the transaction may be completed within one-year of the date that Hertz provided the required information to the Canadian Competition Commissioner in connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement, or such longer period as the Canadian Competition Commissioner may specify. As the one-year period following Hertz's submission of the required information to the Canadian Competition of the one-year period and, on May 18, 2011, the Canadian Competition Commissioner will submit another notification and request for early termination of the mandatory waiting period concerning the offer to the Canadian Competition Commissioner.



In connection with an unsolicited transaction, the waiting period is 30 calendar days after the day on which Purchaser submits the prescribed information, provided that, before the expiry of this period, the Canadian Competition Commissioner has not issued a request for additional information ("Supplementary Information Request"). In the event that the Canadian Competition Commissioner issues a Supplementary Information cannot be completed until 30 calendar days after Purchaser complies with such Supplementary Information Request, provided that there is no order in effect prohibiting completion at the relevant time. A transaction may be completed before the end of the applicable waiting period if the Canadian Competition Commissioner notifies the parties that she does not, at such time, intend to challenge the transaction.

At any time before a "merger" (as such term is defined under the Competition Act (Canada)) is completed, even where the applicable waiting period has expired or been terminated, the Canadian Competition Commissioner may apply to the Competition Tribunal for an interim order forbidding any person named in the application from doing any act or thing where it appears to the Competition Tribunal that such act or thing may constitute or be directed toward the completion or implementation of a proposed merger. The Competition Tribunal may issue an interim order where the Canadian Competition Commissioner requires more time to complete her inquiry and the Tribunal finds that, in the absence of an interim order, a party to the proposed merger or another person is likely to take an action that would substantially impair the ability of the Competition Tribunal to remedy the effect of the proposed merger on competition because that action would be difficult to reverse.

Section 203 of the DGCL

The offer is subject to the condition that the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty shall have approved the offer and second-step merger under Section 203 of the DGCL, or Hertz shall be satisfied, in its sole discretion, that Section 203 of the DGCL is inapplicable to the offer and second-step merger. This condition will be satisfied if (1) prior to the acceptance for exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer, Dollar Thrifty's board of directors shall have approved the offer and second-step merger or (2) there are validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the expiration date a number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that, together with the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock then owned by Hertz, would represent at least 85% of the voting stock of Dollar Thrifty outstanding on the date hereof (excluding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock owned by certain employee stock plans and persons who are directors and also officers of Dollar Thrifty).

Section 203 of the DGCL would otherwise apply to the second-step merger or any other "business combination" (as defined in Section 203) involving Hertz (and/or Hertz or any of its subsidiaries) and Dollar Thrifty. Section 203 could make it more difficult and/or significantly delay Hertz's (and/or Hertz's or any of its subsidiaries') ability to acquire all of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Section 203, in general, prevents an "interested stockholder" (generally, a stockholder and an affiliate or associate thereof owning 15% or more of a corporation's outstanding voting stock) from engaging in a business combination (defined to include a merger or consolidation and certain other transactions) with a Delaware corporation for a period of three years following the time such stockholder became an interested stockholder unless (1) before the stockholder became an interested stockholder the corporation's board of directors approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in such stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, (2) upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in such stockholder becoming an interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the corporation's voting stock outstanding at the time the transaction commenced (excluding shares of stock owned by certain employee stock plans and persons who are directors and also officers of the corporation) or (3) at or after the time the stockholder became an interested stockholder the business combination is approved by the corporation's board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders (and not by written consent) by the affirmative vote of at least 66²/₃% of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation not owned by the interested stockholder.



Table of Contents

The provisions of Section 203 of the DGCL do not apply to a Delaware corporation if, among other things, (1) such corporation amends its certificate of incorporation or bylaws to elect not to be governed by Section 203, and such amendment is approved by (in addition to any other required vote) the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares of common stock of such corporation entitled to vote; provided that such amendment would not be effective until 12 months after its adoption and would not apply to any business combination between such corporation and any person who became an interested stockholder on or prior to the date of such adoption, (2) such corporation does not have a class of voting stock that is listed on a national securities exchange, or held of record by more than 2,000 stockholders, unless any of the foregoing results from action taken, directly or indirectly, by an interested stockholder or from a transaction in which a person becomes an interested stockholder during the previous three years or who became an interested stockholder during the previous three years or who became an interested stockholder during the previous three years or were recommended for election to succeed such directors prior to any person becoming an interested stockholder during the previous three years or were recommended for election to succeed such directors by a majority of such directors. The description of Section 203 above is qualified in its entirety by reference to such section, a copy of which is attached to this prospectus/offer to exchange as Annex B.

Other State Takeover Statutes

A number of states have adopted laws which purport, to varying degrees, to apply to attempts to acquire corporations that are incorporated in, or which have substantial assets, stockholders, principal executive offices or principal places of business or whose business operations otherwise have substantial economic effects in, such states. Dollar Thrifty, directly or through subsidiaries, conducts business in a number of states throughout the United States, some of which have enacted such laws. Except as described herein, we do not know whether any of these laws will, by their terms, apply to the offer, second-step merger or any other business combination between us or any of our affiliates and Dollar Thrifty, and we have not complied with any such laws. To the extent that certain provisions of these laws purport to apply to the offer or any such second-step merger or other business combination, we believe that there are reasonable bases for contesting such laws.

In 1982, in *Edgar v. MITE Corp.*, the Supreme Court of the United States invalidated on constitutional grounds the Illinois Business Takeover Statute which, as a matter of state securities law, made takeovers of corporations meeting certain requirements more difficult. However, in 1987, in *CTS Corp. v. Dynamics Corp. of America*, the Supreme Court held that the State of Indiana could, as a matter of corporate law, constitutionally disqualify a potential acquiror from voting shares of a target corporation without the prior approval of the remaining stockholders where, among other things, the corporation is incorporated, and has a substantial number of stockholders, in the state. Subsequently, in *TLX Acquisition Corp. v. Telex Corp.*, a U.S. Federal district court in Oklahoma ruled that the Oklahoma statutes were unconstitutional as applied to corporations incorporated outside Oklahoma in that they would subject such corporations to inconsistent regulations. Similarly, in *Tyson Foods, Inc. v. McReynolds*, a U.S. Federal district court in Tennessee ruled that four Tennessee takeover statutes were unconstitutional as applied to corporations incorporated outside Tennessee. This decision was affirmed by the United States Court of Appeals for the Sixth Circuit. In December 1988, a U.S. Federal district court in Florida held in *Grand Metropolitan PLC v. Butterworth* that the provisions of the Florida Affiliated Transactions Act and the Florida Control Share Acquisition Act were unconstitutional as applied to corporations incorporated outside of Florida.

If any government official or third party seeks to apply any state takeover law to the offer, second-step merger or any other business combination between us or any of our affiliates and Dollar Thrifty, we will take such action as then appears desirable, which action may include challenging the

applicability or validity of such statute in appropriate court proceedings. If it is asserted that one or more state takeover statutes is applicable to the offer, second-step merger or any other business combination and an appropriate court does not determine that it is inapplicable or invalid as applied to the offer, second-step merger or any other business combination, we might be required to file certain information with, or to receive approvals from, the relevant state authorities or holders of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, and we may be unable to accept for exchange or exchange shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock tendered pursuant to the offer, or be delayed in continuing or consummating the offer, second-step merger or any other business combination. In such case, we may not be obligated to accept for payment or pay for any tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. See " Conditions of the Offer."

Other

Hertz believes that one of Dollar Thrifty's subsidiaries is a risk retention group domiciled in the State of Vermont and generally is regulated by the Vermont Department of Banking, Insurance, Securities & Health Care Administration (the "Vermont Department of Banking"). The insurance laws and regulations of the State of Vermont require that prior to the direct or indirect acquisition of control of a risk retention group, the person acquiring such control must obtain the written approval of the Commissioner of the Vermont Department of Banking. To the extent legally required, Hertz expects to request the Vermont Department of Banking to confirm that the approval it granted in 2010 to Hertz's indirect acquisition of control of Dollar Thrifty's risk retention group remains effective and applicable to the offer and second-step merger.

Based upon our examination of publicly available information concerning Dollar Thrifty, it appears that Dollar Thrifty and its subsidiaries conduct business in a number of foreign countries. In connection with the acquisition of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer, the laws of certain of these foreign countries may require the filing of information with, or the obtaining of the approval of, governmental authorities therein. After commencement of the offer, we will seek further information regarding the applicability of any such laws and currently intend to take such action as they may require, but no assurance can be given that such approvals will be obtained. If any action is taken before completion of the offer by any such government or governmental authority, we may not be obligated to accept for payment or pay for any tendered shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. See " Conditions of the Offer."

Certain Other Legal Matters

"Going Private" Transactions

The SEC has adopted Rule 13e-3 under the Exchange Act which is applicable to certain "going private" transactions and which may under certain circumstances be applicable to the second-step merger or other business combination following the exchange of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock pursuant to the offer in which Hertz seeks to acquire the remaining shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock not held by it. Hertz believes that Rule 13e-3 should not be applicable to the second-step merger, because it is anticipated that the second-step merger will be effected within one year following the consummation of the offer, and in the second-step merger, stockholders will receive the same consideration per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock as paid in the offer. Rule 13e-3 requires, among other things, that certain financial information concerning Dollar Thrifty and certain information relating to the fairness of the proposed transaction and the consideration offered to minority stockholders in such transaction be filed with the SEC and disclosed to stockholders prior to consummation of the transaction.

The foregoing discussion of certain provisions of the DGCL and the Exchange Act is not a complete description of the DGCL or the Exchange Act or such provisions thereof and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the DGCL and the Exchange Act.

Certain Relationships with Dollar Thrifty and Interests of Hertz and Purchaser in the Offer

Except as set forth in this prospectus/offer to exchange, none of Hertz, Purchaser or, after due inquiry and to the best of our knowledge and belief, any of their respective directors, executive officers or other affiliates has any contract, arrangement, understanding or relationship with any other person with respect to any securities of Dollar Thrifty, including, but not limited to, any contract, arrangement, understanding or relationship concerning the transfer or the voting of any securities, joint ventures, loan or option arrangements, puts or calls, guaranties of loans, guaranties against loss or the giving or withholding of proxies. Except as otherwise described in this prospectus/offer to exchange, there have been no contacts, negotiations or transactions since January 1, 2009, between Hertz, Purchaser, any of Hertz's subsidiaries or, after due inquiry and to the best of our knowledge and belief, any of the persons listed on Schedule I or Schedule II to this prospectus/offer to exchange, and Dollar Thrifty or its affiliates, on the other hand, concerning a merger, consolidation or acquisition, an exchange offer or other acquisition of securities, an election of directors, or a sale or other transfer of a material amount of assets.

As of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, The Hertz Corporation, a wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz, beneficially owned 472,699 shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, representing approximately 1.6% of the Dollar Thrifty common stock outstanding as of April 29, 2011. From May 3, 2011 to May 6, 2011, Hertz purchased 472,599 shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, representing approximately 1.6% of Dollar Thrifty common stock outstanding as of April 29, 2011. All of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock purchased by Hertz were acquired in ordinary brokerage transactions as set forth on Schedule III to this prospectus/offer to exchange. These shares were purchased in connection with Hertz's consideration of the possibility of pursuing a potential acquisition of Dollar Thrifty and Dollar Thrifty's first quarter earnings announcement on May 5, 2011.

The name, citizenship, business address, business telephone number, principal occupation or employment, and five-year employment history for each of the directors and executive officers of Hertz and Purchaser and certain other information are set forth in Schedule I and Schedule II to this prospectus/offer to exchange. Except as described in this prospectus/offer to exchange and in Schedule I and Schedule II hereto, none of Hertz, Purchaser or, after due inquiry and to the best knowledge and belief of Hertz and Purchaser, any of the persons listed on Schedule I or Schedule II to this prospectus/offer to exchange, has during the last ten years (i) been convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (ii) been a party to any judicial or administrative proceeding (except for matters that were dismissed without sanction or settlement) that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, Federal or state securities laws or finding any violation of such laws. Except as set forth in this prospectus/offer to exchange, after reasonable inquiry, none of the persons listed on Schedule I or Schedule II hereto, nor any of their respective associates or majority owned subsidiaries, beneficially owns or has the right to acquire any securities of Dollar Thrifty or has effected any transaction in securities of Dollar Thrifty during the past 60 days.

We do not believe that the offer and second-step merger will result in a change in control under any of Hertz's stock incentive plans or Hertz's supplemental retirement plans or any change in control severance agreement between Hertz and any of its employees. As a result, no options or other equity grants held by such persons will vest as a result of the offer and second-step merger.

Fees and Expenses

Hertz has retained Barclays Capital, Lazard, Bank of America Merrill Lynch and Deutsche Bank Securities to act as financial advisors. Hertz has agreed to pay the financial advisors a reasonable and customary fee for their services in connection with the offer, a substantial portion of which is contingent upon consummation of the offer. Hertz has also agreed to indemnify the financial advisors and their affiliates against certain liabilities in connection with their engagement. BAMLCP, one of Hertz's

Sponsors, is affiliated with Bank of America Merrill Lynch (see "Description of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Capital Stock Stockholders' Agreement").

Hertz has retained Barclays Capital as the dealer manager in connection with the offer. The dealer manager may contact beneficial owners of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock regarding the offer and may request brokers, dealers, banks, trust companies and other nominees to forward this prospectus/offer to exchange and related materials to beneficial owners of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Hertz will reimburse the dealer manager for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses, including the reasonable fees and expenses of its legal counsel. Hertz has also agreed to indemnify the dealer manager and its affiliates against certain liabilities in connection with their engagement.

Hertz has retained Innisfree M&A Incorporated as information agent in connection with the offer. The information agent may contact holders of Dollar Thrifty common stock by mail, telephone, telex, telegraph and personal interview and may request brokers, dealers, banks, trust companies and other nominees to forward material relating to the offer to beneficial owners of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Hertz will pay the information agent reasonable and customary compensation for these services in addition to reimbursing the information agent for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. Hertz agreed to indemnify the information agent against certain liabilities and expenses in connection with the offer, including certain liabilities under the U.S. Federal securities laws.

In addition, Hertz has retained American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC as the exchange agent in connection with the offer. Hertz will pay the exchange agent reasonable and customary compensation for its services in connection with the offer, will reimburse the exchange agent for its reasonable out-of-pocket expenses and will indemnify the exchange agent against certain liabilities and expenses, including certain liabilities under the U.S. Federal securities laws.

Except as set forth above, neither Hertz nor Purchaser will pay any commissions or fees to any broker, dealer or other person for soliciting tenders of shares pursuant to the offer. Hertz or Purchaser will reimburse brokers, dealers, banks and trust companies and other nominees, upon request, for customary clerical and mailing expenses incurred by them in forwarding offering materials to their customers.

Accounting Treatment

ASC 805 requires the use of the acquisition method of accounting for business combinations. In applying the acquisition method, it is necessary to identify the accounting acquiree and accounting acquiror. In a business combination effected through an exchange of equity interest, the entity that issues the interest (Hertz in this case) is generally the acquiring entity. However, there are other factors in ASC 805 which must also be considered. Hertz management considered these other factors and determined that Hertz will be considered the acquiror for accounting purposes. The total purchase price will be allocated to the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed from Dollar Thrifty based on their fair values as of the date of the completion of the transaction, with any excess being allocated to goodwill. Reported financial condition and results of operations of Hertz issued after completion of the transaction will reflect Dollar Thrifty's balances and results after completion of the transaction, the earnings of the company will reflect purchase accounting adjustments; for example, additional depreciation of property, plant and equipment, amortization of identified intangible assets or other impacts from the purchase price allocation.



DESCRIPTION OF HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC. CAPITAL STOCK

The following discussion is a summary of the terms of the capital stock of Hertz and should be read in conjunction with the section entitled "Comparison of Stockholders' Rights." This summary is not meant to be complete and is qualified by reference to the relevant provisions of the DGCL and Hertz's certificate of incorporation and Hertz's by-laws. You are urged to read those documents carefully. Copies of Hertz's certificate of incorporation and Hertz's by-laws are incorporated by reference as exhibits to the reports Hertz files with the SEC, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange. See "Where You Can Find More Information" for the location of information incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange.

Authorized Capital Stock

Hertz's certificate of incorporation authorizes 2,000,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share. As of May 19, 2011, Hertz had outstanding approximately 416,055,403 shares of common stock. In addition, Hertz's certificate of incorporation authorizes 200,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, none of which has been issued or is outstanding.

Description of Common Stock

Each holder of Hertz common stock is entitled to one vote per share on all matters to be voted on by stockholders. Accordingly, holders of a majority of the shares of common stock entitled to vote in any election of directors may elect all of the directors standing for election. Any director may be removed only for cause, upon the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock entitled to vote for the election of the directors.

The holders of Hertz common stock are entitled to receive any dividends and other distributions that may be declared by its board of directors, subject to any preferential dividend rights of outstanding preferred stock. In the event of Hertz's liquidation, dissolution or winding up, holders of common stock will be entitled to receive proportionately any of its assets remaining after the payment of liabilities and subject to the prior rights of any outstanding preferred stock. Hertz's ability to pay dividends on its common stock is subject to its subsidiaries' ability to pay dividends to Hertz, which is in turn subject to the restrictions set forth in the instruments governing Hertz's indebtedness.

Holders of Hertz common stock have no preemptive, subscription, redemption or conversion rights. The outstanding shares of Hertz common stock are, and the shares of common stock to be issued by Hertz in connection with the offer and second-step merger, when issued, will be, fully paid and non-assessable. The rights and privileges of holders of Hertz common stock are subject to any series of preferred stock that Hertz may issue in the future, as described below.

Computershare Investor Services LLC is the transfer agent and registrar for Hertz's common stock.

Hertz common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol "HTZ."

Preferred Stock

Under Hertz's certificate of incorporation, Hertz's board of directors has the authority, without further vote or action by the stockholders, to issue up to 200,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series and to fix the number of shares of any class or series of preferred stock and to determine its voting powers, designations, preferences or other rights and restrictions. The issuance of preferred stock could adversely affect the rights of holders of common stock. Hertz has no present plan to issue any shares of preferred stock.

Corporate Opportunities

Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that its stockholders that are investment funds associated with or designated by the Sponsors have no obligation to offer Hertz an opportunity to participate in business opportunities presented to the Sponsors or their respective officers, directors, agents, members, partners and affiliates even if the opportunity is one that Hertz might reasonably have pursued, and that neither the Sponsors nor their respective officers, directors, agents, members, partners or affiliates will be liable to Hertz or its stockholders for breach of any duty by reason of any such activities unless, in the case of any person who is a director or an officer of Hertz, such business opportunity is expressly offered to such director or officer in writing solely in his or her capacity as a director or an officer of Hertz. Stockholders will be deemed to have notice of and to have consented to this provision of Hertz's certificate of incorporation.

Change of Control Related Provisions in Hertz's Certificate of Incorporation and Hertz's By-laws and under Delaware Law

A number of provisions in Hertz's certificate of incorporation, Hertz's by-laws and under the DGCL may make it more difficult to acquire control of Hertz. These provisions may have the effect of discouraging a future takeover attempt not approved by Hertz's board of directors but which individual stockholders may deem to be in their best interests or in which stockholders may receive a substantial premium for their shares over then-current market prices. As a result, stockholders who might desire to participate in such a transaction may not have an opportunity to do so. In addition, these provisions may adversely affect the prevailing market price of the common stock. These provisions are intended to:

enhance the likelihood of continuity and stability in the composition of Hertz's board of directors;

discourage some types of transactions that may involve an actual or threatened change of control of Hertz;

discourage certain tactics that may be used in proxy fights;

ensure that Hertz's board of directors will have sufficient time to act in what the board believes to be in the best interests of Hertz and its stockholders; and

encourage persons seeking to acquire control of Hertz to consult first with Hertz's board of directors to negotiate the terms of any proposed business combination or offer.

Unissued Shares of Capital Stock

Common Stock. The remaining shares of the authorized and unissued Hertz common stock will be available for future issuance without additional stockholder approval. While the additional shares are not designed to deter or prevent a change in control, under some circumstances Hertz could use the additional shares to create voting impediments or to frustrate persons seeking to effect a takeover or otherwise gain control by, for example, issuing those shares in private placements to purchasers who might side with the Hertz board of directors in opposing a hostile takeover bid.

Preferred Stock. Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that the Hertz board of directors has the authority, without any further vote or action by Hertz's stockholders, to issue preferred stock in one or more series and to fix the number of shares constituting any such series and the preferences, limitations and relative rights, including dividend rights, dividend rate, voting rights, terms of redemption, redemption price or prices, conversion rights and liquidation preferences of the shares constituting any series. The existence of authorized but unissued preferred stock could reduce the attractiveness of Hertz as a target for an unsolicited takeover bid since Hertz could, for example, issue shares of preferred stock to parties who might oppose such a takeover bid or shares that contain terms the potential acquiror may find unattractive. This may have the effect of delaying or preventing a change in control, may discourage

bids for the common stock at a premium over the market price of the common stock, and may adversely affect the market price of, and the voting and other rights of the holders of, common stock.

Classified Board of Directors; Vacancies and Removal of Directors

Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that the Hertz board of directors is divided into three classes whose members will serve three-year terms expiring in successive years. Any effort to obtain control of the Hertz board of directors by causing the election of a majority of the board of directors may require more time than would be required without a staggered election structure. Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that directors may be removed only for cause at a meeting of stockholders upon the affirmative vote of the holders of at least a majority of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock entitled to vote for the election of the director. Vacancies in the Hertz board of directors may be filled only by the Hertz board of directors. Any director elected to fill a vacancy will hold office for the remainder of the full term of the class of directors in which the vacancy occurred (including a vacancy created by increasing the size of the board) and until such director's successor shall have been duly elected and qualified. No decrease in the number of directors will shorten the term of any incumbent director. Hertz's by-laws provide that the number of directors shall be fixed and increased or decreased from time to time by resolution of the board of directors.

These provisions may have the effect of slowing or impeding a third party from initiating a proxy contest, making a tender offer or otherwise attempting a change in the membership of the Hertz board of directors that would effect a change in control.

Advance Notice Requirements for Nomination of Directors and Presentation of New Business at Meetings of Stockholders; Calling Stockholder Meetings; Action by Written Consent

Hertz's by-laws require advance notice for stockholder proposals and nominations for director. Generally, to be timely, notice must be received at Hertz's principal executive offices not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the first anniversary date of the annual meeting for the preceding year. Also, special meetings of the stockholders may only be called by the board of directors.

Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that stockholder action by written consent is permitted only if the investment funds associated with the Sponsors own more than 50% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock. As of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, the Sponsors do not own more than 50% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock.

These provisions make it more procedurally difficult for a stockholder to place a proposal or nomination on the meeting agenda or to take action without a meeting, and therefore may reduce the likelihood that a stockholder will seek to take independent action to replace directors or seek a stockholder vote with respect to other matters that are not supported by management.

Limitation of Liability of Directors; Indemnification of Directors

Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that no director will be personally liable to Hertz or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except to the extent that this limitation on or exemption from liability is not permitted by the DGCL and any amendments to that law.

The principal effect of the limitation on liability provision is that a stockholder will be unable to prosecute an action for monetary damages against a director unless the stockholder can demonstrate a basis for liability for which indemnification is not available under the DGCL. This provision, however, does not eliminate or limit director liability arising in connection with causes of action brought under the Federal securities laws. Hertz's certificate of incorporation does not eliminate its directors' duty of care. The inclusion of this provision in Hertz's certificate of incorporation may, however, discourage or deter

stockholders or management from bringing a lawsuit against directors for a breach of their fiduciary duties, even though such an action, if successful, might otherwise have benefited Hertz and its stockholders. This provision should not affect the availability of equitable remedies such as injunction or rescission based upon a director's breach of the duty of care.

Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that it is required to indemnify and advance expenses to its directors to the fullest extent permitted by law, except in the case of a proceeding instituted by the director without the approval of its board of directors. Hertz's by-laws provide that it is required to indemnify its directors and officers, to the fullest extent permitted by law, for all judgments, fines, settlements, legal fees and other expenses incurred in connection with pending or threatened legal proceedings because of the director's or officer's positions with Hertz or another entity that the director or officer serves at Hertz's request, subject to various conditions, and to advance funds to Hertz's directors and officers to enable them to defend against such proceedings. To receive indemnification, the director or officer must have been successful in the legal proceeding or have acted in good faith and in what was reasonably believed to be a lawful manner in Hertz's best interest.

Hertz has entered into indemnification agreements with each of its directors. These indemnification agreements, as amended, provide the directors with contractual rights to the indemnification and expense advancement rights provided under Hertz's by-laws, as well as contractual rights to additional indemnification as provided in the indemnification agreement.

Supermajority Voting Requirement for Amendment of Certain Provisions of Hertz's Certificate of Incorporation and Hertz's By-Laws

The provisions of Hertz's certificate of incorporation governing, among other things, the removal of directors only for cause, the liability of directors, the elimination of stockholder actions by written consent and the prohibition on the right of stockholders to call a special meeting may not be amended, altered or repealed unless the amendment is approved by the vote of holders of at least two-thirds of the shares then entitled to vote in an election of directors. This requirement exceeds the majority vote of the outstanding stock that would otherwise be required by the DGCL for the repeal or amendment of such provisions of Hertz's certificate of incorporation. Certain provisions of Hertz's by-laws may be amended with the approval of the vote of holders of at least two-thirds of the shares then entitled to vote. These provisions make it more difficult for any person to remove or amend any provisions that may have an anti-takeover effect.

Delaware Takeover Statute

Hertz has opted out of Section 203 of the DGCL, which would have otherwise imposed additional requirements regarding mergers and other business combinations.

Stockholders' Agreement

The Stockholders' Agreement contains agreements that entitle investment funds associated with or designated by the Sponsors to nominate all of Hertz's directors. The director nominees are to include three nominees of an investment fund associated with CD&R (one of whom shall serve as the Chairman or, if the Chief Executive Officer is the Chairman, the Lead Director), two nominees of investment funds associated with Carlyle, two nominees of an investment fund associated with BAMLCP (collectively defined above as the Sponsor Nominees) and up to six independent directors, subject to adjustment in the case that the applicable investment fund sells more than a specified amount of its shareholdings in Hertz.

As of March 31, 2011, Hertz ceased to qualify as a "controlled company" within the meaning of the NYSE rules. Accordingly, the Stockholders' Agreement may require the number of Sponsor Nominees to be reduced to comply with applicable NYSE rules. In this regard, if, after giving effect to any transition

period, the membership of the Hertz board of directors does not qualify under any applicable NYSE rules, then the Stockholders' Agreement provides that the Sponsor Nominees will be reduced to two nominees of an investment fund associated with CD&R (one of whom shall serve as the Chairman or, if the Chief Executive Officer is the Chairman, the Lead Director), one nominee of investment funds associated with Carlyle, and one nominee of an investment fund associated with BAMLCP, each of the Sponsors must cause a Sponsor Nominee to resign and additional independent directors will be elected by Hertz's board of directors to fill the resulting director vacancies. The Stockholders' Agreement also provides that Hertz's Chief Executive Officer shall be designated as a director, unless otherwise approved by a majority of the Sponsor Nominees. In addition, the Stockholders' Agreement provides that one of the nominees of an investment fund associated with CD&R shall serve as the Chair of the Executive Committee and, unless otherwise agreed by CD&R, as Chairman of Hertz's board of directors. Furthermore, in order to comply with NYSE rules, Hertz is required to have a majority of independent directors on Hertz's board of directors by March 31, 2012.

The Stockholders' Agreement also grants to the investment funds associated with CD&R or to the majority of the Sponsor Nominees the right to remove Hertz's CEO. Any replacement CEO requires the consent of investment funds associated with CD&R as well as investment funds associated with at least one other Sponsor. It also contains restrictions on the transfer of Hertz common stock, and provides for tag-along and drag-along rights, in certain circumstances. The rights described above apply only for so long as the investment funds associated with the applicable Sponsor maintain certain specified minimum levels of stockholdings in Hertz.

In addition, the Stockholders' Agreement limits the rights of the investment funds associated with or designated by the Sponsors that have invested in Hertz common stock and Hertz's affiliates, subject to several exceptions, to own, manage, operate or control any of Hertz's "competitors" (as defined in the Stockholders' Agreement). The Stockholders' Agreement may be amended from time to time in the future to eliminate or modify these restrictions without Hertz's consent.

Registration Rights Agreement

Hertz is also party to a registration rights agreement, dated as of December 21, 2005, as amended (the "Registration Rights Agreement"), with investment funds associated with the Sponsors. The Registration Rights Agreement grants to certain of these investment funds the right to cause Hertz, at its own expense, to use its best efforts to register shares of Hertz common stock held by such investment funds for public resale, subject to certain limitations. The exercise of this right is limited to three requests by the group of investment funds associated with each Sponsor, except for registrations effected pursuant to Form S-3, which are unlimited, subject to certain limitations, if Hertz is eligible to use Form S-3. The secondary offerings of Hertz's common stock in June 2007 and March 2011 were effected pursuant to this Registration Rights Agreement. In the event Hertz registers any of its common stock, these investment funds also have the right to require Hertz to use its best efforts to include shares of common stock of Hertz held by them, subject to certain limitations, including as determined by the underwriters. The Registration Rights Agreement also provides for Hertz to indemnify the investment funds associated with the Sponsors and their affiliates in connection with the registration of Hertz's securities.

COMPARISON OF STOCKHOLDERS' RIGHTS

Holders of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock who validly tender their shares in the offer and do not properly withdraw such shares will receive shares of Hertz common stock following consummation of the offer. Upon completion of the second-step merger, all remaining outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (other than shares for which appraisal rights, if available, are properly exercised and shares held by Hertz or any subsidiary of Hertz or Dollar Thrifty) will be converted into the right to receive the amount of cash and the same number of shares of Hertz common stock as are received by Dollar Thrifty stockholders pursuant to the offer. Hertz and Dollar Thrifty are both incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware. Therefore, differences in the rights of holders of Hertz capital stock and Dollar Thrifty capital stock arise primarily from differences between their certificates of incorporation and bylaws. As holders of Hertz common stock, your rights with respect thereto will be governed by Delaware law, including the DGCL, as well as Hertz's constituent documents. This section summarizes the material differences between the rights of Hertz stockholders and the rights of Dollar Thrifty stockholders.

The following summary is not a complete statement of the rights of stockholders of either of the two companies or a complete description of the specific provisions referred to below. This summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the DGCL and Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's constituent documents, which you are urged to read carefully. Copies of the companies' constituent documents have been filed with the SEC. To find out where you can get copies of these documents, see "Where You Can Find More Information."

	Hertz	Dollar Thrifty
Authorized and Outstanding Capital Stock	Hertz's certificate of incorporation authorizes 2,000,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share. As of May 19, 2011, Hertz had approximately 416,055,403 shares of common stock issued and outstanding. In addition, Hertz's certificate of incorporation authorizes 200,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, none of which has been issued or is outstanding.	Dollar Thrifty's certificate of incorporation authorizes 50,000,000 shares of common stock, par value \$0.01 per share. As of April 29, 2011, there were approximately 28,929,182 shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock issued and outstanding (excluding approximately 6.5 million shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock held in treasury). In addition, Dollar Thrifty's certificate of incorporation authorizes 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value \$0.01 per share, none of which has been issued or is outstanding.
Special Meetings of Stockholders	Hertz's certificate of incorporation and by-laws provide that special meetings of the stockholders may only be called by the board of directors pursuant to a resolution adopted by a majority of the total number of directors then in office.	Dollar Thrifty's by-laws provide that special meetings of the stockholders may be called by only the Chairman of the board of directors or by the board of directors.
Stockholder Proposals	Hertz's by-laws allow for business to be properly brought before an annual meeting of the Hertz stockholders by a stockholder entitled to vote at the meeting, if the stockholder intending to propose the business gives timely	Dollar Thrifty's by-laws allow for business to be properly brought before an annual meeting of the Dollar Thrifty stockholders by a stockholder entitled to vote at the meeting, if the stockholder intending to propose the

Hertz

notice thereof in writing to the Secretary of Hertz.

To be timely, the stockholder's notice must be delivered to the Secretary of Hertz at the principal executive offices of Hertz not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the first anniversary of the prior year's annual meeting, except in certain instances where the board of directors will be increased in size, where notice must be given within 10 days of such announcement. In the event that the date of the annual meeting is advanced by more than 30 days or delayed by more than 70 days from such anniversary date, the stockholder's notice must be delivered no earlier than 120 days and not later than the close of business on the later of the 90th day prior to such annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of such meeting is first announced.

The stockholder's notice to the Secretary of Hertz shall set forth (1) as to each matter the stockholder proposes to bring before the annual meeting, (A) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting, (B) the reasons for conducting such business at the annual meeting and (C) any material interest of the stockholder in such business, and (2) as to the stockholder giving the notice and any beneficial owner on whose behalf the proposal is made, (A) the name and address of the stockholder, as they appear on Hertz's books, and of such beneficial owner, (B) the class or series and number of shares of Hertz which are owned beneficially and of record by the stockholder and such beneficial owner, (C) a representation that the stockholder is a holder of record of Hertz stock entitled to vote at such meeting and intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to propose such business and (D) a representation whether the stockholder or the beneficial owner, if any, intends or is part of a group which intends (i) to

Dollar Thrifty

business gives timely notice thereof in writing to the Secretary of Dollar Thrifty.

To be timely, the stockholder's notice must be delivered to or mailed and received at the principal executive offices of Dollar Thrifty not less than 90 days nor more than 120 days prior to the annual meeting. However, in the event that less than 100 days' notice or prior public disclosure is given or made to stockholders, the stockholder's notice must be received not later than the close of business on the 10th day following the day on which such notice of the date of the meeting was mailed or such public disclosure was made.

The stockholder's notice to the Secretary of Dollar Thrifty shall set forth as to each matter the stockholder proposes to bring before the annual meeting: (1) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the annual meeting and the reasons for conducting such business at the annual meeting, (2) the name and address of the stockholder as they appear on Dollar Thrifty's books, (3) the class and number of shares of Dollar Thrifty which are beneficially owned by the stockholders, (4) any option, warrant, convertible security, stock appreciation right, or similar right with an exercise or conversion privilege or a settlement payment or mechanism at a price related to any class or series of shares of Dollar Thrifty or with a value derived in whole or in part from the value of any class or series of shares of Dollar Thrifty, whether or not (A) such instrument or right shall be subject to settlement in the underlying class or series of capital stock of Dollar Thrifty or otherwise, (B) such instrument or right conveys voting rights to such stockholder or (C) such stockholder

Dollar Thrifty

Table of Contents

Hertz

	deliver a proxy statement or form of proxy to holders of at least the percentage of Hertz's outstanding capital stock required to approve or adopt the proposal or (ii) otherwise to solicit proxies from stockholders in support of such proposal.	may have entered into other transactions that hedge the economic effect of such instrument or right directly or indirectly owned beneficially by such stockholder and any other direct or indirect opportunity to profit or share in any profit derived from any increase or decrease in the value of shares of Dollar Thrifty, (5) any material interest of the stockholder in such business and (6) an undertaking by the stockholder to notify Dollar Thrifty in writing of the information set forth in such notice as of the record date for the meeting promptly (and, in any event, within five business days) following the later of the record date or the date notice of the record date is first disclosed by public announcement and update such information thereafter within two business days of any change in such information and, in any event, as of the close of business on the day preceding the meeting date.
Stockholder Action by Written Consent	Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that stockholder action by written consent is permitted only if the investment funds associated with the Sponsors own more than 50% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock. As of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, the Sponsors do not own more than 50% of the outstanding shares of Hertz common stock.	Dollar Thrifty's by-laws provide that stockholder action by written consent is permitted.
Size of Board of Directors	The number of directors of Hertz's board of directors is 12, but is subject to increase or decrease by the board of directors.	The number of directors of Dollar Thrifty's board of directors is presently fixed at six, but is subject to increase or decrease by the board of directors.
Nomination by Stockholders of Candidates for Election to the Board	A stockholder's notice to nominate a person for election (or re-election) to the board of directors shall set forth all information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors, or is otherwise required, in each case pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Exchange Act and Rule 14a-11 thereunder, or any successor provisions, including such	A stockholder's notice to nominate a person for election (or re-election) to the board of directors shall set forth, among other things, (1) the name, age, business address and residence address of such person, (2) the principal occupation or employment of such person, (3) the class and number of shares of Dollar Thrifty which are beneficially owned by such person, (4) any option, warrant, convertible

Hertz

person's written consent to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee and to serving as a director if elected.

Dollar Thrifty

security, stock appreciation right, or similar right with an exercise or conversion privilege or a settlement payment or mechanism at a price related to any class or series of shares of Dollar Thrifty or with a value derived in whole or in part from the value of any class or series of shares of Dollar Thrifty directly or indirectly owned beneficially by such person and any other direct or indirect opportunity to profit or share in any profit derived from any increase or decrease in the value of shares of Dollar Thrifty, (5) any other information relating to such person that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxies for election of directors, or is otherwise required, in each case pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Exchange Act, (6) a description of all direct and indirect compensation and other material monetary agreements, arrangements and understandings during the past five years, and any other material relationships, between or among such stockholder and beneficial owner, if any, and their respective affiliates and associates, or others acting in concert therewith, on the one hand, and each proposed nominee, and his or her respective affiliates and associates, or others acting in concert therewith, on the other hand, (7) the completed and signed questionnaire, representation and agreement on the terms described in Dollar Thrifty's by-laws and (8) an undertaking by such person to (A) notify Dollar Thrifty in writing of the information described in this paragraph as of the record date for the meeting promptly (and, in any event, within five business days) following the later of the record date or the date notice of the record date is first disclosed by public announcement and (B) update such information thereafter within two business days of any change in such information and, in any event, as of the close of business on the day preceding the meeting date.

Table of Contents

	Hertz	Dollar Thrifty
Classification of the Board of Directors	Hertz's certificate of incorporation and Hertz's by-laws provide that Hertz's board of directors is divided into three classes with staggered three-year terms, each class to consist of a number of directors as nearly equal in number as possible. If the number of directors is changed, any increase or decrease will be apportioned among the three classes so as to maintain the number of directors in each class as nearly equal as possible.	Dollar Thrifty's board of directors is not classified.
Election of Directors	Hertz's by-laws provide for election of directors to the Hertz board of directors by vote of the holders of a majority of the shares entitled to vote on such matter.	Dollar Thrifty's by-laws provide for election of directors to the Dollar Thrifty board of directors by a plurality of the votes cast.
Removal of Directors	Hertz's by-laws provide that any director may be removed only for cause by holders of at least a majority of the votes that all Hertz stockholders are entitled to cast in an election of directors.	Other than permitting the removal of directors at a special meeting, Dollar Thrifty's by-laws and Dollar Thrifty's certificate of incorporation are silent with respect to the removal of directors and such removal is therefore governed by the applicable provisions of the DGCL, which provides that directors may be removed with or without cause by the vote of holders of at least a majority of the votes that all stockholders are entitled to cast in an election of directors.
Amendments to Certificate of Incorporation	Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that an amendment to the Hertz certificate of incorporation generally requires approval of the holders of a majority of the Hertz common stock entitled to vote. However, to amend, alter or repeal the provisions of the Hertz certificate of incorporation relating to management of Hertz, stockholder action by written consent, special meetings, business opportunities and waiver of Section 203 of the DGCL, Hertz's certificate of incorporation requires the approval of holders of at least two-thirds of the votes that Hertz stockholders are entitled to cast in an election of directors.	Dollar Thrifty's certificate of incorporation is silent with respect to amendments to its certificate of incorporation, and is therefore governed by the applicable provisions of the DGCL, which provides that the holders of a majority of outstanding stock entitled to vote must approve amendments to Dollar Thrifty's certificate of incorporation.

Amendment of By-laws	Hertz 's by-laws provide that an amendment, alteration or repeal of the Hertz by-laws generally requires approval of a majority of the Hertz board of directors. In addition, holders of a majority of the voting power of outstanding Hertz shares entitled to vote in an election of directors may amend, alter or repeal Hertz's by-laws, except that the amendment, alteration or repeal by Hertz stockholders of certain provisions of Hertz's by-laws relating to stockholders, board of directors, officers and amendments to Hertz's by-laws requires the approval of holders of at least two-thirds of the votes that Hertz stockholders are entitled to cast in an election of directors.	Dollar Thrifty Dollar Thrifty's certificate of incorporation and Dollar Thrifty's by-laws provide that Dollar Thrifty's by-laws may be amended, altered or repealed by either a majority of the entire Dollar Thrifty board of directors or the holders of at least a majority of the voting power of Dollar Thrifty shares entitled to vote in an election of directors.
Corporate Opportunities	Hertz's certificate of incorporation provides that its stockholders that are investment funds associated with or designated by the Sponsors have no obligation to offer Hertz an opportunity to participate in business opportunities presented to the Sponsors or their respective officers, directors, agents, members, partners and affiliates even if the opportunity is one that Hertz might reasonably have pursued, and that neither the Sponsors nor their respective officers, directors, agents, members, partners or affiliates will be liable to Hertz or its stockholders for breach of any duty by reason of any such activities unless, in the case of any person who is a director or officer of Hertz, such business opportunity is expressly offered to such director or officer in writing solely in his or her capacity as an officer or director of Hertz.	Dollar Thrifty's by-laws and Dollar Thrifty's certificate of incorporation are silent with respect to a waiver of corporate opportunities and Dollar Thrifty's rights to corporate opportunities are therefore governed by the applicable provisions of the DGCL, which provide that Dollar Thrifty has an interest or expectancy in specified business opportunities presented to the corporation or its officers, directors or stockholders.

Certain Business Combination Restrictions

Stockholder Rights Plan

Hertz

nation Hertz has opted out of Section 203 of the DGCL.

Dollar Thrifty

Section 203 of the DGCL protects Delaware corporations with voting stock listed on a national securities exchange from hostile takeovers and from actions following such a takeover, by prohibiting some transactions once an acquiror has gained a significant holding in the corporation.

Section 203 of the DGCL generally prohibits "business combinations," including mergers, sales and leases of assets, issuances of securities and similar transactions by a corporation or a subsidiary with an interested stockholder who beneficially owns 15% or more of a corporation's voting stock, within three years after the person or entity becomes an interested stockholder, unless: (1) the board of directors of the target corporation has approved, before the acquisition date, either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the person becoming an interested stockholder; (2) upon consummation of the transaction that resulted in the person becoming an interested stockholder, the person owns at least 85% of the corporation's voting stock (excluding shares owned by directors who are officers and shares owned by employee stock plans in which participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer); or (3) after the person or entity becomes an interested stockholder, the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized by the vote of at least 66²/₃% of the outstanding voting stock not owned by the interested stockholder. A corporation may elect not to be governed by

A corporation may elect not to be governed by Section 203 of the DGCL. Neither the Dollar Thrifty certificate of incorporation nor the Dollar Thrifty by-laws contains the election not to be governed by Section 203 of the DGCL.

Therefore, Dollar Thrifty is governed by Section 203 of the DGCL.

On May 18, 2011, Dollar Thrifty adopted a stockholder rights plan providing for the Rights. See below for a summary of the Rights.

83

Hertz has not adopted a stockholder rights plan.

Dollar Thrifty Stockholder Rights Plan

The following description of the Rights is based upon publicly available documents. This description does not purport to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Stockholder Rights Agreement dated as of May 18, 2011 (the "Rights Agreement"), between Dollar Thrifty and Computershare Trust Company, N.A., which was filed with the SEC by Dollar Thrifty as Exhibit 1 to its Form 8-A dated May 18, 2011.

On May 18, 2011, pursuant to the Rights Agreement, the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty authorized and declared a dividend distribution of one Right for each outstanding share of Dollar Thrifty common stock to stockholders of record at the close of business on May 30, 2011 (the "Record Date"). Each Right entitles the registered holder to purchase from Dollar Thrifty one one-hundredth of a share of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Preferred Shares"), at a price of \$240.00 per share, subject to adjustment (the "Purchase Price").

Under the Rights Agreement, the Rights will be evidenced by the certificates evidencing shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or book-entries representing uncertificated shares until the date (the "Distribution Date") that is the earlier to occur of: (i) the close of business on the date that is ten business days after the first date (the "Share Acquisition Date") of public announcement that a person (other than Dollar Thrifty, a subsidiary or employee benefit or stock ownership plan of Dollar Thrifty or any of its affiliates or associates, or an Exempt Person, as defined below), together with its affiliates or associates, has acquired beneficial ownership of 20% or more of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (any such person being hereinafter called an "Acquiring Person") or (ii) the close of business on the date specified by the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty following the commencement or first public disclosure of a tender offer or exchange offer by any person (other than Dollar Thrifty, a subsidiary or employee benefit or stock ownership plan of Dollar Thrifty or any of its affiliates or associates), whether such commencement or first public disclosure occurs before or after the date of the Rights Agreement, the consummation of which would result in beneficial ownership by such person of 20% or more of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. An "Exempt Person" means each person that beneficially owns as of the date of the Rights Agreement 20% or more of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, except that each such person will be considered an Exempt Person only if and so long as the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock that are beneficially owned by such person do not exceed the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock which are beneficially owned by such person on the date of the Rights Agreement, plus any additional shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock representing not more than 1% of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock then outstanding, and except that a person will cease to be an Exempt Person immediately at such time as such person ceases to be the beneficial owner of more than 20% of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock then outstanding.

The Rights Agreement provides that, until the Distribution Date, the Rights may be transferred with and only with the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Until the Distribution Date (or earlier redemption or expiration of the Rights), any certificate or, in the case of uncertificated shares, any initial transaction statement or subsequent period statement evidencing the transfer or new issuance of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock will contain a notation incorporating the Rights Agreement by reference. Until the Distribution Date (or earlier redemption or expiration of the Rights), the surrender for transfer of any certificates evidencing shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or the registration of transfer of ownership of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the share register of Dollar Thrifty will also constitute the transfer of the Rights associated with such certificates. As soon as practicable following the Distribution Date, separate certificates evidencing the Rights ("Right Certificates") will be mailed to holders of record of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock as of the close of business on the Distribution Date and such separate Right Certificates alone will evidence the Rights. No Right is exercisable at any time prior to the Distribution Date. The Rights will expire on the first anniversary of the Record Date unless earlier redeemed, exchanged or amended by Dollar Thrifty as described below. Until a Right is

exercised, the holder thereof, as such, will have no rights as a stockholder of Dollar Thrifty, including the right to vote or to receive dividends.

The Purchase Price payable, and the number of Preferred Shares or other securities issuable, upon exercise of the Rights will be subject to adjustment from time to time to prevent dilution (i) in the event of a stock dividend on, or a subdivision, combination or reclassification of, the Preferred Shares, (ii) upon the grant to holders of Preferred Shares of certain rights, options or warrants to subscribe for or purchase the Preferred Shares, or (iii) upon the distribution to holders of the Preferred Shares of evidences of indebtedness, cash (excluding regular periodic cash dividends), assets, stock (excluding dividends payable in the Preferred Shares) or subscription rights or warrants (other than those referred to above). The number of outstanding Rights and the number of one one-hundredths of the Preferred Shares issuable upon exercise of each Right will be subject to adjustment in the event of a stock dividend on the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock occurring, in any such case, prior to the Distribution Date.

The Preferred Shares issuable upon exercise of the Rights will have the rights and preferences set forth in the Certificate of Designation of Series A Junior Participating Preferred Stock filed with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware on July 27, 1998. The Preferred Shares will not be redeemable. If issued, each outstanding Preferred Share will be entitled, in connection with the declaration of a dividend on the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, to a preferential dividend payment equal to the greater of (i) \$1.00 per share and (ii) an amount equal to 100 times the related dividend declared per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Subject to customary anti-dilution provisions, in the event of liquidation, the holders of Preferred Shares will be entitled to a preferential liquidation payment equal to the greater of (a) \$100 per share and (b) an amount equal to 100 times the liquidation payment made per share of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Because of the nature of the Preferred Shares' dividend, voting and liquidation rights, the value of the one one-hundredth interest in a Preferred Share purchasable upon exercise of a Right should approximate the value of one share of Dollar Thrifty common stock.

Rights will be exercisable to purchase Preferred Shares only after the Distribution Date occurs and prior to the occurrence of a Flip-in Event as described below. A Distribution Date resulting from the commencement of a tender offer or exchange offer described in clause (ii) of the second paragraph of this summary could precede the occurrence of a Flip-in Event and thus result in the Rights being exercisable to purchase Preferred Shares. A Distribution Date resulting from any occurrence described in clause (i) of the second paragraph of this summary would necessarily follow the occurrence of a Flip-in Event and thus result in the Rights being exercisable to purchase shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities as described below.

Under the Rights Agreement, in the event (a "Flip-in Event") that (i) any person becomes an Acquiring Person, (ii) any Acquiring Person or any affiliate or associate of such person merges into or combines with Dollar Thrifty and Dollar Thrifty is the surviving corporation, (iii) any Acquiring Person or any affiliate or associate of such person effects certain other transactions with Dollar Thrifty, or (iv) during such time as there is an Acquiring Person Dollar Thrifty effects certain transactions, in each case as described in the Rights Agreement, then, in each such case, proper provision will be made so that from and after the occurrence of such event, each holder of a Right, other than Rights that are or were owned beneficially by an Acquiring Person or any affiliate or associate of such person (which, from and after the date of a Flip-in Event, will be null and void), will have the right to receive, upon exercise thereof at the then-current exercise price of a Right, that number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (or, under certain circumstances, an economically equivalent security of Dollar Thrifty or other assets) that at the time of such Flip-in Event have a market value of two times the exercise price of the Right.

Table of Contents

In the event (a "Flip-over Event") that, at any time after a person has become an Acquiring Person, (i) Dollar Thrifty merges with or into any person and Dollar Thrifty is not the surviving corporation, (ii) any person merges with or into Dollar Thrifty and Dollar Thrifty is the surviving corporation, but all or part of the shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are changed or exchanged for stock or other securities of any other person or cash or any other property, or (iii) 50% or more of Dollar Thrifty's assets or earning power, including securities creating obligations of Dollar Thrifty, are sold, in each case as described in the Rights Agreement, then, and in each such case, proper provision will be made so that each holder of a Right, other than Rights which have become void, will thereafter have the right to receive, upon the exercise thereof at the then-current exercise price of the Right, that number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock (or, under certain circumstances, an economically equivalent security or securities) of such other person that at the time of such Flip-over Event have a market value of two times the exercise price of the Right.

From and after the Distribution Date, Rights (other than any Rights that have become null and void) will be exercisable as described above, upon payment of the aggregate exercise price in cash. In addition, at any time after the earlier of the Share Acquisition Date and the Distribution Date and prior to the acquisition by any person or group of affiliated or associated persons of 50% or more of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock, Dollar Thrifty may exchange the Rights (other than any Rights that have become null and void), in whole or in part, at an exchange ratio of one share of Dollar Thrifty common stock per Right (subject to adjustment).

With certain exceptions, no adjustment in the Purchase Price will be required until cumulative adjustments require an adjustment in the Purchase Price of at least 1%. Dollar Thrifty will not be required to issue fractional Preferred Shares (other than fractions that are integral multiples of one one-hundredth of a Preferred Share, which may, at the option of Dollar Thrifty, be evidenced by depositary receipts) or fractional shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock or other securities issuable upon the exercise of Rights. In lieu of issuing such securities, Dollar Thrifty may make a cash payment, as provided in the Rights Agreement.

Dollar Thrifty may, at its option, redeem the Rights in whole, but not in part, at a price of \$0.001 per Right, subject to adjustment (the "Redemption Price"), at any time prior to the earlier of (i) the close of business on the Share Acquisition Date and (ii) the close of business on the Expiration Date. Immediately upon any redemption of the Rights, the right to exercise the Rights will terminate and the only right of the holders of Rights will be to receive the Redemption Price.

Prior to the time at which the Rights cease to be redeemable, the Rights Agreement may be amended by Dollar Thrifty without the approval of any holders of Rights, including amendments that increase or decrease the Purchase Price, that add other events requiring adjustment to the Purchase Price payable and the number of the Preferred Shares or other securities issuable upon the exercise of the Rights or that modify procedures relating to the redemption of the Rights, except that no amendment may be made that decreases the stated Redemption Price to an amount less than \$0.001 per Right.

The board of directors of Dollar Thrifty will have the exclusive power and authority to administer the Rights Agreement and to exercise all rights and powers specifically granted to the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty or to Dollar Thrifty therein, or as may be necessary or advisable in the administration of the Rights Agreement, including without limitation the right and power to interpret the provisions of the Rights Agreement and to make all determinations deemed necessary or advisable for the administration of the Rights Agreement (including any determination to redeem or not redeem the Rights or to amend or not amend the Rights Agreement). All such actions, calculations, interpretations and determinations (including any omission with respect to any of the foregoing) which are done or made by the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty in good faith will be final, conclusive and binding on Dollar Thrifty, the Rights Agent, the holders of the Rights and all other parties and will not subject the board of directors of Dollar Thrifty to any liability to any person, including without limitation the Rights Agent and the holders of the Rights.

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL INFORMATION OF HERTZ AND DOLLAR THRIFTY

The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2010 and for the three months ended March 31, 2011 are presented on a pro forma basis to give effect to the offer and related transactions as if they had occurred on January 1, 2010. The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as of March 31, 2011 is presented on a pro forma basis to give effect to the offer and related transactions as if they had occurred on March 31, 2011.

The following unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, or the "pro forma financial statements," were derived from and should be read in conjunction with:

the consolidated financial statements of Hertz as of and for the year ended December 31, 2010 and the related notes included in Hertz's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange;

the consolidated financial statements of Dollar Thrifty as of and for the year ended December 31, 2010 and the related notes included in Dollar Thrifty's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange;

the consolidated financial statements of Hertz as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2011 and the related notes included in Hertz's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2011, which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange; and

the consolidated financial statements of Dollar Thrifty as of and for the three months ended March 31, 2011 and the related notes included in Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2011, which is incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange.

The consolidated financial statements of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty as of March 31, 2011 and for the three months ended March 31, 2011 and year ended December 31, 2010 have been adjusted in the pro forma financial statements to give effect to events that are (1) directly attributable to the offer and related transactions, (2) factually supportable and (3) with respect to the statements of operations, expected to have a continuing impact on the combined company. The pro forma financial statements should be read in conjunction with the accompanying notes to the pro forma financial statements.

The unaudited pro forma adjustments were based on publicly available information, including Hertz's Registration Statement on Form S-4/A filed on August 12, 2010 in connection with the 2010 Merger Agreement, Dollar Thrifty's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 and Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2011. The unaudited pro forma adjustments were also based on certain assumptions and estimates that Hertz believes are reasonable based on such publicly available information. Dollar Thrifty has not participated in the preparation of the pro forma financial statements or this prospectus/offer to exchange and has not reviewed or verified the information, assumptions or estimates relating to Dollar Thrifty in the pro forma financial statements. Additional information may exist that could materially affect the assumptions and estimates and related pro forma adjustments. Pro forma adjustments have been included only to the extent appropriate information is known, factually supportable and reasonably available to Hertz.

The pro forma financial statements assume, among other things, that upon consummation of the offer:

all outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock are exchanged in the offer at the fixed exchange ratio of 0.8546 shares of Hertz common stock for each share of Dollar Thrifty common stock and \$57.60 in cash for each share of Dollar Thrifty common stock;

all outstanding options to purchase shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock under Dollar Thrifty's employee stock plans will be converted into options to purchase shares of Hertz common stock, on the same terms and conditions as applicable to the options to purchase Dollar Thrifty common stock, except that the number of shares of Hertz common stock and the exercise price per share will be adjusted based on the offer consideration and the closing price per share of Hertz common stock on the date the offer is consummated (or if that date is not a trading day, the trading day immediately preceding that date); and

all outstanding awards of restricted stock units and performance units will vest and be converted into a right to receive a lump sum cash payment equal to the product of (1) the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock subject to such award (in the case of performance awards as if performance was achieved at the target level) and (2) the sum of (A) \$57.60 and (B) the value of the stock portion of the offer consideration, valued at the closing price per share of Hertz common stock on the date the offer is consummated (or if that date is not a trading day, the trading day immediately preceding that date).

The pro forma financial statements have been presented for informational purposes only. The pro forma financial statements are not necessarily indicative of what the combined company's financial position or results of operations actually would have been had the offer been completed as of the dates indicated. In addition, the pro forma financial statements do not purport to project the future financial position or operating results of the combined company. There were no material transactions between Hertz and Dollar Thrifty during the period presented in the pro forma financial statements that would need to be eliminated.

The pro forma financial statements have been prepared using the acquisition method of accounting under GAAP, which is subject to change and interpretation. Hertz has been treated as the acquirer in the offer for accounting purposes. Assumptions and estimates underlying the pro forma adjustments are described in the accompanying notes, which should be read in conjunction with the pro forma financial statements.

Acquisition accounting is dependent upon certain valuations and other studies that have not yet begun or are not yet completed, and will not be completed until after the closing of the offer. Accordingly, the pro forma adjustments are preliminary and have been made solely for the purpose of preparing the pro forma financial statements and are based upon preliminary information available at the time of the preparation of this prospectus/offer to exchange. Differences between these preliminary estimates and the final acquisition accounting will occur and these differences could have a material impact on the pro forma financial statements and the combined company's future results of operations and financial position.

The pro forma financial statements do not reflect any cost savings or other synergies that the combined company may achieve as a result of the offer or the costs to integrate the operations of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty or the costs necessary to achieve these cost savings and other synergies. The pro forma financial statements also do not reflect any divestitures that Hertz may be required to make in connection with obtaining regulatory approvals and clearances for the offer. Further, while Hertz has engaged in discussions with the Federal Trade Commission and has started a process for the divestiture of its Advantage brand, the results of Advantage are included in the pro forma results above and have not been reclassified to held for sale. The effects of the foregoing items could, individually or in the aggregate, materially impact the pro forma financial statements.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations For the Year Ended December 31, 2010

(in thousands of dollars, except per share data)		Hertz		Dollar Thrifty	Adjus	Forma stments ote 5)			o Forma ombined
Revenues:				Ũ	,	,			
Car rental	\$	6,355,205	\$	1,473,023	\$			\$	7,828,228
Equipment rental	Ŧ	1,069,820	Ŧ	-,,	Ŧ			Ŧ	1,069,820
Other		137,509		64,137					201,646
		,		,					,
Total revenues		7,562,534		1,537,160					9,099,694
rotar revenues		7,502,551		1,557,100					,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,
Expenses:									
Direct operating		4,282,351		745,535					5,027,886
Depreciation of		7,202,331		7-5,555					5,027,000
revenue earning									
equipment and									
lease charges		1,868,147		299,200					2,167,347
Selling, general		1,000,147		299,200			(a)(c)(d)		2,107,347
and							(a)(c)(u)		
administrative		664,512		209,341		(62,073)			811,780
Interest expense		773,427		209,341 90,887		6,720	(b)		871,034
Interest and other		113,421		90,007		0,720	(0)		871,034
income, net		(12,310)		(1,584)					(13,894)
Impairment		(12,510)		(1,504)					(13,094)
charges				1,057					1,057
charges				1,057					1,057
Total expenses		7,576,127		1,344,436		(55,353)			8,865,210
Total expenses		7,570,127		1,544,450		(55,555)			8,805,210
т · с ·							(1)		
Increase in fair							(d)		
value of				(29, (0.4))		28 604			
derivatives				(28,694)		28,694			
Income (loss)									
before income		(12, 502)		221 419		26 650			024 494
taxes		(13,593)		221,418		26,659			234,484
(Provision) for taxes on income		(17.069)		(00, 202)		(10.207)(.)		(117.667)
taxes on income		(17,068)		(90,202)		(10,397)(6	e)		(117,667)
		(20.661)		101.016		16.060			116.015
Net income (loss)		(30,661)		131,216		16,262			116,817
Less: Net income									
attributable to									
noncontrolling		(17.202)							(17.292)
interest		(17,383)							(17,383)
Net income (loss)									
attributable to									
Hertz/Dollar									
Thrifty common	¢	(40.044)	ቀ	121.017	¢	1()()		¢	00.424
stockholders	\$	(48,044)	\$	131,216	\$	16,262		\$	99,434

Weighted average shares outstanding (in thousands)

Basic	411,941	28,623	(3,900)	(f)	436,664
Diluted	411,941	30,245	9,351	(f)	451,537
Earnings (loss) per					
share attributable					
to Hertz/Dollar					
Thrifty common					
stockholders:					
Basic	\$ (0.12) \$	4.58			\$ 0.23
Diluted	\$ (0.12) \$	4.34			\$ 0.22

See accompanying Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Financial Statements, which are an integral part of these statements.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Statement of Operations For the Three Months Ended March 31, 2011

						Forma		
(in thousands of dollars, event per sh	s of dollars, except per share dhan tz			Dollar Fhrifty		stments ote 5)		o Forma ombined
Revenues:	larc	winnings.		mnty	(14	<i>i</i> (<i>s</i>)	C	Jindineu
Car rental	\$	1,478,938	\$	332,272	\$		\$	1,811,210
Equipment rental		268,086						268,086
Other		32,979		16,075				49,054
Total revenues		1,780,003		348,347				2,128,350
Expenses:								
Direct operating		1,073,665		178,305				1,251,970
Depreciation of revenue earning equipment		,,						,,
and lease charges		436,089		74,174				510,263
Selling, general and administrative		182,221		48,947		(6,907) (a)(c)(d)		224,261
Interest expense		196,889		21,442		(703) (b)		219,034
Interest and other (income) expense, net		50,021		(465)				49,556
Total expenses		1,938,885		322,403		(6,204)		2,255,084
Increase in fair value of derivatives				(3,474)		3,474 (d)		
Income (loss) before income taxes		(158,882)		29,418		2,730		(126,734)
(Provision) benefit for taxes on income		29,940		(12,895)		(1,064) (e)		15,981
Net income (loss)		(128,942)		16,523		1.666		(110,753)
Less: Net income attributable to noncontrolling		(120,912)		10,525		1,000		(110,755)
interest		(3,673)						(3,673)
Net income (loss) attributable to Hertz/Dollar Thrifty common stockholders	\$	(132,615)	\$	16,523	\$	1,666	\$	(114,426)
	Ŷ	(10_,010)	Ψ	10,020	Ŷ	1,000	Ŷ	(11,120)
Weighted average shares outstanding (in								
thousands)								
Basic		414,065		28,761		(4,038) (f)		438,788
Diluted		414,065		31,053		(6,330) (f)		438,788
Earnings (loss) per share attributable to Hertz/Dollar Thrifty common stockholders:								
Basic	\$	(0.32)	\$	0.57			\$	(0.26)
Diluted		(0.32)		0.57			ֆ \$	(0.20)
See accompanying Notes to	-				ed Coml	oined Consolidated	ψ	(0.20)
Einongial Statema								

Financial Statements, which are an integral part of these statements.

Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Balance Sheet As of March 31, 2011

(in thousands of dollars) Assets		Hertz		Dollar Thrifty	Pro Forma Adjustments (Note 5)			ro Forma ombined
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	1,365,759	\$	518,548	\$ (1,854,637)	(g)	\$	29,670
Restricted cash and cash	Ψ	1,505,757	Ψ	510,510	φ (1,051,057)	(6)	Ψ	29,070
equivalents		190,886		159,945				350,831
Receivables, less allowance for								
doubtful accounts		1,311,755		99,093				1,410,848
Inventories, at lower of cost or								
market		97,472						97,472
Prepaid expenses and other						(h)		100 667
assets		428,879		72,918	(8,132)	1		493,665
Revenue earning equipment, net		7714151		1 (92 000				0.206.250
Cars		7,714,151		1,682,099				9,396,250
Other equipment		1,687,109						1,687,109
Total revenue earning equipment, net		9,401,260		1,682,099				11,083,359
Property and equipment, net		1,186,509		110,952				1,297,461
Income taxes receivable				14,431	(14,431)	(d)		
Other intangible assets, net		2,535,570			550,000	(i)		3,085,570
Goodwill		309,495			1,329,513	(j)		1,639,008
Total Assets	\$	16,827,585	\$	2,657,986	\$ 2,313		\$	19,487,884
Liabilities and Equity								
Accounts payable	\$	1,204,927	\$	32,606		a v	\$	1,237,533
Accrued liabilities Accrued taxes		983,420		147,415	(10,721)			1,120,114
Debt		121,602 10,750,019		1,551,315	(19,973) (162,375)			101,629 12,138,959
Public liability and property		10,750,019		1,551,515	(102,373)	(1)		12,136,939
damage		282,127		110,689				392,816
Deferred taxes on income		1,450,797		256,468	224,550	(m)		1,931,815
		_,,			,	()		-,,,
Total Liabilities		14,792,892		2,098,493	31,481			16,922,866
		1,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,		2,070,170	51,101			10,722,000
Common Stock		4,149		354	(107)	(n)		4,396
Preferred Stock		1,119		551	(107)	(11)		1,570
Additional paid-in capital		3,184,496		943,413	(379,873)	(0)		3,748,036
Accumulated deficit		(1,242,975)		(145,446)		(p)		(1,276,437)
Accumulated other						(q)		
comprehensive income (loss)		68,873		(7,790)	7,790			68,873
Treasury stock				(231,038)	231,038	(r)		
Total Hertz/Dollar Thrifty equity		2,014,543		559,493	(29,168)	I		2,544,868
Noncontrolling interest		20,150						20,150
The one of the office of the o		20,150						20,150
Total Equity		2,034,693		559,493	(29,168))		2,565,018

Total Liabilities and Equity	\$	16,827,585	\$	2,657,986	\$	2,313	\$	19,487,884
1	See accompanying Notes to Unaudited Pro Forma Condensed Combined Consolidated Financial Statements, which are an integral part of these statements.							

NOTES TO THE UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONDENSED COMBINED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Description of Transaction

On April 25, 2010, Hertz, HDTMS, Inc. and Dollar Thrifty entered into a merger agreement, as amended on September 10, 2010 (the "2010 Merger Agreement"), pursuant to which, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the 2010 Merger Agreement, Dollar Thrifty would have become a wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz. On September 30, 2010, at a special meeting of Dollar Thrifty stockholders, a majority of the outstanding shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock did not vote in favor of the proposal to adopt the 2010 Merger Agreement. As a result, on October 1, 2010, Hertz terminated the 2010 Merger Agreement.

HDTMS, Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz, is now offering to exchange each outstanding share of Dollar Thrifty common stock that is validly tendered and not properly withdrawn prior to the expiration date, for (1) \$57.60 in cash, less any applicable withholding taxes and without interest, and (2) 0.8546 shares of Hertz common stock, upon the terms and subject to the conditions contained in this prospectus/offer to exchange and the accompanying letter of transmittal. Based on the closing price of Hertz stock on May 6, 2011, the date used for preparation of the pro forma financial statements, the consideration to be transferred by Hertz to Dollar Thrifty stockholders is valued at \$72.00 per share, or approximately \$2.2 billion in the aggregate.

2. Basis of Presentation

The pro forma financial statements were prepared using the acquisition method of accounting in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board's Accounting Standards Codification (ASC) 805, *Business Combinations*, and uses the fair value concepts defined in ASC 820, *Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures*. Certain reclassifications have been made to the historical financial statements of Dollar Thrifty to conform with Hertz's presentation, primarily related to the presentation of (i) interest income, which Dollar Thrifty shows net with interest expense, and (ii) capitalized software, which Dollar Thrifty shows as a separate line item, but which Hertz includes in "Property and equipment, net". Hertz has not been able to perform any due diligence since the termination of the 2010 Merger Agreement through which other differences in presentation could be definitively identified. Upon consummation of the offer, further review of Dollar Thrifty's accounting policies may identify additional differences between the accounting policies of the two companies that, when conformed, could have a material impact on the financial statements of Hertz as the combined company following the offer. At this time, Hertz is not aware of any differences that would have a material impact on the financial statements of Hertz as the combined company following the offer.

ASC 805 requires, among other things, that most assets acquired and liabilities assumed be recognized at their fair values as of the consummation of the offer. In addition, ASC 805 establishes that the consideration transferred be measured at the consummation of the offer at the then-current market price; this particular requirement will likely result in a per share equity component that is different from the amount assumed in the pro forma financial statements.

ASC 820 defines the term "fair value" and sets forth the valuation requirements for any asset or liability measured at fair value, expands related disclosure requirements and specifies a hierarchy of valuation techniques based on the nature of the inputs used to develop the fair value measures. Fair value is defined in ASC 820 as "the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date." This is an exit price concept for the valuation of the asset or liability. In addition, market participants are assumed to be buyers and sellers in the principal (or the most advantageous) market for the asset or liability. Fair value measurements for an asset assume the highest and best use by these market participants. As a result of these standards, Hertz may be required to record assets which are not intended to be used or sold



and/or to value assets at fair value measures that do not reflect Hertz's intended use of those assets. Many of these fair value measurements can be highly subjective and it is also possible that other professionals, applying reasonable judgment to the same facts and circumstances, could develop and support a range of alternative estimated amounts.

Under ASC 805 acquisition-related transaction costs (e.g., advisory, legal, valuation, other professional fees) and certain acquisition-related restructuring charges impacting the target company are not included as a component of consideration transferred but are accounted for as expenses in the periods in which the costs are incurred. Total advisory, legal, regulatory and valuation costs expected to be incurred by Hertz are estimated to be approximately \$58 million, of which Hertz estimates \$21 million and \$3 million have been paid in the year ended December 31, 2010 and three months ended March 31, 2011, respectively, and have been removed from the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations as they reflect non-recurring charges directly related to the offer. The remaining \$33 million of anticipated costs for Hertz are reflected in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined balance sheet as a reduction to cash and retained earnings. Additionally, acquisition-related transaction costs incurred by Dollar Thrifty in 2010 and the three months ended March 31, 2011 of approximately \$23 million and \$4 million, respectively, have been removed from the unaudited pro forma condensed statements of operations as they reflect non-recurring three months ended March 31, 2011 of approximately \$23 million and \$4 million, respectively, have been removed from the unaudited pro forma condensed combined statements of operations as they reflect non-recurring charges Agreement, as well as other transaction-related expenses.

3. Estimate of Consideration Expected to be Transferred

The following is a preliminary estimate of consideration expected to be transferred to consummate the offer:

	n thousands, except per share amounts)
Dollar Thrifty common stock shares outstanding at	
March 31, 2011	28,929
Cash per share	\$ 57.60
Cash consideration for outstanding shares	1,666,310
Value of Dollar Thrifty performance unit share awards and restricted stock units to be settled in cash	5,360(a)
Total cash consideration	1,671,670
Dollar Thrifty common stock shares outstanding at	
March 31, 2011	28,929
Common stock exchange ratio per share	0.8546
Equivalent Hertz shares	24,723
Hertz common stock share price on May 6, 2011	\$ 16.85(b)
Common stock equity consideration Fair value of share-based compensation awards	416,578 147,209(c)
Total estimated consideration transferred	\$ 2,235,457

Represents the cash consideration estimated to be paid to holders of Dollar Thrifty performance units and restricted stock units for service prior to the consummation of the offer. At the date the offer is completed, the holders of each performance unit and each restricted stock unit is assumed to be entitled to receive a lump sum cash payment equal to the product of (1) the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock subject to such award (in the case of performance units, as if performance was achieved at the target level) and (2) the sum of (A) \$57.60 and (B) the value of the stock portion of the offer consideration, valued at the closing price per share of Hertz common stock on the date the offer is consummated (or if that date is not a trading day, the trading day immediately preceding that day). ASC 805 requires that cash payments made to settle vested awards attributable to precombination service be

⁽a)

included in the consideration transferred. Additionally, approximately \$10.0 million in payments associated with performance units and restricted stock

Table of Contents

units associated with post-combination services are expected to be expensed after consummation of the offer. This amount will differ from the actual amount recorded as the portion of this amount associated with performance units is based on vesting through March 31, 2011.

(b)

In accordance with ASC 805, Hertz's actual stock price as of the date the offer is completed will be used to determine the value of stock and stock options to be issued as consideration in connection with the offer and thus to calculate the actual purchase price. In calculating the estimated purchase price, Hertz's stock price as of May 6, 2011 was used as a proxy for the actual Hertz stock price as of the date the offer is completed. Changes in Hertz's stock price between May 6, 2011 and the date the offer is completed may result in a material difference from the stock price used to calculate the estimated purchase price for the purposes of the pro forma financial statements. If Hertz's stock price as of the date the offer is consideration transferred would increase or decreases by 25% from the price assumed in the pro forma financial statements, the consideration transferred would increase or decrease by approximately \$104 million, which would be reflected as an increase or decrease to goodwill. Hertz believes that it is reasonably possible that the Hertz common stock price as of the consummation of the offer will be up to 25% higher or lower than the common stock price assumed in the pro forma financial statements, based upon fluctuations in Hertz's common stock price over the four months ended April 30, 2011.

(c)

Each Dollar Thrifty stock option is assumed to be converted into an adjusted Hertz stock option to acquire a number of shares of Hertz common stock, determined by multiplying the number of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock subject to the Dollar Thrifty stock option by an exchange ratio (the "Incentive Award Exchange Ratio") equal to the sum of the fixed exchange ratio (0.8546 Hertz shares for which each Dollar Thrifty share will be exchanged) and the quotient of \$57.60 (the cash consideration) divided by the closing price per share of Hertz common stock on the date the offer is consummated (or if not a trading day, the last trading day before that day). The exercise price per share of Hertz common stock subject to the adjusted Hertz stock option will be equal to the per share exercise price of such Dollar Thrifty stock option divided by the Incentive Award Exchange Ratio. In accordance with ASC 805, the fair value of outstanding Dollar Thrifty stock options, which are assumed to immediately vest upon consummation of the offer, has been attributed to precombination service and included in the consideration transferred.

4. Estimate of Assets to be Acquired and Liabilities to be Assumed

The following is a preliminary estimate of the assets to be acquired and the liabilities to be assumed by Hertz in the offer:

	(In t	housands)
Book value of net assets acquired at March 31,		
2011(a)	\$	560,226
Adjustments to:		
Revenue earning equipment(b)		
Property and equipment(b)		
Identifiable intangible assets(c)		550,000
Debt(d)		16,750
Contingencies(e)		
Taxes(f)		(221,032)
Goodwill(g)		1,329,513
Estimate of consideration expected to be		
transferred	\$	2,235,457

⁽a)

The following reconciles the net assets of Dollar Thrifty, as disclosed in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2011, to the amount estimated to be acquired upon consummation of the offer:

Table of Contents

	(In th	ousands)
Net assets of Dollar Thrifty, as disclosed in its Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31,		
2011	\$	559,493
Retention payments paid, net of income tax benefit of \$850 by Dollar Thrifty prior to consummation of the offer(i)		(1,330)
Elimination of unamortized deferred financing fees associated with Dollar Thrifty's extinguishment of non-vehicle debt		
prior to consummation of the offer, net of income tax benefit of \$1,174(i)		(1,837)
Elimination of deferred compensation associated with restricted stock units(ii)		3,900
	\$	560,226

(i)

Amounts assumed for purposes of these pro forma financial statements based on publicly available information.

(ii)

It is assumed, based on publicly available information, that at March 31, 2011, Dollar Thrifty had accrued for deferred compensation in relation to vested, but deferred, restricted stock units for non-employee directors. For purposes of these pro forma financial statements, it is assumed that these restricted stock units will be converted into a right to receive a lump sum cash payment (as described in Note 1).

(b)

As of the consummation of the offer, revenue earning equipment and property and equipment (including software) are required to be measured at fair value, unless those assets are classified as held-for-sale as of the consummation of the offer. The acquired assets can include assets that are not intended to be used or sold, or that are intended to be used in a manner other than their highest and best use. Hertz does not have sufficient information at this time as to the specific nature, age, condition or location of these assets, and Hertz does not know the appropriate valuation premise, in-use or in-exchange, as the valuation premise requires a certain level of knowledge about the assets being evaluated as well as a profile of the associated market participants. Accordingly, for purposes of the pro forma financial statements, Hertz believes that the current Dollar Thrifty book values for revenue earning equipment and property and equipment (including software) of \$1,682 million and \$111 million, respectively, represent the best estimates of fair value. These estimates of fair value are preliminary and subject to change and could vary materially from the actual adjustment. For each 1% change in fair value to revenue earning equipment and property and equipment, assuming weighted-average useful lives of 1.5 years and 7.5 years, respectively, depreciation expense would change by approximately \$11.2 million and \$0.2 million, respectively.

(c)

As of the consummation of the offer, identifiable intangible assets are required to be measured at fair value and these acquired assets could include assets that are not intended to be used or sold or that are intended to be used in a manner other than their highest and best use. For purposes of the pro forma financial statements, it is assumed that all assets will be used in a manner that represents the highest and best use of those assets, but it is not assumed that any market participant synergies will be achieved. The consideration of synergies has been excluded because they are not considered to be factually supportable, which is a required condition for these pro forma adjustments.

The fair value of identifiable intangible assets is determined primarily using the "income method," which starts with a forecast of all the expected future net cash flows. Under applicable antitrust laws and regulations, there are significant limitations regarding what Hertz can learn about the specifics of the Dollar Thrifty intangible assets prior to the consummation of the offer and any such process will take several months to complete.

At this time, Hertz does not have sufficient information as to the amount, timing and risk of cash flows of all of these intangible assets. Some of the more significant assumptions inherent in the development of intangible asset values, from the perspective of a market participant, include the amount and timing of projected future cash flows (including revenue, cost of sales, research and development costs, sales and marketing expenses, and working capital/contributory asset charges); the discount rate selected to measure the risks inherent in the future cash flows; and the assessment of the asset's life cycle and the competitive trends impacting the asset, as well as other factors. However, for purposes of these pro forma financial statements and using available information, such as historical product revenues, Dollar Thrifty's cost structure, and certain other high-level assumptions, the fair value of the identifiable intangible assets and their weighted-average useful lives have been estimated as follows:

		timated r Value	Estimated
	(In th	iousands)	Useful Life
Trade names	\$	445,000	Indefinite
Customer relationships		105,000	10 years
Total	\$	550,000	

These preliminary estimates of fair value and weighted-average useful life will likely be different from the final acquisition accounting, and the difference could have a material impact on the accompanying pro forma financial statements. Once Hertz has full access to the specifics of the Dollar Thrifty intangible assets, additional insight will be gained that could impact the estimated total value assigned to intangible assets and/or the estimated weighted-average useful life of each category of intangible assets. The estimated intangible asset values and their useful lives could be impacted by a variety of factors that may become known to Hertz only upon access to additional information and/or by changes in such factors that may occur prior to the consummation of the offer. Increased knowledge about these and/or other elements could result in a change to the estimated fair value of the Dollar Thrifty intangible assets and/or to the estimated weighted-average useful lives from what Hertz has assumed in these pro forma financial statements. The combined effect of any such changes could then also result in a significant increase or decrease to Hertz's estimate of associated amortization expense.

(d)

As of the consummation of the offer, debt is required to be measured at fair value. Hertz has calculated the adjustment based on information obtained from Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2011 on the fair value of Dollar Thrifty debt and believes the pro forma adjustment amount to be reasonable. For each \$10 million decrease/(increase) in the fair value of the Dollar Thrifty debt, interest expense would increase/(decrease) by approximately \$8.3 million.

(e)

As of the consummation of the offer, except as specifically excluded, contingencies are required to be measured at fair value, if the acquisition-date fair value of the asset or liability arising from a contingency can be determined. If the acquisition-date fair value of the asset or liability cannot be determined, the asset or liability would be recognized at the acquisition date if both of the following criteria were met: (i) it is probable that an asset existed or that a liability had been incurred at the acquisition date and (ii) the amount of the asset or liability can be reasonably estimated. These criteria are to be applied using the guidance in ASC 450, Contingencies. As disclosed in Dollar Thrifty's 2010 Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 and Dollar Thrifty's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2011, which are incorporated by reference into this prospectus/offer to exchange, Dollar Thrifty is involved in various legal actions, claims and governmental inquiries and proceedings, which are pending or may be instituted or asserted in the future against them. However, Hertz does not have sufficient information

Table of Contents

at this time to evaluate if the fair value of these contingencies can be determined and, if determinable, to value them under a fair value standard. A fair valuation effort would require intimate knowledge of complex legal matters and associated defense strategies, which cannot occur prior to the consummation of the offer. As required, Dollar Thrifty currently accounts for these contingencies under ASC 450. If fair value cannot be determined for Dollar Thrifty's contingencies, the combined company would continue to account for the Dollar Thrifty contingencies using ASC 450. Since Dollar Thrifty's current accounting approach is subject to external audit and as Dollar Thrifty management, unlike Hertz management, has full and complete access to relevant information about these contingencies, Hertz believes that it has no basis for modifying Dollar Thrifty's current application of these standards. Accordingly, for the purpose of the pro forma financial statements, Hertz has not adjusted the Dollar Thrifty book values. This approach is preliminary and subject to change.

(f)

As of the consummation of the offer, Hertz will provide deferred taxes as part of the accounting for the offer, primarily related to the estimated fair value adjustments for acquired intangibles and assumed debt. The pro forma adjustment to record the effect of deferred taxes was computed as follows:

	(In tl	nousands)
Estimated fair value of identifiable intangible assets to		
be acquired	\$	550,000
Estimated fair value adjustment of debt to be assumed		16,750
Total estimated fair value adjustments	\$	566,750
Deferred taxes associated with the estimated fair value adjustments at 39%	\$	221,032

(g)

Goodwill is calculated as the difference between the acquisition date fair value of the consideration expected to be transferred and the values assigned to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed. Goodwill is not amortized.

5. Pro Forma Adjustments

Adjustments included in the column under the heading "Pro Forma Adjustments" represent the following:

(a)

To adjust amortization expense for the estimated amortization expense of customer relationship intangible assets acquired, with an estimated fair value of \$105 million and an estimated useful life of ten years.

(b)

To adjust interest expense as follows:

	 Ended r 31, 2010 (In tho	Three M Enc March 3 ousands)	led
Amortization of the fair			
value adjustment to debt	\$ 13,942	\$	2,006
Elimination of interest expense due to the extinguishment of Dollar Thrifty's existing non-vehicle debt(i)	(5,770)		(940)
Elimination of amortization of deferred financing costs associated with extinguished debt	(1,452)		(363)
Total	\$ 6,720	\$	703

(i)

Includes elimination of commitment fees related to Dollar Thrifty's revolving credit facility. Elimination of Dollar Thrifty's letter of credit fees relating to Dollar Thrifty's letters of credit outstanding at the end of the relevant periods offset by assumption that outstanding balance of Dollar Thrifty's letters of credit at the end of the relevant periods were issued under the terms of Hertz's Senior ABL Facility in force as at March 31, 2011 for the entire duration of the relevant periods.

(c)

To eliminate advisory, legal, regulatory and retention costs that are directly attributable to the offer but that are not expected to have a continuing impact on the combined company's results, as follows:

	Year En December 3		l
Eliminate Hertz's acquisition-related advisory, legal and regulatory costs assumed to be non-recurring	\$	21,274	\$ 2,538
Eliminate Dollar Thrifty's acquisition-related transaction and retention costs assumed to be non-recurring		22,605	\$ 3,520
Total	\$	43,879	\$ 6,058

(d)

Certain adjustments have been made to the historical financial statements of Dollar Thrifty to conform to Hertz's presentation. For the pro forma condensed combined statements of operations, the increase in the fair value of derivatives, which Dollar Thrifty presents as

a separate line item, has been reclassified to the "Selling, general and administrative" line item. For the pro forma condensed combined balance sheet, Dollar Thrifty's "Income taxes receivable", which is presented as a separate line item, has been reclassified and netted against Hertz's "Accrued taxes" line item.

(e)

To record the impact on accrued income taxes in relation to pre-closing retention program and deferred compensation payments and the write-off of deferred financing costs.

Hertz has generally assumed a 39% tax rate when estimating the tax impacts of the offer, representing the statutory tax rate for Hertz. The effective tax rate of the combined company could be significantly different (either higher or lower) depending on post-offer activities, cash needs and the geographical location of businesses.

Table of Contents

(f)

The unaudited pro forma condensed combined basic and diluted income (loss) per share calculations are based on the combined basic and diluted weighted average shares of Dollar Thrifty outstanding are assumed to be replaced by the shares expected to be issued by Hertz in connection with the offer. For the three months ended March 31, 2011, no dilution from common stock equivalents is reflected in the unaudited pro forma condensed combined financial statements, as such impact would be antidilutive.

	Year Ended December 31, 2010 (in thousands)
Basic:	
Hertz weighted average common shares	411,941
Equivalent Dollar Thrifty common shares after exchange	24,723
Pro forma weighted average basic common shares Diluted:	436,664
Pro forma weighted average basic common shares	436,664
Add: Hertz stock options, RSUs and PSUs	3,888
Add: Potential issuance of common stock upon conversion of Hertz Convertible Senior Notes	6,652
Add: Dollar Thrifty replacement stock options	4,333
Pro forma weighted average diluted common shares	451,537

(g)

To adjust cash and cash equivalents, as follows:

	(In t	housands)
Extinguishment of Dollar Thrifty's		
non-vehicle debt in connection with		
the consummation of the offer	\$	(145,625)
Cash portion of offer		
consideration(i) (see Note 3)		(1,671,670)
Retention payments paid by Dollar		
Thrifty prior to closing(ii) (see		
Note 4(a))		(3,880)
Estimate of future offer-related		
transaction costs		(33,462)
Total	\$	(1,854,637)

Hertz intends to pay the cash consideration for the offer from cash on hand, borrowings under bank credit facilities and/or from the issuance of debt securities. These pro forma financial statements assume that the cash consideration will be funded entirely from available cash balances, as the terms of any such borrowings or issuance of debt securities have yet to be determined. If Hertz funds all or any material portion of the cash consideration with new borrowings or the issuance of debt securities, such funding could have a material impact on these pro forma financial statements.

(ii)

For purposes of these pro forma financial statements, it is assumed that Dollar Thrifty has established a retention program with a pool of approximately \$7,760,000 for Dollar Thrifty employees who are not executive officers and that 50% of the approximately \$7,760,000 charge will be payable upon completion of the offer and 50% will be payable upon completion of a six-month requisite service period following the completion of the offer. Based on those assumptions, Hertz will incur charges following the offer of

⁽i)

approximately \$3,880,000 in relation to this retention program.

(h)

To adjust prepaid expenses and other assets, as follows:

	(In tł	nousands)
Eliminate unamortized deferred		
financing fees associated with		
Dollar Thrifty's extinguished		
non-vehicle debt(i)	\$	(3,011)
Eliminate Rabbi trust plan		
(prefunding) associated with		
deferred compensation		(5,121)
Total	\$	(8,132)
1000	Ψ	(0,102)

(i)

Amounts assumed for purposes of these pro forma financial statements based on publicly available information.

(i)

To record intangible assets acquired at an estimate of fair value of \$550,000,000 (see Note 4(c)).

(j)

To record an estimate of acquisition date goodwill (see Note 4(g)).

(k)

To reflect the settlement of assumed retention and deferred compensation expense.

(l)

To eliminate Dollar Thrifty's non-vehicle debt and adjust Dollar Thrifty's remaining debt to an estimate of fair value:

	(In t	housands)
Eliminate Dollar Thrifty		
non-vehicle debt(i)	\$	(145,625)
Estimated fair value decrease to remaining debt assumed(i)		(16,750)
Total	\$	(162,375)

(i)

Amounts assumed for purposes of these pro forma financial statements based on publicly available information.

(m)

To adjust deferred taxes on income associated with the estimated fair value adjustments of assets to be acquired and liabilities to be assumed, at 39% (see Note 4(f)), and to reverse deferred taxes of \$3,518,000 associated with deferred compensation assumed to be paid by Dollar Thrifty prior to closing.

(n)

To record the stock portion of the offer consideration, at par, and to eliminate Dollar Thrifty's common stock, at par, as follows:

	(In the	ousands)
Eliminate Dollar Thrifty		
common stock	\$	(354)
		247

Issuance of Hertz common	
stock(i)	

Total	\$ (107)

(i)

Represents the issuance of approximately 24.7 million shares associated with the exchange of Dollar Thrifty shares for Hertz shares at an exchange ratio of 0.8546 (see Note 3).

	~	~
Т	()	()
T	v	v

(0)

To record the stock portion of the offer consideration, at fair value less par, and to eliminate Dollar Thrifty's additional paid-in-capital, as follows:

	(In tl	housands)
Eliminate Dollar Thrifty's additional paid-in capital	\$	(943,413)
Issuance of Hertz common stock and options		563,540
Total	\$	(379,873)

(p)

To eliminate Dollar Thrifty's accumulated deficit, and to record estimated non-recurring costs of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty for advisory, legal, regulatory and valuation costs, as follows:

	(In th	ousands)
Eliminate Dollar Thrifty's		
accumulated deficit	\$	145,446
Estimated remaining offer		
related transaction costs		
assumed to be non-recurring		(33,462)
Total	\$	111,984

(q)

To eliminate Dollar Thrifty's accumulated other comprehensive loss.

(r)

To eliminate Dollar Thrifty's treasury stock.

The pro forma financial statements do not reflect Hertz's expected realization of any cost savings. These savings are expected in direct operating, depreciation of revenue earning equipment and selling, general and administrative functions. Although Hertz management expects that cost savings will result from the offer, there can be no assurance that these cost savings will be achieved. The pro forma financial statements also do not reflect estimated restructuring and integration charges associated with the expected cost savings. Additionally, assumed severance charges for Dollar Thrifty senior management of approximately \$23 million are not reflected in the pro forma financial statements, and will be expensed as incurred

Table of Contents

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus/offer to exchange, and the documents incorporated herein by reference, include certain forward-looking statements about Hertz, Dollar Thrifty and the combined company. You should not place undue reliance on these statements. Representatives of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty may also make forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements include information concerning Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's possible or assumed future results of operations, including descriptions of Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's business strategies. These statements often include words such as "believe," "expect," "project," "anticipate," "intend," "plan," "estimate," "seek," "will," "may," "would," "should," "could," "can," "feel," "forecasts," "to be" or similar expressions. These statements are based on expectations and beliefs at the time such statements were made; however, any such statement may be influenced by factors that could cause actual outcomes and results to be materially different from those projected or anticipated. As you read and consider this prospectus/offer to exchange, you should understand that these statements are not guarantees of performance or results. These forward-looking statements are subject to numerous risks and uncertainties, including the risks described in this prospectus/offer to exchange under "Risk Factors," that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in, or implied or projected by, the forward-looking statements.

Some other risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to:

the risk that the businesses of Hertz and Dollar Thrifty will not be integrated successfully or such integration may be more difficult, time-consuming or costly than expected;

the risk that expected synergies, operational efficiencies and cost savings from the offer and second-step merger may not be fully realized or realized within the expected time frame;

the risk that revenues following the offer and second-step merger may be lower than expected;

the inability to obtain governmental approvals of the offer and second-step merger on the proposed terms and schedule;

the operational and profitability impact of divestitures that may be required to be undertaken to secure regulatory approval;

the risk of changes in applicable tax or other laws;

adverse response by Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's licensees, franchisees, dealers and independent contractors;

the risk of higher than expected financing costs to effect the offer and second-step merger;

other risks to consummation of the offer and second-step merger;

significant changes in the business environment, including as a result of industry consolidation, and the effect of competition in Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's markets, including on Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's pricing policies or use of incentives;

unanticipated regulatory or judicial proceedings or rulings;

potential or actual litigation;

the risk that management's assumptions and estimates used in applying critical accounting policies prove unreliable, inaccurate or not predictive of actual results;

the risk that the design of Hertz's or Dollar Thrifty's disclosure controls and procedures or internal controls prove inadequate, or are circumvented, thereby causing losses or errors in information or a delay in the detection of fraud;

Table of Contents

the risk that Hertz and Dollar Thrifty may not accurately estimate future levels of rental activity and adjust the size of the combined fleet accordingly; and

the impact on Hertz's or Dollar Thrifty's businesses, as well as on the risks set forth above, of various domestic or international military or terrorist activities or conflicts.

For additional information about factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from those described in the forward-looking statements, see the factors described in the Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements in each of the Hertz 10-K and the Dollar Thrifty 10-K. See "Where You Can Find More Information."

Because these forward-looking statements are subject to assumptions and uncertainties, actual results may differ materially from those expressed or implied by these forward-looking statements, and the factors that will determine these results are beyond our ability to control or predict.

Hertz cautions you not to place undue reliance on the forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange, in the case of forward-looking statements contained in this prospectus/offer to exchange, or the dates of the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange, in the case of forward-looking statements made in those incorporated documents.

Except to the extent required by applicable law or regulation, Hertz undertakes no obligation to update these forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange or to reflect the occurrence of unanticipated events.

All subsequent written or oral forward-looking statements concerning the offer, second-step merger or other matters addressed in this prospectus/offer to exchange and attributable to Hertz or Dollar Thrifty or any person acting on their behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by the cautionary statements contained or referred to in this section.

Neither Hertz's nor Dollar Thrifty's independent registered public accounting firms have compiled, examined or otherwise applied procedures to the prospective financial information presented herein and, accordingly, do not express an opinion or any other form of assurance on such information or its achievability.

LEGAL MATTERS

Before this registration statement becomes effective, Debevoise & Plimpton LLP will provide an opinion regarding the legality of the shares of Hertz common stock to be issued pursuant to the offer. Franci J. Blassberg, Esq., a member of Debevoise & Plimpton LLP, is married to Joseph L. Rice, III, who is the Chairman of CD&R, a manager of several of the investment funds associated with the Sponsors.

EXPERTS

The financial statements and management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting (which is included in Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting) of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. incorporated in this prospectus by reference to the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

With respect to the unaudited financial information of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. as of March 31, 2011 and for the three month periods ended March 31, 2011 and March 31, 2010, incorporated by reference in this prospectus, PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP reported that they have applied limited procedures in accordance with professional standards for a review of such information. However, their separate report dated May 6, 2011 incorporated by reference herein states that they did not audit and

Table of Contents

they do not express an opinion on that unaudited financial information. Accordingly, the degree of reliance on their report on such information should be restricted in light of the limited nature of the review procedures applied. PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP is not subject to the liability provisions of Section 11 of the Securities Act of 1933 for their report on the unaudited financial information because that report is not a "report" or a "part" of the registration statement prepared or certified by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP within the meaning of Sections 7 and 11 of the Securities Act of 1933.

The consolidated financial statements and related financial statement schedule of Dollar Thrifty as of December 31, 2010 and 2009 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2010, appearing in Dollar Thrifty's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 (including schedules appearing therein), and Dollar Thrifty's effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2010 included therein, and incorporated herein by reference, have been audited by an independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their reports thereon, included therein. Pursuant to Rule 439 under the Securities Act, Hertz and Purchaser require the consent of Dollar Thrifty's independent auditors to incorporate by reference their audit report included in Dollar Thrifty's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010 into this prospectus/offer to exchange. Hertz is requesting and has, as of the date hereof, not received such consent from Dollar Thrifty's independent auditors. Hertz is also requesting an acknowledgement from Dollar Thrifty's independent auditors. Hertz is also requesting an acknowledgement from Dollar Thrifty's independent auditors. Hertz receives this consent and/or acknowledgement, Hertz and Purchaser will promptly file it as an exhibit to Hertz's registration statement of which this prospectus/offer to exchange forms a part.

MISCELLANEOUS

The offer is being made solely by this prospectus/offer to exchange and the accompanying letter of transmittal, and any amendments or supplements thereto, and is being made to all holders of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock. Hertz is not aware of any State within the United States where the making of the offer or the tender of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in connection therewith would not be in compliance with the laws of such State. If Hertz becomes aware of any State in which the making of the offer or the tender of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in connection therewith would not be in compliance with applicable law, Hertz will make a good faith effort to comply with any such law. If, after such good faith effort, Hertz cannot comply with any such law, the offer will not be made to (nor will tenders be accepted from or on behalf of) the holders of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in such State. In any jurisdiction where the securities, blue sky or other laws require the offer to be made by a licensed broker or dealer, the offer shall be deemed to be made on behalf of Hertz and Purchaser by the dealer manager or by one or more registered brokers or dealers licensed under the laws of such jurisdiction.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

Hertz (File No. 001-33139) and Dollar Thrifty (File No. 001-13647) file reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC under the Exchange Act. You may read and copy this information at the Public Reference Room of the SEC, 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330.

The SEC also maintains an Internet website that contains reports, proxy statements and other information about issuers, like Hertz and Dollar Thrifty, that file electronically with the SEC. The address of the site is http://www.sec.gov. Hertz's website address is http://www.Hertz.com, and Dollar Thrifty's address is http://www.dtag.com. The information on Hertz's and Dollar Thrifty's respective websites is not a part of this prospectus/offer to exchange.

Table of Contents

You can also inspect reports, proxy statements and other information about Hertz and Dollar Thrifty at the offices of the NYSE, 20 Broad Street, New York, New York 10005.

The SEC allows Hertz to incorporate by reference information into this prospectus/offer to exchange. This means that Hertz can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document filed separately by Hertz or Dollar Thrifty with the SEC. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be a part of this prospectus/offer to exchange, except for any information that is superseded by information that is included directly in this prospectus/offer to exchange.

This prospectus/offer to exchange incorporates by reference the documents listed below that Hertz and Dollar Thrifty have filed with the SEC prior to the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange (other than the portions of those documents not deemed to be filed). They contain important information about Hertz and Dollar Thrifty and their financial condition.

Hertz Filings (File No. 001-33139) Annual Report on Form 10-K	Period Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2010, as filed on February 25, 2011
Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q	Fiscal Quarter Ended March 31, 2011, as filed on May 6, 2011
Current Reports on Form 8-K	Filed on January 27, 2011, March 4, 2011, March 8, 2011, March 17, 2011, March 28, 2011, April 1, 2011, May 9, 2011 and the information filed pursuant to Item 5.02(b) of Form 8-K in the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on January 25, 2011
Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A	Filed on April 6, 2011

The description of Hertz common stock set forth in the registration statement on Form 8-A filed pursuant to Section 12 of the Exchange Act, including any amendment or report filed with the SEC for the purpose of updating this description.

Dollar Thrifty Filings (File No. 001-13647)

Annual Report on Form 10-K (except for the report of Dollar Thrifty's independent public accountants contained therein, which is not incorporated herein by reference because the consent of Dollar Thrifty's independent public accountants has not yet been obtained nor has exemptive relief under Rule 437, promulgated under the Securities Act been granted to Hertz by the SEC)

Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (except for the report of Dollar Thrifty's independent public accountants contained therein, which is not incorporated herein by reference because the acknowledgement from Dollar Thrifty's independent public accountants with respect to such incorporation by reference has not yet been obtained)

Current Reports on Form 8-K

Fiscal Quarter Ended March 31, 2011, as filed on May 5, 2011

Filed on January 5, 2011, February 4, 2011, February 11, 2011 (8-K/A), February 11, 2011, March 3, 2011 (8-K/A), April 7, 2011, May 9, 2011, May 18, 2011 and the information filed pursuant to Items 8.01 and Exhibit 99.2 filed pursuant to Item 9.01 of Form 8-K in the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 24, 2011

Proxy Statement on Schedule 14A Filed on April 26, 2011 The description of Dollar Thrifty common stock set forth in the registration statement on Form 8-A filed pursuant to Section 12 of the Exchange Act, including any amendment or report filed with the SEC for the purpose of updating this description.

Hertz hereby further incorporates by reference additional documents that Hertz or Dollar Thrifty may file with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act on and after the date of this prospectus/offer to exchange and prior to the termination of the offer (other than the portions of those documents not deemed to be filed). These documents include periodic reports, such as Annual Reports on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and certain Current Reports on Form 8-K (or portions thereof) that are "filed" with the SEC, as well as proxy statements.

You can obtain any of the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus/offer to exchange upon written or oral request to the information agent at Innisfree M&A Incorporated, 501 Madison Avenue, 20th floor, New York, New York 10022, toll free at (877) 456-3507 (stockholders) or collect at (212) 750-5833 (banks and brokers), or from the SEC through the SEC's website at the address described above. Documents incorporated by reference are available from the information agent without charge, excluding any exhibits to those documents unless the exhibit is specifically incorporated by reference as an exhibit in this prospectus/offer to exchange.

IF YOU WOULD LIKE TO REQUEST DOCUMENTS FROM HERTZ, PLEASE CONTACT THE INFORMATION AGENT NO LATER THAN JUNE 30, 2011, OR FIVE BUSINESS DAYS BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE, WHICHEVER IS LATER, TO RECEIVE THEM BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE OF HERTZ'S AND PURCHASER'S OFFER. If you request any incorporated documents, the information

106

ort of Fiscal Year Ended December 31, 2010, as filed on February 28, 2011

agent will mail them to you by first-class mail, or other equally prompt means, within one business day of receipt of your request.

YOU SHOULD RELY ONLY ON THE INFORMATION CONTAINED OR INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE IN THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE IN MAKING YOUR DECISION WHETHER TO TENDER YOUR SHARES OF DOLLAR THRIFTY COMMON STOCK INTO HERTZ'S AND PURCHASER'S OFFER. NEITHER HERTZ NOR PURCHASER HAS AUTHORIZED ANYONE TO PROVIDE YOU WITH INFORMATION THAT DIFFERS FROM THAT CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE. THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE IS DATED MAY 24, 2011. YOU SHOULD NOT ASSUME THAT THE INFORMATION CONTAINED IN THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE IS ACCURATE AS OF ANY DATE OTHER THAN THAT DATE, AND NEITHER THE MAILING OF THIS PROSPECTUS/OFFER TO EXCHANGE TO STOCKHOLDERS NOR THE ISSUANCE OF SHARES OF HERTZ COMMON STOCK IN HERTZ'S AND PURCHASER'S OFFER SHALL CREATE ANY IMPLICATION TO THE CONTRARY.

SCHEDULE I DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF HERTZ

The name, current principal occupation or employment and material occupations, positions, offices or employment for the past five years of each director and executive officer of Hertz are set forth below. The business address of each director and officer is care of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc., 225 Brae Boulevard, Park Ridge, New Jersey 07656. Unless otherwise indicated below, the current business telephone of each director and officer is (201) 307-2000. Unless otherwise indicated, each occupation set forth opposite an individual's name refers to employment with Hertz. None of the directors and officers of Hertz listed below has, during the past ten years, (i) been convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (ii) been a party to any judicial or administrative proceeding that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, U.S. Federal or state securities laws, or a finding of any violation of U.S. Federal or state securities laws. Except as noted below, all directors and officers listed below are citizens of the United States. Directors are identified by an asterisk.

Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History Name Mr. Frissora has served as the Chairman of the Board of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation *Mark P. Frissora (Hertz's primary operating company and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz Investors, Inc., which is wholly owned by Hertz) since January 1, 2007, and as Chief Executive Officer and a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since July 2006. Additionally, on January 25, 2011, following Gerald Plescia's retirement, Mr. Frissora temporarily assumed the senior management responsibility for Hertz Equipment Rental Corporation ("HERC") until April 26, 2011, when a successor was named. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Frissora served as Chief Executive Officer of Tenneco Inc. ("Tenneco") from November 1999 to July 2006 and as President of the automotive operations of Tenneco from April 1999 to July 2006. He also served as the Chairman of Tenneco from March 2000 to July 2006. From 1996 to April 1999, he held various positions within Tenneco's automotive operations, including Senior Vice President and General Manager of the worldwide original equipment business. Previously Mr. Frissora served as a Vice President of Aeroquip Vickers Corporation from 1991 to 1996. In the 15 years prior to joining Aeroquip Vickers Corporation, he served for 10 years with General Electric and five years with Philips Lighting Company in management roles focusing on product development and marketing. Mr. Frissora served as a director of NCR Corp. from 2002 to 2009. He is a director of Walgreen Co., where he serves as the Chairman of the finance committee and is a member of the governance committee. Mr. Frissora is also a director of Delphi Automotive LLP, where he is a member of their audit/finance committee and a member of their governance committee. Mr. Frissora is 55 years old. *George W. Tamke Mr. Tamke has served as Lead Director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since July 2006. Mr. Tamke served as the Chairman of the Board of Directors of Hertz from December 2005 until July 2006. Mr. Tamke is an operating officer with CD&R. Prior to joining 108

Name	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History CD&R in 2000, he was an executive at Emerson Electric Co., a manufacturer of electrical and electronic equipment, serving as President and Chief Operating Officer from 1997 to 1999 and as Vice Chairman and Co-Chief Executive Officer from 1999 to February 2000. He has served as a director and Chairman of Culligan Ltd. since October 2004. Mr. Tamke was a director of Target Corporation from June 1999 to March 2010 and a director of Kinko's, Inc. from January 2001 to February 2004, its Chairman from August 2001 to February 2004, and its Interim President and Chief Executive Officer from January 2001 to August 2001. Mr. Tamke was a director and Chairman of ServiceMaster Global Holdings, Inc. from March 2007 to January 2010. Mr. Tamke is a Sponsor Nominee designated by CD&R, one of Hertz's Sponsors, pursuant to the terms of the Stockholders' Agreement described under "Description of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Capital Stock Stockholders' Agreement." Mr. Tamke is 63 years old.
*Barry H. Beracha	Mr. Beracha has served as a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since November 2006. He most recently served as Executive Vice President of Sara Lee Corp. ("Sara Lee") and Chief Executive Officer of the Sara Lee Bakery Group, which was created when Sara Lee acquired The Earthgrains Company in 2001. Mr. Beracha retired from Sara Lee in June 2003. He also served as Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of The Earthgrains Company, which was spun off from Anheuser-Busch Companies, Inc. in 1996. In 1967, Mr. Beracha joined Anheuser-Busch Companies, Inc., and held various management positions of increasing responsibility within the company until the spin-off of The Earthgrains Company in 1996, prior to which he held the title of Vice President and Group Executive of Anheuser-Busch Companies, Inc. Mr. Beracha served on the Board of Directors of Pepsi Bottling Group from 1999 to 2010, where he served as the non-executive Chairman of the Board from March 2007 to October 2008 and he was a member of the Compensation and Management Committee and of the Audit and Affiliated Transactions Committee, which he chaired prior to becoming the non-executive Chairman of the Board of Directors of McCormick & Co., where he served as Chairman of the Compensation Committee, in March 2007. He served as Chairman of the Board of Trustees of St. Louis University from December 2005 to May 2009. Mr. Beracha is 69 years old.
*Brian A. Bernasek	Mr. Bernasek has served as a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since December 2006. Mr. Bernasek is a Managing Director of Carlyle, which he joined in 2000. Prior to that time, he held positions with Investcorp International, a private equity firm, and Morgan Stanley & Co., in its Investment Banking Division. Mr. Bernasek serves on the Board of Directors of Allison Transmission Inc. and HD Supply. 109

Table of Contents

Name	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History Mr. Bernasek is a Sponsor Nominee designated by Carlyle, one of Hertz's Sponsors, pursuant to the terms of the Stockholders' Agreement described under "Description of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Capital Stock Stockholders' Agreement." Mr. Bernasek is 38 years old.
*Carl T. Berquist	Mr. Berquist has served as a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since November 2006. Mr. Berquist joined Marriott International, Inc. ("Marriott") in December 2002 as Executive Vice President, Financial Information and Enterprise Risk Management and served as Chief Accounting Officer of Marriott. Effective May 1, 2009, Mr. Berquist became Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Marriott. Prior to joining Marriott, Mr. Berquist was a partner at Arthur Andersen LLP. During his 28-year career with Arthur Andersen, Mr. Berquist held numerous leadership positions covering the management of the business as well as various operational roles, including managing partner of the worldwide real-estate and hospitality practice. His last position was managing partner of the mid-Atlantic region which included five offices from Philadelphia, Pennsylvania to Richmond, Virginia. Mr. Berquist is a board member of several private companies and is a member of the Board of Trustees of the Business School at Penn State University. Mr. Berquist is 60 years old.
*Michael J. Durham	Mr. Durham has served as a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since November 2006. Mr. Durham served as Director, President and Chief Executive Officer of Sabre, Inc. ("Sabre"), then a NYSE-listed company providing information technology services to the travel industry, from October 1996, the date of Sabre's initial public offering, until October 1999. From March 1995 until July 1996, when Sabre was a subsidiary of AMR Corporation, he served as Sabre's President. Prior to joining Sabre, Mr. Durham spent 16 years with American Airlines, serving as the Senior Vice President and Treasurer of AMR Corporation and Senior Vice President of Finance and Chief Financial Officer of American Airlines from October 1989 until he assumed the position of President of Sabre in March of 1995. Mr. Durham currently serves on the Board of Asbury Automotive Group, a NYSE-listed company in the automotive retailing industry, where he previously served as the non-executive Chairman of the Board of Acxiom Corporation, a NASDAQ-listed company in the customer information management industry. Mr. Durham also serves as a member of the Boards of Directors of Culligan Ltd., Travel Ad Network, Inc. and SCI Solutions, Inc. During the preceding five years, Mr. Durham has served on the Boards of Directors of NWA, Corp. (the parent company of Northwest Airlines) and AGL Resources Inc. Mr. Durham also served on the Board of Directors of Solutions of NWA, Corp. (the parent company of Northwest Airlines) and AGL Resources Inc. Mr. Durham also served on the Board of Directors of Bombardier, Inc., a

Table of Contents

Name	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History Canadian corporation listed in Canada. Mr. Durham is 60 years old.
*Robert F. End	Mr. End has served as a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since December 2005. Mr. End is a Managing Director of Transportation Resource Partners ("TRP"), a private equity firm. Prior to joining TRP in 2009, Mr. End had been a Managing Director of MLGPE, where he served as Co-Head of the North American Region, and a Managing Director of Merrill Lynch Global Private Equity, Inc., the Manager of ML Global Private Equity Fund, L.P., a proprietary private equity fund which he joined in 2004. Previously, Mr. End was a founding Partner and Director of Stonington Partners Inc., a private equity firm established in 1994. Prior to leaving Merrill Lynch in 1994, Mr. End was a Managing Director of Merrill Lynch Capital Partners, Merrill Lynch's private equity group. Mr. End joined Merrill Lynch in 1986 and worked in the Investment Banking Division before joining the private equity group in 1989. Mr. End is a director of NPC International, Inc. and one other private company. Mr. End is a Sponsor Nominee designated by MLGPE, one of Hertz's Sponsors, pursuant to the terms of the Stockholders' Agreement described under "Description of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Capital Stock Stockholders' Agreement." Mr. End is 55 years old.
*Gregory S. Ledford	Mr. Ledford has served as a director of Hertz since September 2005 and The Hertz Corporation since December 2005. Mr. Ledford is a Managing Director of Carlyle. Mr. Ledford joined Carlyle in 1988 and is currently head of Carlyle's Automotive and Transportation practice. He led Carlyle's investments in AxleTech International, Allison Transmission Inc., Horizon Lines Holdings Corporation, Grand Vehicle Works Holdings Corporation and Piedmont/Hawthorne Holdings Inc. From 1991 to 1997, he was Chairman and Chief Executive Officer of The Reilly Corp., a former Carlyle portfolio company that was successfully sold in September 1997. Prior to joining Carlyle, Mr. Ledford was Director of Capital Leasing for MCI Communications. Mr. Ledford serves on the Boards of Directors of Allison Transmission Inc., Veyance Technologies and HD Supply. Mr. Ledford is a Sponsor Nominee designated by Carlyle, one of Hertz's Sponsors, pursuant to the terms of the Stockholders' Agreement described under "Description of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Capital Stock Stockholders' Agreement." Mr. Ledford is 53 years old.
*Angel L. Morales	Mr. Morales has served as a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since April 2010. Mr. Morales is a Managing Director and member of the Investment Committee of BAMLCP (the private equity division of Bank of America Corporation). Mr. Morales was a founding member of MLGPE (the private equity arm of Merrill Lynch & Co., Inc. ("Merrill Lynch") prior to its merger with Bank of America Corporation). Mr. Morales

Table of Contents

Name	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History joined Merrill Lynch in 1996. Mr. Morales is a director and Chair of the Audit Committee of Aeolus Re Ltd. and a director of Provo Craft & Novelty, Inc. Mr. Morales was a director of Sentillion, Inc. prior to its sale to Microsoft Corp. in 2010. Mr. Morales is a Sponsor Nominee designated by MLGPE, one of Hertz's Sponsors, pursuant to the terms of the Stockholders' Agreement described under "Description of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Capital Stock Stockholders' Agreement." Mr. Morales is 36 years old.
*Nathan K. Sleeper	Mr. Sleeper served as a director of Hertz from August to September 2005 and has served as a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since December 2005. Mr. Sleeper is a financial officer of CD&R, which he joined in 2000. Prior to joining CD&R, he was employed by Goldman, Sachs & Co. in the Investment Banking Area. He has also been employed by Tiger Management. He has served as a director of Culligan Ltd. since October 2004, as a director of U.S. Foodservice, Inc. since July 2007, as a director of NCI Building Systems, Inc. since November 2009, as a director of HD Supply, Inc. since April 2010 and as a director of Atkore International Group, Inc. since December 2010. Mr. Sleeper is a Sponsor Nominee designated by CD&R, one of Hertz's Sponsors, pursuant to the terms of the Stockholders' Agreement described under "Description of Hertz Global Holdings, Inc. Capital Stock Stockholders' Agreement." Mr. Sleeper is 37 years old.
*David H. Wasserman	Mr. Wasserman has served as a director of Hertz since August 2005 and The Hertz Corporation since December 2005. Mr. Wasserman is a financial officer of CD&R, which he joined in 1998. Prior to joining CD&R, he was employed by Goldman, Sachs & Co. in the Principal Investment Area. He has also been employed by Fidelity Capital and as a management consultant. Mr. Wasserman has served as a director of Culligan Ltd. since October 2004, a director of ServiceMaster Global Holdings, Inc. since March 2007 and a director of Univar Inc. since November 2010. Mr. Wasserman formerly served as a director of Covansys Corporation from April 2000 to July 2007, a director of Kinko's, Inc. from November 2000 to February 2004 and a director of ICO Global Communications (Holdings) Limited from April 2002 to December 2010. Mr. Wasserman is a Sponsor Nominee designated by CD&R, one of Hertz's Sponsors, pursuant to the terms of the Stockholders' Agreement." Mr. Wasserman is 44 years old.
*Henry C. Wolf	Mr. Wolf has served as a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since November 2006. Mr. Wolf served as Chief Financial Officer for Norfolk Southern Corporation ("Norfolk Southern") from 1993 until his retirement from Norfolk Southern in July 2007. Mr. Wolf held the title of Vice Chairman

Name	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History and Chief Financial Officer of Norfolk Southern from 1998 until his retirement. From 1993 until 1998, he served as Executive Vice President of Finance of Norfolk Southern. He served as Norfolk Southern's Vice President of Taxation from 1991 until 1993, Assistant Vice President Tax Counsel from 1984 until 1990, Senior Tax Counsel from 1983 until 1984, General Tax Attorney from 1976 until 1983 and Senior Tax Attorney from 1973 until 1976. Mr. Wolf is a director of AGL Resources, Inc., a NYSE-listed company in the natural gas
	industry, as well as the Chairman of its audit committee. He also served as Member of the Board of Directors of Shenandoah Life Insurance Company (1995-2009). In addition, Mr. Wolf serves as Rector of the Board of Visitors of the College of William and Mary, as a Member of the Board of Directors of Colonial Williamsburg Company, and as a Member of the Board of Trustees of the Colonial Williamsburg Foundation. Mr. Wolf is 68 years old.
Elyse Douglas	Ms. Douglas has served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer since October 2007 (served as Treasurer from July 2006 until July 2008; and has served as Interim Chief Financial Officer from August 2007 until October 2007). Prior to joining Hertz, Ms. Douglas served as Treasurer of Coty Inc. from December 1999 until July 2006. Previously, Ms. Douglas served as an Assistant Treasurer of Nabisco from June 1995 until December 1999. She also served in various financial services capacities for 12 years at Chase Manhattan Bank (now JPMorgan Chase). Ms. Douglas is a CPA and spent three years early in her career in public accounting. Ms. Douglas is 55 years old.
Scott Sider	Mr. Sider has served as Executive Vice President & President, Car Rental and Leasing The Americas since January 2010. Mr. Sider has also overseen the fleet planning and re-marketing functions for the Americas since December 2010. Mr. Sider has held several senior management positions in the U.S. car rental business since 1983, including Manhattan Area Manager, Vice President of the New England, West Central and Western Regions and, since 2008, Vice President and President, Off-Airport Operations for North America. Mr. Sider is 50 years old.
Michel Taride	Mr. Taride has served as Executive Vice President and President of Hertz International since January 2010. Mr. Taride has also overseen the fleet planning and re-marketing functions of Hertz International since December 2010. Mr. Taride has served as the Executive Vice President and President, Hertz Europe Limited, of Hertz since January 2004 and as Executive Vice President and President, Hertz Europe Limited, of Hertz since June 2006 until December 2009. From January 2003 until December 2003, he served as Vice President and President, Hertz Europe Limited. From April 2000 until December 2002, he served as Vice President and 113

Edgar Filing: HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS INC - Form S-4/A

Table of Contents

Name	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History
	General Manager, Rent A Car, Hertz Europe Limited. From July 1998 to March 2000, he was General Manager, Rent A Car France and HERC Europe. Previously, he served in various other operating positions in Europe from 1980 to 1983 and from 1985 to 1998. Mr. Taride is 54 years old.
LeighAnne G. Baker	Ms. Baker has served as Senior Vice President, Chief Human Resources Officer since April 2007. Prior to joining Hertz, Ms. Baker served as Senior Vice President, Global Human Resources for The Reynolds & Reynolds Company from September 2005 through March 2007. Prior to joining Reynolds & Reynolds, she served as Director of Human Resources, Global Automotive Business, and in various strategic human resources and operational roles for The Timken Company from June 1981 through August 2005. Ms. Baker is 52 years old.
Lois I. Boyd	Ms. Boyd has served as Executive Vice President and President, Hertz Equipment Rental Corporation since April 2011 and, prior to that, Senior Vice President, Advantage Rent A Car from March 2010 to April 2011 and Senior Vice President of Process Improvement and Project Management from November 2007 to February 2010. Prior to joining Hertz, Ms. Boyd served in a variety of senior leadership roles at Tenneco Inc. from April 1997 to November 2007, including Vice President and General Manager of Global Commercial Vehicle Systems and Specialty Markets, and Vice President, Global Program Management. Ms. Boyd is 57 years old.
Richard D. Broome	Mr. Broome has served as Senior Vice President, Corporate Affairs and Communications since March 2008 (and served as Vice President, Corporate Affairs and Communications from August 2000 to March 2008). From March 1996 to August 2000, Mr. Broome served as Vice President, Government Affairs and Communications for Selective Insurance Company, Inc. and from January 1987 to March 1996 as Counsel, Legal Affairs, of Aetna Life and Casualty. Prior to that, Mr. Broome served in government affairs roles for The Travelers Insurance Group and the Connecticut Business and Industry Association. Mr. Broome is 52 years old.
Joseph F. Eckroth, Jr.	Mr. Eckroth has served as Senior Vice President and Chief Information Officer of Hertz since June 2007 and of Global Customer Care since April 2009. Mr. Eckroth also has overseen the Global Document Management function and Navigations Solutions business since December 2010 and serves as a member of the Board of Navigation Solutions L.L.C., which is the exclusive provider of the Hertz Neverlost units and related services. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Eckroth served as Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer of New Century Financial Corporation from January 2006 through June 2007. He joined New Century Financial Corporation as Chief

Name	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History Information Officer in August 2005. Previously, Mr. Eckroth served as the Chief Information Officer for Mattel, Inc. and two of General Electric's business units, GE Medical Systems and GE Industrial Systems. Mr. Eckroth is 52 years old.
Jatindar S. Kapur	Mr. Kapur has served as Senior Vice President, Finance and Corporate Controller since April 2008. Mr. Kapur has held several senior level Finance, Controller and Business Planning positions during his 20 year career at Hertz and, most recently, he has served as Staff Vice President, Business and Strategic Planning. Mr. Kapur joined Hertz in 1988 and, prior to his most recent position, he served for seven years as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer for Hertz Europe Limited, responsible for both car and equipment rental. He also served two years as Corporate Controller in Europe. Prior to his service in Europe, Mr. Kapur held various financial management positions in the North American vehicle rental business. Prior to joining Hertz, he spent eight years in the financial sector, most recently with Coopers & Lybrand. Mr. Kapur is 52 years old.
Michael P. Senackerib	Mr. Senackerib has served as Senior Vice President, Chief Marketing Officer since July 2008. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Senackerib served as Senior Vice President and General Manager, Nabisco Biscuit Division at Kraft Foods from 2004 to July 2008. From 1997 to 2004, Mr. Senackerib held various marketing and general management positions at Kraft/Nabisco including Senior Vice President, Global Snacks and Executive Vice President and General Manager, Salted Snacks Division. Previously, he held various marketing positions at the Campbell Soup Company and Kraft General Foods. Mr. Senackerib is 45 years old.
Robert J. Stuart	Mr. Stuart has served as Senior Vice President, Global Sales since December 2007. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Stuart held various senior level sales and marketing positions with General Electric Company from July 2000 through December 2007, including General Manager, Consumer Lighting and Electrical Distribution; General Manager of Consumer Marketing for the lighting business; and General Manager, Business Development, Sales and Marketing for the lighting business. Mr. Stuart is 49 years old.
Jeffrey Zimmerman	Mr. Zimmerman has served as Senior Vice President, General Counsel & Secretary since December 2007. Mr. Zimmerman also has overseen the Real Estate and Concessions function since December 2010. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Zimmerman served Tenneco Inc. in various positions from January 2000 through November 2007, most recently as Vice President, Law. Prior to joining Tenneco, Mr. Zimmerman was engaged in the private practice of law from August 1984 to December 1999, 115

Name	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History most recently as a partner in the law firm of Jenner & Block. Mr. Zimmerman is 52 years old.
R. Scott Massengill	Mr. Massengill has served as Vice President and Treasurer since July 2008. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Massengill served as Chief Financial Officer for the \$2 billion domestic residential heating and air conditioning business division of Trane Inc. (formerly American Standard Companies Inc.) from 2005 to 2008. Prior to that, he was Vice President and Treasurer at American Standard from 2001 to 2005. Mr. Massengill has also held management-level financial positions at Bristol-Myers Squibb, AlliedSignal and Exxon. Mr. Massengill is 48 years old.
Todd Poste	Mr. Poste has served as Vice President Global Procurement since March 2010. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Poste served as Vice President, Integrated Supply Chain for Ingersoll Rand, Inc., Compressor Manufacturing from November 2008 through January 2010 and Vice President of Supply Chain from April 2006 through November 2008. Prior to Ingersoll Rand's acquisition of Trane Inc., Mr. Poste held a number of increasing responsibilities at Trane Inc. from October 2000 through 2006. Mr. Poste has also worked for Honeywell for seven years through 1993 to 2000, Englehard Corp. from 1991 through 1993 and Chrysler Canada Ltd. from 1986 through 2001. Mr. Poste is 48 years old.

SCHEDULE II DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS OF PURCHASER

The name, current principal occupation or employment and material occupations, positions, offices or employment for the past five years of each director and executive officer of Purchaser are set forth below. The business address of each director and officer is care of HDTMS, Inc., 225 Brae Boulevard, Park Ridge, New Jersey 07656. Unless otherwise indicated below, the current business telephone of each director and officer is (201) 307-2000. Unless otherwise indicated, each occupation set forth opposite an individual's name refers to employment with Purchaser. None of the directors and officers of Purchaser listed below has, during the past ten years, (i) been convicted in a criminal proceeding (excluding traffic violations or similar misdemeanors) or (ii) been a party to any judicial or administrative proceeding that resulted in a judgment, decree or final order enjoining the person from future violations of, or prohibiting activities subject to, U.S. Federal or state securities laws, or a finding of any violation of U.S. Federal or state securities laws. Except as noted below, all directors and officers listed below are citizens of the United States. Directors are identified by an asterisk.

Name *Mark P. Frissora

Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History

Mr. Frissora serves as Chief Executive Officer and President. Mr. Frissora has served as the Chairman of the Board of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation (Hertz's primary operating company and a direct wholly owned subsidiary of Hertz Investors, Inc., which is wholly owned by Hertz) since January 1, 2007, and as Chief Executive Officer and a director of Hertz and The Hertz Corporation since July 2006. Additionally, on January 25, 2011, following Gerald Plescia's retirement, Mr. Frissora temporarily assumed the senior management responsibility for HERC until April 26, 2011, when a successor was named. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Frissora served as Chief Executive Officer of Tenneco from November 1999 to July 2006 and as President of the automotive operations of Tenneco from April 1999 to July 2006. He also served as the Chairman of Tenneco from March 2000 to July 2006. From 1996 to April 1999, he held various positions within Tenneco's automotive operations, including Senior Vice President and General Manager of the worldwide original equipment business. Previously Mr. Frissora served as a Vice President of Aeroquip Vickers Corporation from 1991 to 1996. In the 15 years prior to joining Aeroquip Vickers Corporation, he served for 10 years with General Electric and five years with Philips Lighting Company in management roles focusing on product development and marketing. Mr. Frissora served as a director of NCR Corp. from 2002 to 2009. He is a director of Walgreen Co., where he serves as the Chairman of the finance committee and is a member of the governance committee. Mr. Frissora is also a director of Delphi Automotive LLP, where he is a member of their audit/finance committee and a member of their governance committee. Mr. Frissora is 55 years old.



Name *Elyse Douglas	Current Principal Occupation or Employment and Five-Year Employment History Ms. Douglas serves as Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer. Ms. Douglas has
Liyse Douglas	served as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Hertz since October 2007 (served as Treasurer from July 2006 until July 2008; served as Interim Chief Financial Officer from August 2007 until October 2007). Prior to joining Hertz, Ms. Douglas served as Treasurer of Coty Inc. from December 1999 until July 2006. Previously, Ms. Douglas served as an Assistant Treasurer of Nabisco from June 1995 until December 1999. She also served in various financial services capacities for 12 years at Chase Manhattan Bank (now JPMorgan Chase). Ms. Douglas is a CPA and spent three years early in her career in public accounting. Ms. Douglas is 55 years old.
J. Jeffrey Zimmerman	Mr. Zimmerman serves as Vice President and Secretary. Mr. Zimmerman has served as Senior Vice President, General Counsel & Secretary of Hertz since December 2007. Mr. Zimmerman also has overseen the Real Estate and Concessions function since December 2010. Prior to joining Hertz, Mr. Zimmerman served Tenneco Inc. in various positions from January 2000 through November 2007, most recently as Vice President, Law. Prior to joining Tenneco, Mr. Zimmerman was engaged in the private practice of law from August 1984 to December 1999, most recently as a partner in the law firm of Jenner & Block. Mr. Zimmerman is 52 years old.

SCHEDULE III

SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS IN THE PAST 60 DAYS

Other than the purchases of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock in the open market by The Hertz Corporation set forth in the table below, none of Hertz, The Hertz Corporation, Purchaser or any of the persons identified on Schedule I or Schedule II has engaged in any transaction involving any securities of Dollar Thrifty in the past 60 days.

			Average
Trade Date	Purchase/Sale	Shares	Price(1)
April 6, 2011	Purchase	100	\$ 68.35
May 3, 2011	Purchase	90,099	\$ 68.94
May 4, 2011	Purchase	130,000	\$ 69.20
May 5, 2011	Purchase	100,000	\$ 69.87
May 6, 2011	Purchase	152,500	\$ 69.94

(1)

Exclusive of brokerage charges.

Annex A

§ 262. Appraisal rights

(a) Any stockholder of a corporation of this State who holds shares of stock on the date of the making of a demand pursuant to subsection (d) of this section with respect to such shares, who continuously holds such shares through the effective date of the merger or consolidation, who has otherwise complied with subsection (d) of this section and who has neither voted in favor of the merger or consolidation nor consented thereto in writing pursuant to § 228 of this title shall be entitled to an appraisal by the Court of Chancery of the fair value of the stockholder's shares of stock under the circumstances described in subsections (b) and (c) of this section. As used in this section, the word "stockholder" means a holder of record of stock in a corporation; the words "stock" and "share" mean and include what is ordinarily meant by those words; and the words "depository receipt" mean a receipt or other instrument issued by a depository representing an interest in 1 or more shares, or fractions thereof, solely of stock of a corporation, which stock is deposited with the depository.

(b) Appraisal rights shall be available for the shares of any class or series of stock of a constituent corporation in a merger or consolidation to be effected pursuant to § 251 (other than a merger effected pursuant to § 251(g) of this title), § 252, § 254, § 255, § 256, § 257, § 258, § 263 or § 264 of this title:

(1) Provided, however, that no appraisal rights under this section shall be available for the shares of any class or series of stock, which stock, or depository receipts in respect thereof, at the record date fixed to determine the stockholders entitled to receive notice of the meeting of stockholders to act upon the agreement of merger or consolidation, were either (i) listed on a national securities exchange or (ii) held of record by more than 2,000 holders; and further provided that no appraisal rights shall be available for any shares of stock of the constituent corporation surviving a merger if the merger did not require for its approval the vote of the stockholders of the surviving corporation as provided in § 251(f) of this title.

(2) Notwithstanding paragraph (1) of this subsection, appraisal rights under this section shall be available for the shares of any class or series of stock of a constituent corporation if the holders thereof are required by the terms of an agreement of merger or consolidation pursuant to §§ 251, 252, 254, 255, 256, 257, 258, 263 and 264 of this title to accept for such stock anything except:

a. Shares of stock of the corporation surviving or resulting from such merger or consolidation, or depository receipts in respect thereof;

b. Shares of stock of any other corporation, or depository receipts in respect thereof, which shares of stock (or depository receipts in respect thereof) or depository receipts at the effective date of the merger or consolidation will be either listed on a national securities exchange or held of record by more than 2,000 holders;

c. Cash in lieu of fractional shares or fractional depository receipts described in the foregoing subparagraphs a. and b. of this paragraph; or

d. Any combination of the shares of stock, depository receipts and cash in lieu of fractional shares or fractional depository receipts described in the foregoing subparagraphs a., b. and c. of this paragraph.

(3) In the event all of the stock of a subsidiary Delaware corporation party to a merger effected under § 253 or § 267 of this title is not owned by the parent immediately prior to the merger, appraisal rights shall be available for the shares of the subsidiary Delaware corporation.

(c) Any corporation may provide in its certificate of incorporation that appraisal rights under this section shall be available for the shares of any class or series of its stock as a result of an amendment to its certificate of incorporation, any merger or consolidation in which the corporation is a constituent

corporation or the sale of all or substantially all of the assets of the corporation. If the certificate of incorporation contains such a provision, the procedures of this section, including those set forth in subsections (d) and (e) of this section, shall apply as nearly as is practicable.

(d) Appraisal rights shall be perfected as follows:

(1) If a proposed merger or consolidation for which appraisal rights are provided under this section is to be submitted for approval at a meeting of stockholders, the corporation, not less than 20 days prior to the meeting, shall notify each of its stockholders who was such on the record date for notice of such meeting (or such members who received notice in accordance with § 255(c) of this title) with respect to shares for which appraisal rights are available pursuant to subsection (b) or (c) of this section that appraisal rights are available for any or all of the shares of the constituent corporations, and shall include in such notice a copy of this section and, if 1 of the constituent corporations is a nonstock corporation, a copy of § 114 of this title. Each stockholder electing to demand the appraisal of such stockholder's shares shall deliver to the corporation, before the taking of the vote on the merger or consolidation, a written demand for appraisal of such stockholder intends thereby to demand the appraisal of such stockholder and that the stockholder intends thereby to demand the appraisal of such stockholder's shares. A proxy or vote against the merger or consolidation shall not constitute such a demand. A stockholder electing to take such action must do so by a separate written demand as herein provided. Within 10 days after the effective date of such merger or consolidation, the surviving or resulting corporation shall notify each stockholder of each constituent corporation who has complied with this subsection and has not voted in favor of or consented to the merger or consolidation of the date that the merger or consolidation has become effective; or

(2) If the merger or consolidation was approved pursuant to § 228, § 253, or § 267 of this title, then either a constituent corporation before the effective date of the merger or consolidation or the surviving or resulting corporation within 10 days thereafter shall notify each of the holders of any class or series of stock of such constituent corporation who are entitled to appraisal rights of the approval of the merger or consolidation and that appraisal rights are available for any or all shares of such class or series of stock of such constituent corporation, and shall include in such notice a copy of this section and, if 1 of the constituent corporations is a nonstock corporation, a copy of § 114 of this title. Such notice may, and, if given on or after the effective date of the merger or consolidation, shall, also notify such stockholders of the effective date of the merger or consolidation. Any stockholder entitled to appraisal rights may, within 20 days after the date of mailing of such notice, demand in writing from the surviving or resulting corporation the appraisal of such holder's shares. Such demand will be sufficient if it reasonably informs the corporation of the identity of the stockholder and that the stockholder intends thereby to demand the appraisal of such holder's shares. If such notice did not notify stockholders of the effective date of the merger or consolidation, either (i) each such constituent corporation shall send a second notice before the effective date of the merger or consolidation notifying each of the holders of any class or series of stock of such constituent corporation that are entitled to appraisal rights of the effective date of the merger or consolidation or (ii) the surviving or resulting corporation shall send such a second notice to all such holders on or within 10 days after such effective date; provided, however, that if such second notice is sent more than 20 days following the sending of the first notice, such second notice need only be sent to each stockholder who is entitled to appraisal rights and who has demanded appraisal of such holder's shares in accordance with this subsection. An affidavit of the secretary or assistant secretary or of the transfer agent of the corporation that is required to give either notice that such notice has been given shall, in the absence of fraud, be prima facie evidence of the facts stated therein. For purposes of determining the stockholders entitled to receive either notice, each constituent corporation may fix, in advance, a record date that shall be not more than 10 days prior to the date the notice is given, provided, that if the notice is given on or after the effective date of the

A-2

merger or consolidation, the record date shall be such effective date. If no record date is fixed and the notice is given prior to the effective date, the record date shall be the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the notice is given.

(e) Within 120 days after the effective date of the merger or consolidation, the surviving or resulting corporation or any stockholder who has complied with subsections (a) and (d) of this section hereof and who is otherwise entitled to appraisal rights, may commence an appraisal proceeding by filing a petition in the Court of Chancery demanding a determination of the value of the stock of all such stockholders. Notwithstanding the foregoing, at any time within 60 days after the effective date of the merger or consolidation, any stockholder who has not commenced an appraisal proceeding or joined that proceeding as a named party shall have the right to withdraw such stockholder's demand for appraisal and to accept the terms offered upon the merger or consolidation. Within 120 days after the effective date of the merger or consolidation, any stockholder who has complied with the requirements of subsections (a) and (d) of this section hereof, upon written request, shall be entitled to receive from the corporation surviving the merger or resulting from the consolidation a statement setting forth the aggregate number of holders of such shares. Such written statement shall be mailed to the stockholder within 10 days after such stockholder's written request for such a statement is received by the surviving or resulting corporation or within 10 days after expiration of the period for delivery of demands for appraisal under subsection (d) of this section hereof, whichever is later. Notwithstanding subsection (a) of this section, a person who is the beneficial owner of shares of such shock held either in a voting trust or by a nominee on behalf of such person may, in such person's own name, file a petition or request from the corporation the statement described in this subsection.

(f) Upon the filing of any such petition by a stockholder, service of a copy thereof shall be made upon the surviving or resulting corporation, which shall within 20 days after such service file in the office of the Register in Chancery in which the petition was filed a duly verified list containing the names and addresses of all stockholders who have demanded payment for their shares and with whom agreements as to the value of their shares have not been reached by the surviving or resulting corporation. If the petition shall be filed by the surviving or resulting corporation, the petition shall be accompanied by such a duly verified list. The Register in Chancery, if so ordered by the Court, shall give notice of the time and place fixed for the hearing of such petition by registered or certified mail to the surviving or resulting corporation and to the stockholders shown on the list at the addresses therein stated. Such notice shall also be given by 1 or more publications at least 1 week before the day of the hearing, in a newspaper of general circulation published in the City of Wilmington, Delaware or such publication as the Court deems advisable. The forms of the notices by mail and by publication shall be approved by the Court, and the costs thereof shall be borne by the surviving or resulting corporation.

(g) At the hearing on such petition, the Court shall determine the stockholders who have complied with this section and who have become entitled to appraisal rights. The Court may require the stockholders who have demanded an appraisal for their shares and who hold stock represented by certificates to submit their certificates of stock to the Register in Chancery for notation thereon of the pendency of the appraisal proceedings; and if any stockholder fails to comply with such direction, the Court may dismiss the proceedings as to such stockholder.

(h) After the Court determines the stockholders entitled to an appraisal, the appraisal proceeding shall be conducted in accordance with the rules of the Court of Chancery, including any rules specifically governing appraisal proceedings. Through such proceeding the Court shall determine the fair value of the shares exclusive of any element of value arising from the accomplishment or expectation of the merger or consolidation, together with interest, if any, to be paid upon the amount determined to be the fair value. In determining such fair value, the Court shall take into account all relevant factors. Unless the Court in its discretion determines otherwise for good cause shown, interest from the effective date of the

A-3

merger through the date of payment of the judgment shall be compounded quarterly and shall accrue at 5% over the Federal Reserve discount rate (including any surcharge) as established from time to time during the period between the effective date of the merger and the date of payment of the judgment. Upon application by the surviving or resulting corporation or by any stockholder entitled to participate in the appraisal proceeding, the Court may, in its discretion, proceed to trial upon the appraisal prior to the final determination of the stockholders entitled to an appraisal. Any stockholder whose name appears on the list filed by the surviving or resulting corporation pursuant to subsection (f) of this section and who has submitted such stockholder's certificates of stock to the Register in Chancery, if such is required, may participate fully in all proceedings until it is finally determined that such stockholder is not entitled to appraisal rights under this section.

(i) The Court shall direct the payment of the fair value of the shares, together with interest, if any, by the surviving or resulting corporation to the stockholders entitled thereto. Payment shall be so made to each such stockholder, in the case of holders of uncertificated stock forthwith, and the case of holders of shares represented by certificates upon the surrender to the corporation of the certificates representing such stock. The Court's decree may be enforced as other decrees in the Court of Chancery may be enforced, whether such surviving or resulting corporation be a corporation of this State or of any state.

(j) The costs of the proceeding may be determined by the Court and taxed upon the parties as the Court deems equitable in the circumstances. Upon application of a stockholder, the Court may order all or a portion of the expenses incurred by any stockholder in connection with the appraisal proceeding, including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and the fees and expenses of experts, to be charged pro rata against the value of all the shares entitled to an appraisal.

(k) From and after the effective date of the merger or consolidation, no stockholder who has demanded appraisal rights as provided in subsection (d) of this section shall be entitled to vote such stock for any purpose or to receive payment of dividends or other distributions on the stock (except dividends or other distributions payable to stockholders of record at a date which is prior to the effective date of the merger or consolidation); provided, however, that if no petition for an appraisal shall be filed within the time provided in subsection (e) of this section, or if such stockholder shall deliver to the surviving or resulting corporation a written withdrawal of such stockholder's demand for an appraisal and an acceptance of the merger or consolidation, either within 60 days after the effective date of the merger or consolidation as provided in subsection (e) of this section or thereafter with the written approval of the corporation, then the right of such stockholder to an appraisal shall cease. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no appraisal proceeding in the Court of Chancery shall be dismissed as to any stockholder without the approval of the Court, and such approval may be conditioned upon such terms as the Court deems just; provided, however that this provision shall not affect the right of any stockholder who has not commenced an appraisal proceeding or joined that proceeding as a named party to withdraw such stockholder's demand for appraisal and to accept the terms offered upon the merger or consolidation within 60 days after the effective date of the merger or consolidation, as set forth in subsection (e) of this section.

(l) The shares of the surviving or resulting corporation to which the shares of such objecting stockholders would have been converted had they assented to the merger or consolidation shall have the status of authorized and unissued shares of the surviving or resulting corporation.

A-4

§ 203. Business combinations with interested stockholders.

(a) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this chapter, a corporation shall not engage in any business combination with any interested stockholder for a period of 3 years following the time that such stockholder became an interested stockholder, unless:

(1) Prior to such time the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;

(2) Upon consummation of the transaction which resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the corporation outstanding at the time the transaction commenced, excluding for purposes of determining the voting stock outstanding (but not the outstanding voting stock owned by the interested stockholder) those shares owned (i) by persons who are directors and also officers and (ii) employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or

(3) At or subsequent to such time the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least $66^2/3\%$ of the outstanding voting stock which is not owned by the interested stockholder.

(b) The restrictions contained in this section shall not apply if:

(1) The corporation's original certificate of incorporation contains a provision expressly electing not to be governed by this section;

(2) The corporation, by action of its board of directors, adopts an amendment to its bylaws within 90 days of February 2, 1988, expressly electing not to be governed by this section, which amendment shall not be further amended by the board of directors;

(3) The corporation, by action of its stockholders, adopts an amendment to its certificate of incorporation or bylaws expressly electing not to be governed by this section; provided that, in addition to any other vote required by law, such amendment to the certificate of incorporation or bylaws must be approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares entitled to vote. An amendment adopted pursuant to this paragraph shall be effective immediately in the case of a corporation that both (i) has never had a class of voting stock that falls within any of the 2 categories set out in paragraph (b)(4) of this section, and (ii) has not elected by a provision in its original certificate of incorporation or any amendment thereto to be governed by this section. In all other cases, an amendment adopted pursuant to this paragraph shall not be effective until 12 months after the adoption of such amendment and shall not apply to any business combination between such corporation and any person who became an interested stockholder of such corporation on or prior to such adoption. A bylaw amendment adopted pursuant to this paragraph shall not be further amended by the board of directors;

(4) The corporation does not have a class of voting stock that is: (i) listed on a national securities exchange; or (ii) held of record by more than 2,000 stockholders, unless any of the foregoing results from action taken, directly or indirectly, by an interested stockholder or from a transaction in which a person becomes an interested stockholder;

B-1

(5) A stockholder becomes an interested stockholder inadvertently and (i) as soon as practicable divests itself of ownership of sufficient shares so that the stockholder ceases to be an interested stockholder; and (ii) would not, at any time within the 3-year period immediately prior to a business combination between the corporation and such stockholder, have been an interested stockholder but for the inadvertent acquisition of ownership;

(6) The business combination is proposed prior to the consummation or abandonment of and subsequent to the earlier of the public announcement or the notice required hereunder of a proposed transaction which (i) constitutes 1 of the transactions described in the second sentence of this paragraph; (ii) is with or by a person who either was not an interested stockholder during the previous 3 years or who became an interested stockholder with the approval of the corporation's board of directors or during the period described in paragraph (b)(7) of this section; and (iii) is approved or not opposed by a majority of the members of the board of directors then in office (but not less than 1) who were directors prior to any person becoming an interested stockholder during the previous 3 years or were recommended for election or elected to succeed such directors by a majority of such directors. The proposed transactions referred to in the preceding sentence are limited to (x) a merger or consolidation of the corporation (except for a merger in respect of which, pursuant to § 251(f) of this title, no vote of the stockholders of the corporation is required); (y) a sale, lease, exchange, mortgage, pledge, transfer or other disposition (in 1 transaction or a series of transactions), whether as part of a dissolution or otherwise, of assets of the corporation or of any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary of the corporation (other than to any direct or indirect wholly-owned subsidiary or to the corporation) having an aggregate market value equal to 50% or more of either that aggregate market value of all of the assets of the corporation determined on a consolidated basis or the aggregate market value of all the outstanding stock of the corporation; or (z) a proposed tender or exchange offer for 50% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation. The corporation shall give not less than 20 days' notice to all interested stockholders prior to the consummation of any of the transactions described in clause (x) or (y) of the 2nd sentence of this paragraph; or

(7) The business combination is with an interested stockholder who became an interested stockholder at a time when the restrictions contained in this section did not apply by reason of any of paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section, provided, however, that this paragraph (b)(7) shall not apply if, at the time such interested stockholder became an interested stockholder, the corporation's certificate of incorporation contained a provision authorized by the last sentence of this subsection (b).

Notwithstanding paragraphs (b)(1), (2), (3) and (4) of this section, a corporation may elect by a provision of its original certificate of incorporation or any amendment thereto to be governed by this section; provided that any such amendment to the certificate of incorporation shall not apply to restrict a business combination between the corporation and an interested stockholder of the corporation if the interested stockholder became such prior to the effective date of the amendment.

(c) As used in this section only, the term:

(1) "Affiliate" means a person that directly, or indirectly through 1 or more intermediaries, controls, or is controlled by, or is under common control with, another person.

(2) "Associate," when used to indicate a relationship with any person, means: (i) Any corporation, partnership, unincorporated association or other entity of which such person is a director, officer or partner or is, directly or indirectly, the owner of 20% or more of any class of voting stock; (ii) any trust or other estate in which such person has at least a 20% beneficial interest or as to which such person serves as trustee or in a similar fiduciary capacity; and (iii) any relative or spouse of such person, or any relative of such spouse, who has the same residence as such person.



(3) "Business combination," when used in reference to any corporation and any interested stockholder of such corporation, means:

(i) Any merger or consolidation of the corporation or any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary of the corporation with (A) the interested stockholder, or (B) with any other corporation, partnership, unincorporated association or other entity if the merger or consolidation is caused by the interested stockholder and as a result of such merger or consolidation subsection (a) of this section is not applicable to the surviving entity;

(ii) Any sale, lease, exchange, mortgage, pledge, transfer or other disposition (in 1 transaction or a series of transactions), except proportionately as a stockholder of such corporation, to or with the interested stockholder, whether as part of a dissolution or otherwise, of assets of the corporation or of any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary of the corporation which assets have an aggregate market value equal to 10% or more of either the aggregate market value of all the assets of the corporation, determined on a consolidated basis or the aggregate market value of all the outstanding stock of the corporation;

(iii) Any transaction which results in the issuance or transfer by the corporation or by any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary of the corporation of any stock of the corporation or of such subsidiary to the interested stockholder, except: (A) Pursuant to the exercise, exchange or conversion of securities exercisable for, exchangeable for or convertible into stock of such corporation or any such subsidiary which securities were outstanding prior to the time that the interested stockholder became such; (B) pursuant to a merger under § 251(g) of this title; (C) pursuant to a dividend or distribution paid or made, or the exercise, exchange or conversion of securities exercisable for, exchangeable for or convertible into stock of such corporation or any such subsidiary which security is distributed, pro rata to all holders of a class or series of stock of such corporation subsequent to the time the interested stockholder became such; (D) pursuant to an exchange offer by the corporation; provided however, that in no case under items (C)-(E) of this subparagraph shall there be an increase in the interested stockholder's proportionate share of the stock of any class or series of the corporation;

(iv) Any transaction involving the corporation or any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary of the corporation which has the effect, directly or indirectly, of increasing the proportionate share of the stock of any class or series, or securities convertible into the stock of any class or series, of the corporation or of any such subsidiary which is owned by the interested stockholder, except as a result of immaterial changes due to fractional share adjustments or as a result of any purchase or redemption of any shares of stock not caused, directly or indirectly, by the interested stockholder; or

(v) Any receipt by the interested stockholder of the benefit, directly or indirectly (except proportionately as a stockholder of such corporation), of any loans, advances, guarantees, pledges or other financial benefits (other than those expressly permitted in subparagraphs (i)-(iv) of this paragraph) provided by or through the corporation or any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary.

(4) "Control," including the terms "controlling," "controlled by" and "under common control with," means the possession, directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a person, whether through the ownership of voting stock, by contract or otherwise. A person who is the owner of 20% or more of the outstanding voting stock of any corporation, partnership, unincorporated association or other entity shall be presumed to have control of such entity, in the absence of proof by a preponderance of the evidence to the contrary. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a presumption of control shall not apply where such person holds

B-3

voting stock, in good faith and not for the purpose of circumventing this section, as an agent, bank, broker, nominee, custodian or trustee for 1 or more owners who do not individually or as a group have control of such entity.

(5) "Interested stockholder" means any person (other than the corporation and any direct or indirect majority-owned subsidiary of the corporation) that (i) is the owner of 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation, or (ii) is an affiliate or associate of the corporation and was the owner of 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation at any time within the 3-year period immediately prior to the date on which it is sought to be determined whether such person is an interested stockholder, and the affiliates and associates of such person; provided, however, that the term "interested stockholder" shall not include (x) any person who (A) owned shares in excess of the 15% limitation set forth herein as of, or acquired such shares pursuant to a tender offer commenced prior to, December 23, 1987, or pursuant to an exchange offer announced prior to the aforesaid date and commenced within 90 days thereafter and either (I) continued to own shares in excess of such 15% limitation or would have but for action by the corporation or (II) is an affiliate or associate of the corporation and so continued (or so would have continued but for action by the corporation) to be the owner of 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation at any time within the 3-year period immediately prior to the date on which it is sought to be determined whether such a person is an interested stockholder or (B) acquired said shares from a person described in item (A) of this paragraph by gift, inheritance or in a transaction in which no consideration was exchanged; or (y) any person whose ownership of shares in excess of the 15% limitation set forth herein is the result of action taken solely by the corporation; provided that such person shall be an interested stockholder if thereafter such person acquires additional shares of voting stock of the corporation, except as a result of further corporate action not caused, directly or indirectly, by such person. For the purpose of determining whether a person is an interested stockholder, the voting stock of the corporation deemed to be outstanding shall include stock deemed to be owned by the person through application of paragraph (9) of this subsection but shall not include any other unissued stock of such corporation which may be issuable pursuant to any agreement, arrangement or understanding, or upon exercise of conversion rights, warrants or options, or otherwise.

(6) "Person" means any individual, corporation, partnership, unincorporated association or other entity.

(7) "Stock" means, with respect to any corporation, capital stock and, with respect to any other entity, any equity interest.

(8) "Voting stock" means, with respect to any corporation, stock of any class or series entitled to vote generally in the election of directors and, with respect to any entity that is not a corporation, any equity interest entitled to vote generally in the election of the governing body of such entity. Every reference to a percentage of voting stock shall refer to such percentage of the votes of such voting stock.

(9) "Owner," including the terms "own" and "owned," when used with respect to any stock, means a person that individually or with or through any of its affiliates or associates:

(i) Beneficially owns such stock, directly or indirectly; or

(ii) Has (A) the right to acquire such stock (whether such right is exercisable immediately or only after the passage of time) pursuant to any agreement, arrangement or understanding, or upon the exercise of conversion rights, exchange rights, warrants or options, or otherwise; provided, however, that a person shall not be deemed the owner of stock tendered pursuant to a tender or exchange offer made by such person or any of such person's affiliates or associates until such tendered stock is accepted for purchase or exchange; or (B) the right to vote such

stock pursuant to any agreement, arrangement or understanding; provided, however, that a person shall not be deemed the owner of any stock because of such person's right to vote such stock if the agreement, arrangement or understanding to vote such stock arises solely from a revocable proxy or consent given in response to a proxy or consent solicitation made to 10 or more persons; or

(iii) Has any agreement, arrangement or understanding for the purpose of acquiring, holding, voting (except voting pursuant to a revocable proxy or consent as described in item (B) of subparagraph (ii) of this paragraph), or disposing of such stock with any other person that beneficially owns, or whose affiliates or associates beneficially own, directly or indirectly, such stock.

(d) No provision of a certificate of incorporation or bylaw shall require, for any vote of stockholders required by this section, a greater vote of stockholders than that specified in this section.

(e) The Court of Chancery is hereby vested with exclusive jurisdiction to hear and determine all matters with respect to this section.

B-5

Edgar Filing: HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS INC - Form S-4/A

Table of Contents

Manually signed facsimile copies of the letter of transmittal will be accepted. The letter of transmittal and certificates for shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock and any other required documents should be sent to the exchange agent at one of the addresses set forth below:

The Exchange Agent for the Offer is:

By Mail: American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC Attn: Reorganizations P.O. Box 2042 New York, New York 10272-2042 By Overnight Courier or By Hand: American Stock Transfer & Trust Company, LLC Attn: Reorganizations 6201 15th Avenue Brooklyn, New York 11219

By Facsimile: (For Eligible Institutions Only) (718) 234-5001

Confirm Facsimile Transmission: (718) 921-8317

Any questions or requests for assistance may be directed to the information agent or the dealer manager at their respective addresses or telephone numbers set forth below. Additional copies of this prospectus/offer to exchange, the letter of transmittal and the notice of guaranteed delivery may be obtained from the information agent at its address and telephone numbers set forth below. Holders of shares of Dollar Thrifty common stock may also contact their broker, dealer, bank or trust company or other nominee for assistance concerning the offer.

The Information Agent for the Offer is:

501 Madison Avenue, 20th Floor New York, New York 10022 Stockholders May Call Toll Free: (877) 456-3507 Banks and Brokers May Call Collect: (212) 750-5833

The Dealer Manager for the Offer is:

Barclays Capital Inc. 745 Seventh Avenue New York, New York 10019 Toll Free: (888) 610-5877

Edgar Filing: HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS INC - Form S-4/A

Until the expiration of the offer, or any subsequent offering period, all dealers that effect transactions in these securities, whether or not participating in this offering, may be required to deliver a prospectus/offer to exchange.

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 20. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Section 145 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, or DGCL, provides that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation) by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his conduct was unlawful. Section 145 further provides that a corporation similarly may indemnify any such person serving in any such capacity who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that he is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if he acted in good faith and in a manner he reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Delaware Court of Chancery or such other court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all of the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Delaware Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper. Any such indemnified person's rights to indemnification may not be eliminated after the occurrence of the act or omission giving rise to a claim in respect of which indemnification is sought, unless the relevant indemnification provision expressly permits such elimination.

Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL enables a corporation in its certificate of incorporation to eliminate or limit the personal liability of a director to the corporation or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director, provided that such provision shall not eliminate or limit the liability of a director: (1) for any breach of the director's duty of loyalty to the corporation or its stockholders; (2) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law; (3) under Section 174 of the DGCL (providing for liability of directors for unlawful payment of dividends or unlawful stock purchases or redemptions); or (4) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

Article Fifth, Section (h) of Hertz's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that, to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as the same exists or may be amended, a director of Hertz shall not be liable to Hertz or its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director. Article Fifth, Section (i) of Hertz's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides further that Hertz shall indemnify directors and officers of Hertz to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as the same exists or may be amended. Article Fifth, Section (i) of Hertz's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as the same exists or may be amended. Article Fifth, Section (i) of Hertz's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as the same exists or may be amended. Article Fifth, Section (i) of Hertz's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as the same exists or may be amended, Hertz shall indemnify and advance expenses to the directors of Hertz, provided that, except as otherwise provided in the by-laws of Hertz, Hertz shall not be obligated to indemnify or advance expenses to a director of Hertz in respect of an action, suit or proceeding (or part thereof)

instituted by such director, unless such action, suit or proceeding (or part thereof) has been authorized by the board of directors of Hertz.

Section 6.01 of Hertz's Amended and Restated By-Laws, referred to as the by-laws of Hertz, provides that: Hertz shall indemnify, to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL and other applicable law, any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (each, a "proceeding"), by reason of the fact that he or she is or was or has agreed to become a director or officer of Hertz, or while serving as a director or officer of Hertz, is or was serving or has agreed to serve at the request of Hertz as a director, officer, employee, manager or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, or by reason of any action alleged to have been taken or omitted in such capacity, against expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him or her or on his or her behalf in connection with such proceeding and any appeal therefrom, if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of Hertz, and, with respect to any criminal proceeding had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful; provided that in the case of an action or suit by or in the right of Hertz to procure a judgment in its favor (1) such indemnification shall be limited to expenses (including attorneys' fees) actually and reasonably incurred by such person in the defense or settlement of such action or suit, and (2) no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to Hertz unless and only to the extent that the Delaware Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Delaware Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper. Notwithstanding the foregoing, but subject to Section 6.05 of the by-laws of Hertz, Hertz shall not be obligated to indemnify a director or officer of Hertz in respect of a proceeding (or part thereof) instituted by such director or officer, unless such proceeding (or part thereof) has been authorized in the specific case by the board of directors of Hertz.

Section 6.04 of the by-laws of Hertz provides that Hertz shall advance expenses (including attorneys' fees) incurred by a present or former director or officer of Hertz in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative proceeding upon written request by such person and delivery of an undertaking by such person to repay such amount if it is ultimately determined that such person is not entitled to indemnification by Hertz.

The termination of any proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of Hertz, and, with respect to any criminal proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful.

Hertz has also obtained officers' and directors' liability insurance which insures against liabilities that officers and directors of Hertz may, in such capacities, incur.

Hertz has entered into indemnification agreements with each of its directors providing the directors contractual rights to advancement of expenses as provided by its by-laws, and contractual rights to indemnification as provided in the indemnification agreement.

Hertz, along with The Hertz Corporation, is a party to customary indemnification agreements with the Sponsors and stockholders of Hertz that are affiliated with the Sponsors, pursuant to which Hertz and The Hertz Corporation have agreed to indemnify the Sponsors, Hertz's stockholders affiliated with the Sponsors and their respective affiliates, directors, officers, partners, members, employees, agents, representatives and controlling persons against certain liabilities arising out of the performance of a

II-2

consulting agreement with Hertz and each of the Sponsors and against certain other claims and liabilities, including liabilities arising out of certain financing arrangements and securities offerings.

Item 21. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

(a) Exhibits.

See the Exhibit Index.

(b) Financial Statement Schedules.

None.

(c) Reports, Opinions and Appraisals.

None.

Item 22. Undertakings.

(a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:

- (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) to include any prospectus required by section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933.

(ii) to reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the SEC pursuant to Rule 424(b) promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933 if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

(iii) to include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement.

(2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.

(b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the registrant's annual report pursuant to section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to section 15(d) of the Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

Edgar Filing: HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS INC - Form S-4/A

Table of Contents

(c) (1) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes as follows: that prior to any public reoffering of the securities registered hereunder through use of a prospectus which is a part of this registration statement, by any person or party who is deemed to be an underwriter within the meaning of Rule 145(c), the issuer undertakes that such reoffering prospectus will contain the information called for by the applicable registration form with respect to reofferings by persons who may be deemed underwriters, in addition to the information called for by the other Items of the applicable form.

(2) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that every prospectus (i) that is filed pursuant to the immediately preceding paragraph, or (ii) that purports to meet the requirements of section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933 and is used in connection with an offering of securities subject to Rule 415, will be filed as a part of an amendment to the registration statement and will not be used until such amendment is effective, and that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(d) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(e) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Item 4, 10(b), 11 or 13 of this Form, within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of the Registration Statement through the date of responding to the request.

(f) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the Registration Statement when it became effective.

II-4

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the registrant has duly caused this Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-4 to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the Borough of Park Ridge, State of New Jersey, on May 24, 2011.

HERTZ GLOBAL HOLDINGS, INC.,

By: /s/ ELYSE DOUGLAS

 Name:
 Elyse Douglas

 Title:
 Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this Amendment No. 1 to the Registration Statement on Form S-4 has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities indicated on May 24, 2011:

Signature	Title
* Mark P. Frissora	Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board of Directors (Principal Executive Officer)
/s/ ELYSE DOUGLAS	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Elyse Douglas	(Principal Financial Officer)
*	Senior Vice President, Finance and Corporate Controller
Jatindar S. Kapur	(Principal Accounting Officer)
*	Load Director
George W. Tamke	Lead Director
*	Director
Barry H. Beracha	Director
*	Director
Brian A. Bernasek	Director
*	Director
Carl T. Berquist	Director
*	Director
Michael J. Durham	II-5

	Signature	Title	
	*		
	Robert F. End	Director	
	*		
	Gregory S. Ledford	Director	
	*	Diversion	
	Angel L. Morales	Director	
	*	Director	
	Nathan K. Sleeper	Director	
	*	Director	
	David H. Wasserman	Director	
	*	Director	
	Henry C. Wolf		
*By:	/s/ ELYSE DOUGLAS	_	
	Elyse Douglas Attorney-in-fact	Π	

II-6

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit

Number

Descriptions

- 3.1 Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Hertz (Incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 to Hertz's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006, as filed on March 30, 2007, File No. 001-33139).
- 3.2 Amended and Restated By-Laws of Hertz, effective as of March 31, 2011 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.2 to Hertz's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on April 1, 2011, File No. 001-33139).
- 5.1 Opinion of Debevoise & Plimpton LLP regarding the legality of the common stock being registered.*
- 12.1 Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges.
- 15.1 Letter of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP regarding Unaudited Interim Financial Statements.
- 21.1 List of Subsidiaries (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 21.1 to Hertz's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, as filed on February 25, 2010, File No. 001-33139).
- 23.1 Consent of PriceWaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent registered public accounting firm of Hertz.
- 23.2 Consent of Debevoise & Plimpton LLP (included in the opinion filed as Exhibit 5.1 to this Registration Statement).*
- 24.1 Power of Attorney.**
- 99.1 Form of Letter of Transmittal.
- 99.2 Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery.
- 99.3 Form of Letter to Brokers, Dealers, Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees.
- 99.4 Form of Letter to Clients for Use by Brokers, Dealers, Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees.
- 99.5 Guidelines for Certification of Taxpayer Identification Number on Substitute Form W-9.**
- *

To be filed by amendment.

**

Previously filed.

II-7